SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM 10-Q

Quarterly report pursuant to sections 13 or 15(d)

Filing Date: **2024-07-15** | Period of Report: **2024-05-31** SEC Accession No. 0001654954-24-008942

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

Loop Industries, Inc.

CIK:1504678| IRS No.: 272094706 | State of Incorp.:NV | Fiscal Year End: 0228

Type: 10-Q | Act: 34 | File No.: 001-38301 | Film No.: 241117948

SIC: 2800 Chemicals & allied products

Mailing Address 480 FERNAND POITRAS TERREBONNE A8 J6Y 1Y4

Business Address 480 FERNAND POITRAS TERREBONNE A8 J6Y 1Y4 781-821-6600

United States Securities and Exchange Commission Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(D) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended May 31, 2024
or
TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(D) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _____

organization)

Commission File No. 001-38301



Loop Industries, Inc. (Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter) Nevada (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

480 Fernand-Poitras Terrebonne, Québec, Canada J6Y 1Y4 (Address of principal executive offices zip code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code (450) 951-8555

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share	LOOP	The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\S 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files) Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	X	Smaller reporting company	X
		Emerging growth company	
	•	ark if the registrant has elected not to us standards provided pursuant to Section 130	-
Indicate by check mark whether the reg	sistrant is a shell of	company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the E	Exchange Act). Yes \square No \square
As at July 12, 2024, there were 47,538,	745 shares of the	Registrant's common stock, par value \$0.0	0001 per share, outstanding.

LOOP INDUSTRIES, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page No.
PART I. F	inancial Information	
Item 1.	Financial Statements	3
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	4
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	14
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	14
PART II.	Other Information	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	15
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	15
Item 2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	16
Item 3.	<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	16
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	16
<u>Item 5.</u>	Other Information	16
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	17
	<u>Signatures</u>	18
	2	

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Loop Industries, Inc.
Three months ended May 31, 2024
Index to the Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

Contents	Page(s)
Condensed consolidated balance sheets as at May 31, 2024 (Unaudited) and February 29, 2024	F-1
Condensed consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss for the three months ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 (Unaudited)	F-2
Condensed consolidated statements of changes in stockholders' equity for the three months ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 (Unaudited)	F-3
Condensed consolidated statements of cash flows for the three months ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 (Unaudited)	F-4
Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)	F-5
3	

Table of Contents

Loop Industries, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Unaudited)

ousands of U.S. dollars, except per share data)		As at			
	N	May 31, 2024	- Fo	29, 2024	
Assets					
Current assets					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	5,291	\$	6,958	
Sales tax, tax credits and other receivables (Note 3)		242		351	
Inventories (Note 4)		99		102	
Prepaid expenses and other deposits (Note 5)		525		577	
Total current assets		6,157		7,988	
Investment in joint venture		381		381	
Property, plant and equipment, net (Note 6)		10,533		10,636	
Intangible assets, net (Note 7)		1,671		1,548	
Total assets	\$	18,742	\$	20,553	
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity					
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9)	\$	2,891	\$	2,321	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10)	\$	244	\$	100	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities	\$	244 3,135	\$	100 2,421	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer	\$	244 3,135 784	\$	100 2,421 770	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10)	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer	\$	244 3,135 784	\$	100 2,421 770	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities Stockholders' Equity Series A Preferred stock par value \$0.0001; 25,000,000 shares authorized; one share issued and	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities Stockholders' Equity Series A Preferred stock par value \$0.0001; 25,000,000 shares authorized; one share issued and outstanding Common stock par value \$0.0001; 250,000,000 shares authorized; 47,538,745 shares issued and outstanding (February 29, 2024 – 47,528,908) (Note 11) Additional paid-in capital	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555 9,474	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220 6,411	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities Stockholders' Equity Series A Preferred stock par value \$0.0001; 25,000,000 shares authorized; one share issued and outstanding Common stock par value \$0.0001; 250,000,000 shares authorized; 47,538,745 shares issued and outstanding (February 29, 2024 – 47,528,908) (Note 11) Additional paid-in capital Additional paid-in capital – Warrants	<u>\$</u>	244 3,135 784 5,555 9,474	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220 6,411	
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9) Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10) Total current liabilities Due to customer Long-term debt (Note 10) Total liabilities Stockholders' Equity Series A Preferred stock par value \$0.0001; 25,000,000 shares authorized; one share issued and outstanding Common stock par value \$0.0001; 250,000,000 shares authorized; 47,538,745 shares issued and outstanding (February 29, 2024 – 47,528,908) (Note 11) Additional paid-in capital	\$	244 3,135 784 5,555 9,474	\$	100 2,421 770 3,220 6,411	

Total stockholders' equity	 9,268	14,142
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 18,742	\$ 20,553

Going Concern (Note 1)

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-1

Table of Contents

Loop Industries, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss (Unaudited)

(in thousands of U.S. dollars, except per share data)	Three Mont	ths Ended		
	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023		
Revenue from contracts with customers	\$ 6	\$ 27		
Expenses:				
Research and development (Note 12)	2,237	4,490		
General and administrative (Note 13)	2,911	2,465		
Depreciation and amortization (Notes 6 and 7)	137	133		
Total expenses	5,285	7,088		
04 ('))				
Other (income) loss:	CO	5.4		
Interest and other financial expenses	60	54		
Interest income	(126)	(99)		
Foreign exchange gain	(24)	(15)		
Total other income	(90)	(60)		
Net loss	(5,189)	(7,001)		
Other comprehensive (loss) income -				
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(55)	20		
Comprehensive loss		\$ (6,981)		
Net loss per share				
Basic and diluted	\$ (0.11)	\$ (0.15)		
Weighted average common shares outstanding				
Basic and diluted	47,535,413	47,516,104		

Going Concern (Note 1)

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-2

Table of Contents

Loop Industries, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (Unaudited)

(in thousands of U.S. dollars,

Three months ended May 31, 2024

units issued for

data)	Accumulated									
	Common par value S			ed stock e \$0.0001	Additional	Additional Paid-in		Other Comprehensive	Total	
	Number of Shares	Amount	of Shares	Amount	Paid-in Capital	Capital – Warrants	Accumulated Deficit	Income (Loss)	Stockholders' Equity	
Balance, February 29, 2024	47,528,908	\$ 5	1	\$ -	\$ 171,792	\$ 20,385	\$ (176,970)) \$ (1,070)) \$ 14,142	
Issuance of shares upon the vesting of restricted stock units (Note 14)	9,837	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	
Stock options issued for services (Note 14)	_	_	_	_	146	_	_	_	146	
Restricted stock units issued for services (Note					224				22.4	
14) Foreign currency translation Net loss		- -	- -	- -	224	- -	- (5,189	(55)	224) (55) (5,189)	
Balance, May 31, 2024	47,538,745	\$ 5	1	\$ -	\$ 172,162	20,385	(182,159)			
Going Concern (Note 1)										
(in thousands of U.S. dollars, except for share data)				T	hree months	ended May	31, 2023			
	Commoi par value		par valu		Additional	Additional Paid-in	I	Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Total	
	Number of Shares		Number of Shares		Paid-in Capital	Capital – Warrants	Accumulated Deficit	Income (Loss)	Stockholders' Equity	
Balance, February 28, 2023	47,469,224	\$ 5	1	\$ -	- \$ 170,370	\$ 20,385	5 \$ (155,883) \$ (1,141)) \$ 33,736	
Issuance of shares upon the vesting of restricted stock units (Note 14)	51,963		_			-		_	_	
Stock options issued for services (Note	·									
14) Restricted stock	-	_	_	-	162	-	_	_	162	
					100				100	

193

193

services	(Note
14)	

Foreign currency									
translation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	20	20
Net loss	-	-	-	-	-	-	(7,001)	-	(7,001)
Balance, May 31,									
2023	47,521,187	\$ 5	1.5	\$ - 5	170,725	\$ 20,385 \$	(162,884) \$	(1,121)	\$ 27,110

Going Concern (Note 1)

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-3

Table of Contents

Loop Industries, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

(in thousands of U.S. dollars)	Thr	Three Months Ended May 31,			
(in thousands of Cist domais)	2	2024	2023		
Cash Flows from Operating Activities					
Net loss	\$	(5,189) \$	(7,001)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:			,		
Depreciation and amortization (Notes 6 and 7)		137	133		
Stock-based compensation expense (Note 14)		370	355		
Accretion expense (Note 10)		28	17		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Sales tax and tax credits receivable (Note 3)		108	(83)		
Inventories (Note 4)		3	(144)		
Prepaid expenses (Note 5)		51	(90)		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9)		577	1,321		
Customer deposits		-	(12)		
Net cash used in operating activities		(3,915)	(5,504)		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities					
Deposits on machinery and equipment		-	(2,023)		
Additions to intangible assets (Note 7)		(176)	(99)		
Net cash used in investing activities		(176)	(2,122)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities					
Borrowings under credit facility (Note 10)		2,517	-		
Repayment of long-term debt (Note 10)		(25)	(16)		
Net cash (used) provided by financing activities		2,492	(16)		
Effect of exchange rate changes		(68)	21		
Net decrease in cash		(1,667)	(7,621)		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period		6,958	30,591		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period	\$	5,291 \$	22,970		
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information:					
Income tax paid	\$	- \$	_		
Interest paid	\$	42 \$	21		
Interest received	\$	195 \$	99		

Going Concern (Note 1)

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-4

Table of Contents

Loop Industries, Inc. Three Months Ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

1. The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern

The Company

Loop Industries, Inc. (the "Company," "Loop," "we," or "our") is a technology company that owns patented and proprietary technology that depolymerizes no and low-value waste polyethylene terephthalate ("PET") plastic and polyester fiber to its base building blocks (monomers). The monomers are filtered, purified and polymerized to create virgin-quality Loop TM branded PET resin suitable for use in food-grade packaging and polyester fiber. The Company is currently in the pre-commercialization stage with limited revenues.

Basis of Presentation

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("US GAAP") and applicable rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") regarding interim financial reporting. Certain information and note disclosures included in these unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 29, 2024, filed with the SEC on May 29, 2024. The unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements comprise the consolidated financial position and results of operations of Loop Industries, Inc. and its subsidiaries, Loop Innovations, LLC and Loop Canada Inc. All subsidiaries are, either directly or indirectly, wholly owned subsidiaries of Loop Industries, Inc. (collectively, the "Company"). The Company also owns, through Loop Innovations, LLC, a 50% interest in a joint venture, Indorama Loop Technologies, LLC, which is accounted for under the equity method.

Intercompany balances and transactions are eliminated on consolidation. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of February 29, 2024, included herein, was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, but does not include all disclosures including certain notes required by US GAAP on an annual reporting basis. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements present fairly the financial position, results of operations, comprehensive loss and cash flows for the interim periods. The results for the three months ended May 31, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any subsequent quarter, for the fiscal year ending February 28, 2025, or for any other period.

All monetary amounts in these notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements are in thousands of U.S. dollars unless otherwise specified, except for per share data.

Going Concern

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared using accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America applicable to a going concern, which contemplate the realization of assets and settlement of liabilities in the normal course of business as they come due. In assessing whether the going concern assumption is appropriate, management takes into account all available information about the future, which is at least, but not limited to, twelve months from the date of issuance of these consolidated financial statements.

Since its inception, the Company has been in the pre-commercialization stage with no material revenues from customers, and its ongoing operations and commercialization plans have been financed primarily by raising equity and debt. Therefore, the Company has incurred net losses and negative cash flow from operating and investing activities since its inception and expects to incur additional net losses

while it continues to develop and plan for commercialization. As at May 31, 2024, the Company's balance of cash and cash equivalents was \$5,291.

Management continuously monitors the Company's cash resources against its short-term cash commitments to ensure there is sufficient liquidity to fund its costs for at least twelve months from the financial statement issuance date. Management evaluates the Company's liquidity to determine if there is substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. In preparing this going concern assessment, management applies significant judgment in estimating future cash flow requirements of the Company based on budgets and forecasts, which includes developing assumptions related to the estimation of amount and timing of future cash outflows and inflows. Based on its assessment, management estimates that current available liquidity and forecasted net cash flows will not be sufficient to meet the Company's obligations, commitments and budgeted expenditures the next twelve months from the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements issuance date. These events and conditions are material uncertainties that raise substantial doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern and accordingly, the appropriateness of the use of accounting principles applicable to a going concern.

F-5

Table of Contents

The Company's ability to move to the next stage of its strategic development and construct manufacturing plants is dependent on, among other factors, whether the Company can obtain the necessary financing through a combination of the issuance of debt, equity, and/or joint ventures, and/or government incentive programs and/or customers. However, there is no assurance that the Company will be successful in attracting additional funding. Even if additional financing is available, it may not be available on terms favorable to the Company. Failure to secure additional financing on favorable terms when it becomes required would have an adverse effect on the Company's financial position and on its ability to execute its business plan. The Company is seeking to finalize the negotiation of previously announced financing initiatives on acceptable terms (see Note 16 for additional details), however, there is no assurance it will succeed.

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements do not reflect the adjustments to the carrying values of assets and liabilities and the reported expenses and balance sheet classifications that would be necessary if the Company were unable to realize its assets and settle its liabilities as a going concern in the normal course of operations. Such adjustments could be material.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to use its judgment to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Those estimates and assumptions include the going concern assessment, the net realizable value of inventories, estimates for depreciable lives of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets, recoverability of tax credits receivable, assumptions made in calculating the fair value of stock-based compensation and other equity instruments, and the assessment of performance conditions for stock-based compensation awards.

Net earnings (loss) per share

The Company computes net loss per share in accordance with FASB ASC 260, *Earnings Per Share*. Basic earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the year. The Company includes common stock issuable in its calculation. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if all dilutive potential common shares had been issued, using the treasury stock method. Potential common shares are excluded from the computation if their effect is antidilutive.

For the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, the calculations of basic and diluted loss per share are the same because potential dilutive securities would have an antidilutive effect. As at May 31, 2024, the potentially dilutive securities consisted of 2,971,216 outstanding stock options (2023 - 2,782,000), 4,399,060 outstanding restricted stock units (2023 - 4,306,655), and 7,089,400 outstanding warrants (2023 - 7,089,400).

Recently issued accounting pronouncements not yet adopted

In December 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-09—Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures, which enhances the transparency and decision usefulness of income tax disclosures. The amendments in this Update address investor requests for more transparency about income tax information through improvements to income tax disclosures primarily related to the rate reconciliation and income taxes paid information and includes certain other amendments to improve the effectiveness of income tax disclosures. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures. The Company does not expect that the adoption of this guidance will have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements, other than additional disclosures in our notes to the consolidated financial statements.

F-6

Table of Contents

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting, which expands annual and interim disclosure requirements for reportable segments, primarily through enhanced disclosures about significant segment expenses. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning in fiscal 2025 and interim periods beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2026. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures.

3. Sales Tax, Tax Credits and Other Receivables

Sales tax, research and development tax credits and other receivables as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 31,	Feb:	ruary 29,
	 2024		2024
Sales tax	\$ 89	\$	75
Research and development tax credits	145		160
Interest income receivable	-		70
Other receivables	8		46
	\$ 242	\$	351

4. Inventories

Inventories as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 3	1,	February 29,
	202	4	2024
Finished goods	\$ 54	9 \$	552
Work in process	32	2	333
Raw materials	3	1	34
Allowance for inventory write-down	(80	3)	(817)
	\$	9 \$	5 102

As at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, inventories included finished goods, work in process and raw materials. Finished goods inventories consist of bottle grade and fiber grade LoopTM PET resin which is intended to be sold to customers. Work in process inventories consist of recycled monomers (dimethyl terephthalate ("rDMT") and monoethylene glycol ("rMEG")), either purified or yet to be purified, resulting from the depolymerization of PET feedstock. These monomers are intended be polymerized into LoopTM PET resin in the future. Raw materials inventories consist of chemicals which are used as inputs in the PET depolymerization process. As at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, finished goods and work in process inventories were presented at their net realizable value, while raw materials were presented at average cost. As at May 31, 2024, the Company recorded an allowance for inventory write-down of \$803 (February 29, 2024 – \$817) on finished goods and work in process inventories related to inventory volumes not expected to be sold in the next twelve months.

5. Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

Prepaid expenses and other deposits as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 31,	Februa	ary 29,
	2024		2024
Insurance	\$ 399	\$	449
Other	126		128
	\$ 525	\$	577

F-7

Table of Contents

6. Property, Plant and Equipment

	As at May 31, 2024				
	Accumulated depreciation, write-down and Cost impairment			Net book value	
Machinery and equipment ⁽¹⁾	\$	8,460	\$ -	\$	8,460
Building		1,818	(385)		1,433
Land		225	-		225
Building and Land Improvements		1,844	(1,535)		309
Office equipment and furniture		273	(167)		106
	\$	12,620	(2,087)		10,533

(1) The equipment, which is being held in storage with the intention to be used in a commercial facility, is presented in machinery and equipment at cost and is currently not being amortized.

	 As at February 29, 2024				
	Accumulated depreciation, write-down and Cost impairment			Net book value	
Machinery and equipment	\$ 8,460	\$ -	\$	8,460	
Building	1,827	(371)		1,456	
Land	226	-		226	
Building and Land Improvements	1,853	(1,472)		381	
Office equipment and furniture	275	(162)		113	
	\$ 12,641	\$ (2,005)	\$	10,636	

Depreciation expense amounted to \$91 for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 (2023 – \$101).

7. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were \$1,671 and \$1,548, respectively.

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, we made additions relating to patent application costs to intangible assets of \$176 and \$99, respectively.

Amortization expense for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 amounted to \$46 (2023 - \$32).

8. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following tables presents the fair value of the Company's financial liabilities as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024:

			Fair	Value at May 31, 2024				
		_	Carrying Amount Fair V		air Value	Level in the hierarchy		
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:		-			_			
Long-term debt		9	5,799	\$	5,862	Level 2		
Due to customer		9	784	1 \$	784	Level 2		
	F-8							

Table of Contents

		Fair Value at February 29, 2024				
	Ca	rrying			Level in the	
	Aı	Amount		ir Value	hierarchy	
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:	·			_		
Long-term debt	\$	3,320	\$	3,377	Level 2	
Due to customer	\$	770	\$	770	Level 2	

The fair value of cash, restricted cash, due to customer, other receivables, and accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate their carrying values due to their short-term maturity.

9. Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 31,	February
	 2024	 29, 2024
Trade accounts payable	\$ 1,466	\$ 602
Accrued employee compensation	546	801
Accrued engineering fees	-	511
Accrued professional fees	706	274
Other accrued liabilities	173	133
	\$ 2,891	\$ 2,321

10. Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt as of May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, was comprised of the following:

Investissement Québec financing facility:	_	May 31, 2024	February 29, 2024
Principal amount	\$	3,318	\$ 3,353
Unamortized discount		(187)	(191)
Accrued interest		151	158
Total Investissement Québec financing facility		3,282	3,320
Less: current portion of long-term debt		(244)	(100)
		3,038	3,220
Credit facility		2,517	-
Long-term debt, net of current portion	\$	5,555	\$ 3,220

Investissement Québec financing facility

The Company recorded interest expense on the Investissement Québec loan for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 in the amount of \$30 (2023 – \$21) and an accretion expense of \$14 (2023 – \$17). During the three-month period ended May 31, 2024, the Company made repayments of \$25 (2023 – \$16) on the Investissement Québec loan.

Credit facility from a Canadian bank

On July 26, 2022, Loop Canada, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an Operating Credit Facility (the "Credit Facility") with a Canadian bank. The Credit Facility allows for borrowings of up to \$2,567 in aggregate principal amount and provides for a two-year term on amounts drawn. The Credit Facility is secured by the Company's Terrebonne, Québec property and is subject to a minimum equity covenant, tested quarterly with which the Company was in compliance as at May 31, 2024. All borrowings under the Credit Facility bear interest at an annual rate equal to the bank's Canadian prime rate plus 1.0%. As at May 31, 2024, the Company borrowed \$2,517 under the Credit Facility.

F-9

Table of Contents

Total repayments due on the Company's indebtedness over the next five years are as follows:

Years ending	 Amount
February 28, 2025	\$ 74
February 28, 2026	679
February 28, 2027	3,196
February 29, 2028	679
February 28, 2029	679
Thereafter	679
Total	\$ 5,986

11. Stockholders' Equity

Balance, February 28, 2023

Balance, May 31, 2023

Common Stock

	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2024	shares	Amount
Balance, February 29, 2024	47,528,908	\$ 5
Issuance of shares upon settlement of restricted stock units	9,837	
Balance, May 31, 2024	47,538,745	\$ 5
	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2023	shares	Amount

47,469,224

47,521,187

51,963

During the three months ended May 31, 2024, the Company recorded the following common stock transaction:

(i) The Company issued 9,837 shares of the common stock to settle restricted stock units that vested in the period.

During the three months ended May 31, 2023, the Company recorded the following common stock transaction:

(i) The Company issued 51,963 shares of the common stock to settle restricted stock units that vested in the period.

12. Research and Development Expenses

Issuance of shares upon settlement of restricted stock units

Research and development expenses for the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	May 31,	May 31,
	2024	2023
Employee compensation	\$ 1,144	\$ 1,446
Machinery and equipment expenditures	3	1,236
External engineering	628	1,155
Plant and laboratory operating expenses	270	469

Other	192	184
	\$ 2,237	\$ 4,490

13. General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses for the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	May 31,	May 31,
	 2024	 2023
Employee compensation	\$ 876	\$ 833
Insurance	492	703
Professional fees	1,255	619
Other	288	310
	\$ 2,911	\$ 2,465

F-10

Table of Contents

14. Share-based Payments

Stock Options

The following table summarizes the continuity of the Company's stock options during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024		2023	
	Number of	Weighted average		Weighted average
	stock options	exercise price	Number of stock options	exercise price
Outstanding, beginning of period	2,772,000	\$ 5.10	2,542,000	\$ 5.27
Granted	199,216	2.89	240,000	3.11
Exercised	-	-	-	-
Forfeited	-	-	-	-
Expired	-	-	=	-
Outstanding, end of period	2,971,216	\$ 4.95	2,782,000	\$ 5.08
Exercisable, end of period	1,890,000	\$ 6.39	1,670,000	\$ 6.84

The Company applies the fair value method of accounting for stock-based compensation awards granted. Fair value is calculated based on a Black-Scholes option pricing model. The principal components of the pricing model for the stock options granted in the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	2	2024	2023	
Exercise price	\$	2.89	3.11	
Risk-free interest rate		4.09%	3.84%	
Expected dividend yield		0%	0%	
Expected volatility		73%	79%	
Expected life		7 years	3 years	

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation expense attributable to stock options amounted to \$146 and \$162, respectively.

Restricted Stock Units

The following table summarizes the continuity of the restricted stock units during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024			2023		
		Weight	ed		Wei	ghted
	Number of	average	fair	Number of	avera	ge fair
	units	value pr	ice	units	value	e price
Outstanding, beginning of period	4,368,897	\$	6.53	3,888,618	\$	7.09
Granted	40,000	2	2.85	470,000		2.87
Settled	(9,837)	;	8.31	(51,963)		8.66
Forfeited	-		-	-		-
Outstanding, end of period	4,399,060	\$	6.49	4,306,655	\$	6.61
Outstanding vested, end of period	1,727,575	\$	6.07	1,568,497	\$	6.31

The Company applies the fair value method of accounting for awards granted through the issuance of restricted stock units. Fair value is calculated based on the intrinsic value at grant date multiplied by the number of restricted stock unit awards granted.

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation attributable to RSUs amounted to \$224 and \$193, respectively.

F-11

Table of Contents

Stock-Based Compensation Expense

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation included in research and development expenses amounted to \$129 and \$159, respectively, and in general and administrative expenses amounted to \$241 and \$196, respectively.

15. Equity Incentive Plan

On July 6, 2017, the Company adopted the 2017 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan permits the granting of warrants, stock options, stock appreciation rights and restricted stock units to employees, directors and consultants of the Company. A total of 3,000,000 shares of common stock were initially reserved for issuance under the Plan at July 6, 2017, with annual automatic share reserve increases, as defined in the Plan, amounting to the lessor of (i) 1,500,000 shares, (ii) 5% of the outstanding shares on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, or (iii) such number of shares determined by the Administrator of the Plan, effective March 1, 2018. On March 1, 2024, the share reserve was increased by 1,500,000 shares (2023 – 1,500,000). The Plan is administered by the Board of Directors who designates eligible participants to be included under the Plan, the number of awards granted, the share price pursuant to the awards and the vesting conditions and period. The awards, when granted, will have an exercise price of no less than the estimated fair value of shares at the date of grant and a life not exceeding 10 years from the grant date. However, where a participant, at the time of the grant, owns stock representing more than 10% of the voting power of the Company, the life of the options shall not exceed 5 years.

The following table summarizes the continuity of the Company's Equity Incentive Plan units that were authorized for issuance as at and during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024	2023
	Number of	Number of
	units*	units*
Authorized, beginning of period	848,244	120,486
Automatic share reserve increase	1,500,000	1,500,000
Units granted	(239,216)	(710,000)
Units forfeited	-	-
Units expired	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u> _
Authorized, end of period	2,109,028	910,486

^{*}The use of the term "units" in the table above describes a combination of stock options and RSUs.

16. Contractual agreements

Agreement with Reed Management SAS ("Reed")

On May 30, 2024, the Company and Reed, a European investment firm focused on high impact and technology-enabled infrastructure, entered into definitive binding agreements, subject to certain closing conditions, for an investment of €35 million from Reed to fund the global commercialization of the Infinite Loop™ Technology and have agreed to form a 50/50 joint venture for the European deployment of Loop's technology.

Under the terms of the agreement, which has been signed following the completion by Reed of extensive operational, technical, ESG, and legal due diligence, Reed will provide capital as follows:

- €10M investment in a Convertible Preferred Security to be issued by Loop, which contains a 13% PIK dividend rate and 5-year term; and
- €25M loan to Loop in two equal tranches first tranche to support global deployment opportunities paid at closing and second tranche to support European deployment opportunities paid in the following 12 months with both tranches having a 13% PIK interest rate and 3-year term;

F-12

Table of Contents

The closing of the transaction is subject to the fulfillment of certain closing conditions, principally the conditions that (i) Reed shall have successfully completed its first capital raising for its fund; and (ii) Loop shall have received a binding financing commitment from a governmental agency.

Strategic partnership with Ester Industries Ltd. ("Ester")

On May 1, 2024, the Company entered into an agreement with Ester, a manufacturer of polyester films and specialty polymers in India, to form a 50/50 joint venture based in India ("India JV"). The purpose of the India JV is to build and operate an Infinite Loop manufacturing facility in India which will produce lower carbon footprint rDMT, rMEG and specialty polymers, using the Infinite Loop Technology. To date, no amounts have been contributed by the Company to the India JV.

Subject to the terms of the relevant governing documents, Ester will be the exclusive producer of specialty polymers for the India JV, and the Company will be the exclusive seller and marketing agent of the India JV's products. Ester and the Company will work in collaboration on all financing activities for the India JV pursuant to the terms of the agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the relevant governing documents, Loop and Ester parties will endeavor to obtain debt for a minimum of 60% of the total installed cost of the Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in India and will each contribute 50% of the initial equity capital of the India JV.

Agreement with SK Geo Centric Co. Ltd. ("SKGC")

On April 27, 2023, the Company and SKGC entered into an agreement to build Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facilities in Asia. Pursuant to the agreement, the Company and SKGC agreed to form a new entity, which will be headquartered in Singapore. To date, no amounts have been contributed by the Company to the new entity.

F-13

<u>Table of Contents</u>

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following information and any forward-looking statements should be read in conjunction with the unaudited financial information and the notes thereto included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including those risks identified in the "Risk Factors" section of our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENTS REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Loop Industries, Inc., a Nevada corporation (the "Company," "Loop," "we," or "our"), contains "forward-looking statements," as defined in the United States Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "could," "expects," "plans," "intends," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "potential," or "continue," or the negative of such terms and other comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, statements about our market opportunity, our strategies, ability to improve and expand our capabilities, competition, expected activities and expenditures as we pursue our business plan, the adequacy of our available cash resources, regulatory compliance, plans for future growth and future operations, the size of our addressable market, market trends, and the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance, or achievements. Actual results may differ materially from the projections discussed in these forward-looking statements. The economic environment within which we operate could materially affect our actual results. Forward-looking statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties, some of which cannot be predicted or quantified. These risks and other factors include, but are not limited to, those listed under "Risk Factors." Additional factors that could materially affect these forward-looking statements and/or projections include, among other things: (i) commercialization of our technology and products, (ii) our status of relationship with partners, (iii) development and protection of our intellectual property and products, (iv) industry competition, (v) our need for and ability to obtain additional funding relative to our current and future financial commitments, (vi) engineering, contracting, and building our manufacturing facilities, (vii) our ability to scale, manufacture, and sell our products in order to generate revenues, (viii) our proposed business model and our ability to execute thereon, (ix) the ability to obtain the necessary approvals or satisfy any closing conditions in respect of any of our proposed partnerships, (x) our joint venture projects and our ability to recover certain expenditures in connection therewith, (xi) adverse effects on the Company's business and operations as a result of increased regulatory, media, or financial reporting scrutiny, practices, rumors, or otherwise, (xii) disease epidemics and other health-related concerns and crises, which could result in reduced access to capital markets, supply chain disruptions and scrutiny, embargoing of goods produced in affected areas, government-imposed mandatory business closures and any resulting furloughs of our employees, government employment subsidy programs, travel restrictions or the like to prevent the spread of disease, or market or other changes that could result in non-cash impairments of our intangible assets, and property, plant and equipment, (xiii) the effect of the continuing worldwide macroeconomic uncertainty and its impacts, including inflation, market volatility and fluctuations in foreign currency exchange and interest rates, (xiv) the outcome of any SEC investigations or class action litigation filed against us, (xv) our ability to hire and/or retain qualified employees and consultants, (xvi) other events or circumstances over which we have little or no control, and (xvii) other factors discussed in our subsequent filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

Management has included projections and estimates in this Form 10-Q, which are based primarily on management's experience in the industry, assessments of our results of operations, discussions and negotiations with third parties, and a review of information filed by our competitors with the SEC or otherwise publicly available.

In addition, statements that "we believe" and similar statements reflect our beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. These statements are based upon information available to us as at the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain, and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.

We caution readers not to place undue reliance on any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as at the date made. We disclaim any obligation subsequently to revise any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements or to reflect the occurrence of anticipated or unanticipated events.

4

<u>Table of Contents</u>

General

As used in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the following terms are being provided so investors can better understand our business:

Depolymerization refers to the chemical process of breaking down a polymer molecule into its constituent monomers or smaller subunits. Depolymerization is the opposite of polymerization.

DMT is an acronym for dimethyl terephthalate, which is a monomer used in the production of polyethylene terephthalate ("PET"), as well as other products.

MEG is an acronym for monoethylene glycol, which is a monomer used in the production of PET, as well as other products.

Polymerization refers to a process of reacting monomer molecules together in a chemical reaction to form polymer chains or three-dimensional networks.

PET is an acronym for polyethylene terephthalate, which is a resin and a type of polyester showing excellent tensile and impact strength, chemical resistance, clarity, and processability, and reasonable thermal stability. PET is the material which is most commonly used for the production of polyester fiber and plastic packaging, including plastic bottles for water and carbonated soft drinks, containers for food and other consumer products; it is commonly identified by the number "1", often inside an image of a triangle, on the packaging. PET is also used as a polyester fiber for a variety of applications including textiles, clothing and apparel.

rPET, rDMT and rMEG are acronyms for recycled PET, DMT and MEG.

All monetary amounts in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are in thousands of U.S. dollars unless otherwise specified, except for per share data.

Introduction

Loop is a technology company whose mission is to accelerate the world's shift towards sustainable PET plastic and polyester fiber and away from the dependence on fossil fuels. Loop owns patented and proprietary technology that depolymerizes no and low-value waste PET plastic and polyester fiber ("Infinite LoopTM Technology"), including plastic bottles and packaging, carpets and textiles of any color, transparency or condition and even ocean plastics that have been degraded by the sun and salt, to its base building blocks (monomers). The monomers are filtered, purified and polymerized to create virgin-quality LoopTM branded PET resin suitable for use in food-grade packaging and polyester fiber, thus enabling our customers to meet their sustainability objectives. Loop is contributing to the global movement towards a circular economy by reducing and recovering plastic waste for a sustainable future.

We also intend to leverage the Infinite Loop Technology to expand into specialty chemicals and polymers through a unique product offering of lower carbon footprint rDMT, rMEG and specialty polymers. Loop intends to produce and sell rDMT, rMEG and other specialty polymers directly to chemical companies as a simple drop-in supplement and circular alternative. We believe this expanded product portfolio will enable the Infinite Loop Technology to reach new markets and cater to a broader range of customers across multiple industries including electronics, automotive, textile, cosmetics and packaging and other applications. This recent expansion in Loop's product offering is non-reliant on green premiums or carbon and plastic credits, and we believe it addresses a global shortage in supply of DMT and high demand for low carbon MEG, and lowers capital intensity for commercial projects with the removal of polymerization equipment.

The Company is presently in the planning stages of pursuing the construction of Infinite $Loop^{TM}$ commercial scale facilities. Loop is currently engaged in discussions to secure financing for its investments in the various planned manufacturing facilities and the sequencing of the manufacturing facilities will be determined in conjunction with the outcome of the Company's financing discussions and discussions with our partners.

5

Table of Contents

Background

Industry Background

We believe Loop's depolymerization technology offers a complementary solution to mechanical recycling by enabling the use of a wider variety of PET feedstock, including complex and degraded plastics as well as polyester fiber, to produce virgin quality rPET with no degradation through continued recycling.

Mechanically recycled PET plastic is produced principally through the conversion of bales of PET bottles. The materials have been collected and transported to a materials recovery facility, where they are sorted from other materials, baled, and sent to specific PET recycling facilities. The bales are broken and sorted to remove any non-PET materials. The PET is then ground and put through a separation process which separates the PET from the bottle cap and label materials. Clean PET flake is then further processed depending

on its intended end market. It may become more highly refined PET pellets for new bottles or extruded into PET sheet for clamshells, trays, and cups. Recycled PET is also spun into fiber for carpet, clothing, fiber fill, or other materials.

We believe mechanically recycled PET faces a number of challenges in meeting the quality specifications and growing volume requirements implied by commitments from major brands, mainly due to the cost and variety of acceptable PET feedstock. Some mechanical recycling processes involve remelting the PET flake which reduces the quality of the rPET output each time it is recycled relative to the specifications of virgin PET produced from fossil fuels. Each time PET plastic is mechanically recycled, its quality and clarity are reduced. Therefore, mechanically recycled PET may need to be mixed with virgin PET from fossil fuels to maintain quality. Lower quality mechanically recycled PET is often downcycled to alternate uses such as polyester fibers which may be dyed and used in carpets or clothing. Additionally, mechanically recycled PET manufactured for use in clear bottles or food containers requires predominantly clear and clean PET flakes separated from waste bales, and cannot accommodate colored or opaque PET flakes, lower quality fiber feedstock, or materially contaminated feedstock, which may be cheaper.

Depolymerization is a process in which plastics are broken down into their constituent molecules through chemical reactions, rather than being physically melted down and reprocessed as in mechanical recycling. This approach, which we utilize, has several advantages over mechanical recycling, which can have limitations due to the complexity and diversity of plastics.

One of the main limitations of mechanical recycling is that it is difficult to recycle plastics that have been contaminated or degraded. For example, if a plastic container has been exposed to heat or sunlight, it may become brittle and prone to breaking during the recycling process. Another limitation of mechanical recycling is that it is difficult to recycle certain types of plastics, such as multi-layered or composite plastics. These plastics are often used in food packaging or other products that require specialized properties like barrier protection or insulation. Depolymerization, however, can break down these degraded or complex plastics into their constituent molecules, which can then be purified and used to create new products.

Loop's depolymerization technology has the potential to create a closed-loop system for plastic waste, whereby plastics can be recycled an infinite number of times without degrading the quality of the material. This is because the constituent molecules can be broken down and reassembled without losing their original properties, which can reduce the need for new plastics to be produced.

We believe Loop's depolymerization technology offers a promising solution to the limitations of mechanical recycling by enabling the recirculation of more diverse and complex plastics, reducing waste and pollution, and creating a closed-loop system for plastic waste.

6

Table of Contents

Our depolymerization technology breaks down waste PET into DMT and MEG. The monomers are purified and then recombined into virgin quality PET plastic and polyester fiber. We use low value PET plastic and polyester fiber waste as feedstock. Our technology can process PET plastic bottles and packaging of any color, transparency or condition, carpet, clothing and other polyester textiles that may contain colors, dyes, or additives, and even PET plastics that have been recovered from the ocean and degraded by exposure to sun and salt. We believe that our ability to use many materials that mechanical recyclers cannot process is an important advantage of Loop PET resin and further expands the range of PET waste streams that may be recycled. This also means we are creating a new market for materials that have persistently been leaking out of the waste management system and into shared rivers, oceans and natural areas.

Currently, the DMT market is largely dominated by few key players, leaving limited options for customers and high market concentration. Additionally, the market is experiencing a global shortage of DMT, amplifying market challenges and creating a pressing need for alternative sources. The introduction of Loop's rDMT has the potential to shift the market dynamic by offering a sustainable alternative to traditional DMT produced from fossil fuels.

In parallel, low-carbon MEG is in high demand and customers are increasingly seeking alternative solutions, but market options are limited and costly. As sustainability concerns intensify and regulatory pressures mount, the demand for low carbon MEG solutions is expected to continue to grow. Loop's rMEG has the potential to address a gap in the market and help fulfill customers' needs by offering a lower carbon footprint recycled alternative to the current market options for MEG.

Strategic partnership with Ester Industries Ltd. ("Ester")

On May 1, 2024 Loop entered into an agreement with Ester, one of India's leading manufacturers of polyester films and specialty polymers, to form a 50/50 India joint venture ("India JV"). The purpose of the India JV is to build and operate an Infinite Loop

manufacturing facility in India which will produce a unique product offering of lower carbon footprint rDMT, rMEG and specialty polymers, using the Infinite LoopTM Technology.

Loop and Ester have a well-established working relationship, with Ester producing LoopTM PET using monomers produced at Loop's Terrebonne Facility for global brand companies over the last four years. The India JV intends to leverage the complementary skill set of each partner by combining Loop's innovative technology and global customer relationships with Ester's nearly 40 years of specialized polymer production, operational proficiency, and local expertise, including sourcing of PET plastic and polyester fiber waste feedstocks.

The Infinite Loop[™] India facility is expected to produce 70,000 tonnes of rDMT and 23,000 tonnes of rMEG annually and Ester will toll convert the rDMT and rMEG into various grades of specialty polymers, offering chemical companies a simple drop-in supplement and circular alternative.

The rDMT and rMEG product offerings expected to be manufactured at the Infinite LoopTM India facility represent a strategic product expansion in a low-cost manufacturing environment which we believe complements Loop's existing PET plastic and polyester fiber manufacturing business and will fuel growth by addressing the large and growing demand in the market. We believe this expansion will enable the Infinite LoopTM Technology to reach new markets and cater to a broader range of customers across multiple industries including electronics, automotive, textile, cosmetics and packaging.

The India facility will leverage the Infinite Loop[™] Technology and existing engineering package which should accelerate the lead-time towards groundbreaking, expected to occur by end of 2024. Feedstock sourcing for the facility, in which there is abundant supply from textile waste in India, is well advanced and the partners have engaged an external firm to source and secure the land for the facility. Construction is expected to be completed by the end of 2026, with commercial operations commencing in early 2027.

We believe the India JV offers attractive projected economic returns without the need for substantial sustainability-linked premium pricing. Loop and Ester anticipate that initial funding required to finance the India JV for the purposes of construction, development and operationalization of the project along with initial working capital requirements for the business is expected to be \$165 million. Ester and Loop will each contribute 50% of the initial equity capital of the India JV.

7

Table of Contents

Subject to the terms of the relevant governing documents, Ester will be the exclusive producer of specialty polymers for the India JV, and Loop will be the exclusive seller and marketing agent of the India JV's products. Ester and Loop will work in collaboration on all financing activities for the India JV pursuant to the terms of the agreement.

Loop and Ester will also enter into (i) a technology license agreement with Loop (the "Loop Technology License Agreement"), (ii) a service agreement with Ester, and (iii) a sales and marketing agreement with Loop, each on terms to be mutually agreed upon by the parties. Pursuant to the Loop Technology License Agreement, the India JV will be granted an exclusive, subject to certain exceptions, license to exploit the Infinite Loop Technology in India at a royalty rate to be set forth in the Loop Technology License Agreement.

Strategic Partnership with SK Geo Centric ("SKGC")

The planned Infinite Loop Commercial manufacturing facility in Ulsan, South Korea, is expected to have an annual capacity to supply up to 70,000 metric tons per year of Loop PET resin for packaging and polyester fiber applications, and was planned to break ground in the first half of 2024. The timing of the facility is currently under review by the partners while they evaluate opportunities to reduce capital costs and carry out discussions with the Korean government for subsidies related to the facility. Loop and SKGC are also evaluating the opportunity to build a monomer facility in order to capitalize on the large and growing market and attractive economics for DMT and MEG, including lower capital investment requirements for such a facility.

<u>Infinite Loop ™ Europe</u>

We announced on September 10, 2020 a strategic partnership with SUEZ Group ("Suez"), with the objective to build the first Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in Europe. On June 16, 2022, Loop, together with Suez and SKGC, announced that the three companies will become equal participants in the strategic partnership.

The expanded partnership intends to combine SKGC's petrochemical manufacturing experience with Suez's resource management expertise and Loop's breakthrough proprietary technology to supply up to 70,000 M/T of virgin quality, 100% recycled PET plastic and polyester fiber to the European market. The planned Infinite LoopTM facility will offer a solution to consumer goods companies which have committed to goals for significantly increased use of recycled content in their products and/or packaging and help to meet the growing demand for recycled PET resin and polyester fiber.

On February 16, 2023, the three companies announced that the Chemesis industrial platform in Saint-Avold, located in the Grand Est region of France, has been selected as the site for their planned manufacturing facility in Europe. We are working with our partners Suez and SKGC on acquiring the project site, alignment of various levels of government support and additional steps for the project which include advancing permitting, site specific engineering, customer offtake contracts, feedstock and financing.

Agreement with Reed Management SAS ("Reed")

On May 30, 2024, the Company and Reed, a European investment firm focused on high impact and technology-enabled infrastructure, entered into definitive binding agreements, subject to certain closing conditions, for an investment of €35 million from Reed to fund the global commercialization of the Infinite Loop™ Technology and have agreed to form a 50/50 joint venture for the European deployment of Loop's technology.

Under the terms of the agreement, which has been signed following the completion by Reed of extensive operational, technical, ESG, and legal due diligence, Reed will provide capital as follows:

- €10M investment in a Convertible Preferred Security to be issued by Loop, which contains a 13% PIK dividend rate and 5-year term; and
- €25M loan to Loop in two equal tranches first tranche to support global deployment opportunities paid at closing and second tranche to support European deployment opportunities paid in the following 12 months with both tranches having a 13% PIK interest rate and 3-year term;

The closing of the transaction is subject to the fulfillment of certain closing conditions, principally the conditions that (i) Reed shall have successfully completed its first capital raising for its fund; and (ii) Loop shall have received a binding financing commitment from a governmental agency.

The Company understands that Reed's funding negotiations are progressing well. The Company also believes that its process to obtain the government funding is advancing positively. While there can be no assurance that the abovementioned closing conditions will be met, the Company currently anticipates that the transaction should close by the end of the second quarter of the current fiscal year. Due to its current liquidity position, the Company is reviewing contingency plans for bridge financing in the event that the closing extends beyond the end of the second quarter.

8

Table of Contents

Product activations

Loop has collaborated with multiple customers in recent and upcoming launches for products and product packaging incorporating Loop TM PET manufactured from monomers produced at Loop's small-scale production facility in Terrebonne, Québec (the "Terrebonne Facility").

Most recently, Loop and On AG, the Swiss sportswear brand, collaborated to launch the Cloudeasy Cyclon shoe which was unveiled on May 21, 2024. The upper of the Cloudeasy shoe is crafted with 100% recycled and infinitely recyclable yarn, using the Infinite Loop TM Technology. On AG is the first footwear company to launch a shoe using the Infinite Loop TM Technology which enables fiber-to-fiber recycling. The Cloudeasy Cyclon shoe is part of On AG's monthly subscription service Cyclon TM where customers receive, wear, and then return Cylon TM products, which are then recycled.

Loop continues to pursue opportunities for new activations and marketing campaigns with additional consumer goods brand companies.

Commercialization Strategy

Our objective is to achieve global expansion of the Infinite Loop Technology through a mix of fully owned manufacturing facilities, strategic partnerships, and licensing agreements. We believe that industrial companies, some of which today may not be in the business of manufacturing DMT, MEG, PET resin, polyester fiber or other specialty polymers, will view involvement with Infinite Loop projects as a significant growth opportunity, which may offer attractive economic returns either as Loop manufacturing partners or as licensees of the technology.

The Infinite LoopTM Technology is the key pillar of our commercialization blueprint. We believe our technology is at the forefront of the global transition away from fossil fuels and petrochemicals and into the circular economy, where PET plastic and polyester fiber are produced by recycling waste plastic rather than depleting finite resources. The Infinite LoopTM Technology allows for waste PET plastic and polyester fiber to be broken down into its base building blocks, monomers DMT and MEG, using Loop's patented technology. Once the monomers are purified, they can be sold directly to chemical companies, used in the production of specialty polymers, or repolymerized into PET plastic or polyester fiber using INVISTA know how, which Loop licenses, and Chemtex Global Corporation's engineering. The INVISTA polymerization process and the associated designs are historically proven in the commercial production of PET resin and polyester fiber.

We have completed our basic design package for the Infinite LoopTM full-scale manufacturing facilities. The engineering philosophy we have adopted is "design one, build many." This approach allows for the basic design package to be used as the base engineering platform for all future geographical expansion. We believe this approach allows for quick execution, speed to market, and lends itself well to modular construction. The basic design package has a capacity of up to 70,000 M/T of rDMT and 23,000 M/T of rMEG, or 70,000 M/T of PET resin output per year. Permitting, site and regulatory considerations may impact plant capacity.

On May 1, 2024, we announced our strategic partnership with Ester to build and operate an Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in India which will produce a unique product offering of lower carbon footprint rDMT, rMEG and specialty polymers, using the Infinite LoopTM Technology. Loop has a well-established working relationship with Ester, which has nearly 40 years of specialized polymer production, operational proficiency, and local expertise, including sourcing of PET plastic and polyester fiber waste feedstocks. The rDMT and rMEG product offerings expected to be manufactured at the Infinite LoopTM India facility represent a strategic product expansion in a low-cost manufacturing environment which we believe complements Loop's existing PET plastic and polyester fiber manufacturing business and will fuel growth by addressing the large and growing demand in the market. We believe this expansion will enable the Infinite LoopTM Technology to reach new markets and cater to a broader range of customers across multiple industries including electronics, automotive, textile, cosmetics and packaging.

9

Table of Contents

The India facility will leverage the Infinite LoopTM Technology and existing engineering package which should accelerate the lead-time towards groundbreaking, expected to occur by end of 2024. Feedstock sourcing for the facility, in which there is abundant supply from textile waste in India, is well advanced and the partners have engaged an external firm to source and secure the land for the facility. Construction is expected to be completed by the end of 2026, with commercial operations commencing in early 2027. Loop will receive an annual technology license fee from the Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in India.

We are also focused on our planned joint venture projects with SKGC in Asia and Europe to build and operate Infinite Loop manufacturing facilities producing and selling Loop PET resin and polyester fiber. These projects leverage SKGC's engineering and operational infrastructure. In addition, the joint venture projects will provide Loop with an annual technology licensing fee. SKGC is committed to commercializing Loop's technology as the underpinning of its sustainable plastics strategy. Loop is working collaboratively with SKGC to put in place a financing plan for the rollout of large-scale manufacturing in Asia and Europe, including the planned Asian manufacturing facility in Ulsan, South Korea.

The planned Infinite Loop Commercial manufacturing facility in Ulsan, South Korea, is expected to have an annual capacity to supply up to 70,000 metric tons per year of Loop PET resin for packaging and polyester fiber applications, and was planned to break ground in the first half of 2024. The timing of the facility is currently under review by the partners while they evaluate opportunities to reduce capital costs and carry out discussions with the Korean government for subsidies related to the facility. Loop and SKGC are also evaluating the

opportunity to build a monomer facility in order to capitalize on the large and growing market and attractive economics for DMT and MEG, including lower capital investment requirements for such a facility.

The global expansion plan for our technology will allow our customers, mostly comprised of CPG brand companies, apparel companies, and chemical companies, to integrate LoopTM PET resin, polyester fiber, rDMT and rMEG into their products and packaging. As countries around the globe continue to increase sustainability targets and recycled content mandates, our customers are increasing the use of sustainably produced materials into their products.

Our market strategy is to assist global consumer goods brands in meeting their public sustainability commitments by offering co-branded packaging or polyester fibers that are made with Loop 100% recycled, virgin-quality MEG, DMT, PET or polyester fibers. We believe that Loop Tecycled PET resin and polyester fiber could command premium pricing over virgin, petroleum-based PET resin and provide attractive economic returns. We are targeting multi-year take or pay offtake agreements for planned Infinite Loop production. Factors under consideration in determining project economics include the feasibility design engineering and cost estimate work, timing and permitting of a facility, customer offtake demand, commitment terms, and feedstock sources, quality, availability, PET bale index pricing, logistics, and ramp up, among others.

The Company's ability to move to the next stage of its strategic development and construct manufacturing plants is dependent on, among other factors, whether the Company can obtain the necessary financing through a combination of the issuance of debt, equity, and/or joint ventures, and/or government incentive programs and/or customers.

Human Capital

As of May 31, 2024, we had 54 employees of which 20 work in research and development, 21 in engineering and operations, and 13 in administrative functions.

10

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

The following table summarizes our operating results for the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, in thousands of U.S. Dollars.

	Thre	Three months ended May 31,			
	2024	l 2023	Change favorable / (unfavorable)		
Revenue from contracts with customers	\$				
Expenses					
Research and development					
Machinery and equipment expenditures		1,236	1,233		
External engineering	628	1,155	527		
Employee compensation	1,015	1,286	271		
Stock-based compensation	129	160	31		
Plant and laboratory operating expenses	270	469	199		
Other	192	184	(8)		
Total research and development	2,237	4,490			
General and administrative					
Professional fees	1,255	619	(636)		
Employee compensation	635	637			
Stock-based compensation	241	196	(45)		
Insurance	492	703			
Other	288	310	22		
Total general and administrative	2.91	2,465	(446)		

Depreciation and amortization	137	133	(4)
Interest and other financial expenses	60	54	(6)
Interest income	(126)	(99)	27
Foreign exchange gain	(24)	(15)	9
Total expenses	5,195	7,028	1,833
Net loss	\$ (5,189) \$	(7,001) \$	1,812

First Quarter Ended May 31, 2024

Revenues

Revenues for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 decreased \$21 to \$6, as compared to \$27 for the same period in 2023. The revenues resulted from the delivery of initial volumes to customers of Loop PET resin produced using monomers manufactured at the Terrebonne Facility.

Research and Development

Research and development expense for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 decreased \$2,253 to \$2,237, as compared to \$4,490 for the same period in 2023. The decrease was primarily attributable to a \$1,233 decrease in purchases of machinery and equipment used at the Terrebonne Facility, a \$527 decrease in external engineering costs for design work for our Infinite Loop manufacturing process, a \$271 decrease in employee compensation expenses, and a \$199 decrease in plant and laboratory expenses at our Terrebonne Facility.

General and administrative expenses

General and administrative expenses for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 increased \$446 to \$2,911, as compared to \$2,465 for the same period in 2023. The increase was primarily attributable to a \$636 increase in professional fees which is mainly attributable to legal costs related to our partnerships with Reed and Ester. This increase was partially offset by a \$211 decrease in insurance costs.

11

Table of Contents

Net Loss

The net loss for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 decreased \$1,812 to \$5,189, as compared to \$7,001 for the same period in 2023. The decrease was primarily due to the decrease of \$2,253 in research and development expenses and partially offset by increased general and administrative expenses of \$446.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Liquidity

Since its inception, the Company has been in the pre-commercialization stage with no material revenues, and its ongoing operations and commercialization plans have been financed primarily by raising equity and debt. Therefore, the Company has incurred net losses and negative cash flow from operating and investing activities since its inception and expects to incur additional net losses while it continues to develop and plan for commercialization. To date, we have been successful in raising capital to finance our ongoing operations. Our liquidity position consists of cash and cash equivalents on hand of \$5,291 at May 31, 2024. Our liquidity position is subject to risks and uncertainties, including those discussed under "Cautionary Statements Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and the Risk Factors section included in Part I, Item 1A of our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Management continuously monitors the Company's cash resources against its short-term cash commitments to ensure there is sufficient liquidity to fund its costs for at least twelve months from the financial statement issuance date. Management evaluates the Company's liquidity to determine if there is substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. In preparing this going concern assessment, management applies significant judgment in estimating future cash flow requirements of the Company based on budgets and forecasts, which includes developing assumptions related to the estimation of amount and timing of future cash outflows and inflows. Based on its assessment, management estimates that current available liquidity and forecasted net cash flows will not be sufficient to meet

the Company's obligations, commitments and budgeted expenditures the next twelve months from the consolidated financial statements issuance date. These events and conditions are material uncertainties that raise substantial doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern and accordingly, the appropriateness of the use of accounting principles applicable to a going concern.

The Company's ability to move to the next stage of its strategic development and construct manufacturing plants is dependent on, among other factors, whether the Company can obtain the necessary financing through a combination of the issuance of debt, equity, and/or joint ventures, and/or government incentive programs and/or customers. However, there is no assurance that the Company will be successful in attracting additional funding. Even if additional financing is available, it may not be available on terms favorable to the Company. Failure to secure additional financing on favorable terms when it becomes required would have an adverse effect on the Company's financial position and on its ability to execute its business plan. The Company is seeking to finalize the negotiation of previously announced financing initiatives on acceptable terms, although there is no assurance it will succeed.

We have a long-term debt obligation to Investissement Québec in connection with a financing facility (the "Financing Facility") for the expansion of the Terrebonne Facility up to a maximum of \$3,390. We received the first disbursement in the amount of \$1,628 on February 21, 2020 and the second disbursement in the amount of \$1,762 on August 26, 2021. The loan can be repaid at any time by us without penalty. The loan's interest rate was initially set at 2.36% and there was a 36-month moratorium on both capital and interest repayments as of the first disbursement date. Under the original terms of the Financing Facility, at the end of the 36-month moratorium, capital and interest was repayable in 84 monthly installments. There is no remaining amount available under the Financing Facility after the second disbursement.

On November 21, 2022, the Company and Investissement Québec entered into an agreement to amend the existing Financing Facility which modifies the repayments of the principal amount (the "Financing Facility Amendment"). As per the Financing Facility Amendment, a total of \$37 of the principal amount was repaid in monthly installments in the fiscal year ended February 29, 2024 and the remainder of the principal amount is repayable in 72 monthly installments. The Financing Facility Amendment did not modify the interest rates, the repayment terms of accrued interest or any other terms of the Financing Facility.

12

Table of Contents

On February 28, 2024, the Company and Investissement Québec entered into an agreement to amend the existing Financing Facility which modified the repayments of the principal amount (the "Second Financing Facility Amendment"). As per the Second Financing Facility Amendment, a total of \$74 of the principal amount is repayable in monthly installments in the fiscal year ending February 28, 2025, with the remainder of the principal amount being repayable in 60 monthly installments. Pursuant to the Second Financing Facility Amendment the interest rate of the Financing Facility was increased from 2.36% to 3.36%. The Second Financing Facility Amendment did not modify the repayment terms of accrued interest or any of the other terms of the Financing Facility that are not mentioned above.

Under the terms of the Financing Facility, Investissement Québec was also issued warrants to purchase shares of our common stock in an amount equal to 10% of each disbursement up to a maximum aggregate amount of \$339. The warrants were issued at a price per share equal to the higher of (i) \$11.00 per share and (ii) the ten-day weighted average closing price of Loop Industries shares of common stock on the Nasdaq stock market for the 10 days prior to the issue of the warrants. The warrants can be exercised immediately upon grant and have a term of three years from the date of issuance. On February 21, 2020, upon the receipt of the first disbursement under this facility, we issued a warrant to purchase 15,153 shares of common stock at a price of \$11.00 to Investissement Québec, which expired in February 2023. On August 26, 2021, upon the receipt of the second disbursement under this facility, we issued a warrant to purchase 17,180 shares of common stock at a price of \$11.00 to Investissement Québec, which remains outstanding.

On July 26, 2022, Loop Canada, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an Operating Credit Facility (the "Credit Facility") with a Canadian bank. The Credit Facility allows for borrowings of up to \$2,567 in aggregate principal amount and provides for a two-year term on amounts drawn. The Credit Facility is secured by the Company's Terrebonne, Québec property and is subject to a minimum equity covenant, tested quarterly with which the Company was in compliance as at May 31, 2024. All borrowings under the Credit Facility bear interest at an annual rate equal to the bank's Canadian prime rate plus 1.0%. As at May 31, 2024, the Company borrowed \$2,517 under the Credit Facility.

Flow of Funds

Summary of Cash Flows

A summary of cash flows for the three months ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 was as follows, in thousands of U.S. Dollars:

	Three Months Ended May			
		2024	2023	
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(3,915) \$	(5,504)	
Net cash used in investing activities		(176)	(2,122)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		2,492	(16)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		(68)	21	
Net decrease in cash	\$	(1,667) \$	(7,621)	

Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

During the three-month period ended May 31, 2024, we used \$3,915 in operations compared to \$5,504 during the three-month period ended May 31, 2023. As discussed above in the Results of Operations, the year-over-year decrease is mainly due to decreased operating expenses as we have completed the upgrade of the Terrebonne Facility and our basic design package for the Infinite LoopTM full-scale manufacturing facilities, partially offset by increased legal costs related to our partnerships with Reed and Ester.

Net Cash Used in Investing Activities

During the three months ended May 31, 2024, we used \$176 in investing activities compared to \$2,122 during the three-month period ended May 31, 2023. During the three months ended May 31, 2024, we made investments in intangible assets of \$176, particularly in our patent technology in the United States and around the world. During the three months ended May 31, 2023, we made \$2,023 in deposits on machinery and equipment for use in a commercial project, and we made investments in intangible assets of \$99.

Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities

During the three months ended May 31, 2024, we borrowed \$2,517 under the Credit Facility and we repaid \$25 of long-term debt. During the three months ended May 31, 2023, we repaid \$16 of long-term debt.

13

Table of Contents

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Pursuant to Item 305(e) of Regulation S-K (§ 229.305(e)), the Company is not required to provide the information required by this Item as it is a "smaller reporting company," as defined by Rule 229.10(f)(1).

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Management's Evaluation of our Disclosure Controls and Procedures

A. Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in our reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

As of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report, the Company carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's "disclosure controls and procedures" (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), pursuant to Rule 13a-15(b) of the Exchange Act. Based upon that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of May 31, 2024.

B. Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended May 31, 2024 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

14

Table of Contents

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

SEC Investigation

As previously disclosed, we received a subpoena from the SEC in October 2020 requesting certain information from us, including information regarding testing, testing results and details of results from our GEN I and GEN II technologies, and certain of our partnerships and agreements. In March 2022, we received a second subpoena requesting additional information, including information concerning our reverse-merger in 2015, and communications with certain individuals and entities. There have been no additional information requests from the SEC relating to the Company's business or technology.

The SEC informed us that its investigation does not mean that the SEC has concluded that anyone has violated the law and that the investigation does not mean that the SEC has a negative opinion of us. We cannot predict when this matter will be resolved or what, if any, action the SEC may take following the conclusion of the investigation.

On September 30, 2022, the SEC filed a complaint (the "SEC complaint") against several named defendants ("Defendants"), and also identified as a relief defendant Daniel Solomita, our Chief Executive Officer. The SEC complaint does not allege wrongdoing by the Company or Mr. Solomita. The SEC complaint identifies Mr. Solomita and an entity he owns as relief defendants because they purportedly received monies from the Defendants in 2015 that the SEC alleges were derived from the Defendants' fraud. The SEC complaint does not allege that Mr. Solomita was aware of the alleged wrongdoing by the Defendants and does not allege that he was aware that any alleged monies received were derived from fraud.

Litigation

From time to time, we may become involved in various lawsuits and legal proceedings or investigations which arise in the ordinary course of business. Except as noted above, we are not presently a party to any legal proceedings, government actions, administrative actions, investigations or claims that are pending against us or involve us that, in the opinion of our management, could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or operating results. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties, and an adverse result in these or other matters may arise from time to time that may harm our business.

It is possible that we may expend financial and managerial resources in the defense of our intellectual property rights in the future if we believe that our rights have been violated. It is also possible that we may expend financial and managerial resources to defend against claims that our products and services infringe upon the intellectual property rights of third parties.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

We are subject to various risks and uncertainties in the course of our business. Risk factors relating to us are set forth under "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on May 29, 2024. No material changes to such risk factors have occurred during the three months ended May 31, 2024.

15

Table of Contents

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

None.

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

During the three months ended May 31, 2024, no director or officer of the Company adopted or terminated a "Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" or "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement," as each term is defined in Item 408 of Regulation S-K.

16

Table of Contents

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

The following Exhibits, as required by Item 601 of Regulation SK, are attached or incorporated by reference, as stated below.

Exhibit Index

		Incorporated by Reference			
Number	Description	Form	File No.	Filing Date	Exhibit No.
3.1	Articles of Incorporation, as amended to date	10-K	001-38301	May 29, 2024	3.1
<u>3.2</u>	By-laws, as amended to date	8-K	001-38301	April 10, 2018	3.1
10.1*	Share Purchase Agreement, dated May 30, 2024 by and between Loop Industries, Inc. and Reed Management SAS.	8-K	001-38301	June 4, 2024	10.1
<u>10.2*+</u>	Joint Venture Agreement, dated May 1, 2024, by and among Ester Industries Limited and Loop Industries, Inc.		Filed herewith		
<u>31.1</u>	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.		Filed herewith		
<u>31.2</u>	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.		Filed herewith		
<u>32.1</u>	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.		Furnished herewith		
<u>32.2</u>	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.		Furnished herewith		
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document		Filed herewith		
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document		Filed herewith		
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document		Filed herewith		
	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document		Filed herewith		
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document		Filed herewith		
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document		Filed herewith		
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)		Filed herewith		

^{*} Annexes, schedules and certain exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. Loop hereby undertakes to furnish supplemental copies of any of the omitted annexes, schedules and exhibits upon request by the SEC.

⁺ Portions of this document (indicated by "[***]") have been omitted because such information is not material and is the type of information that the registrant treats as private or confidential.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized..

Date: July 15, 2024 By: /s/ Daniel Solomita

Name: Daniel Solomita

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer, and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: July 15, 2024 By: /s/ Fady Mansour

Name: Fady Mansour

Title: Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting Officer and Principal Financial Officer)

18

CERTAIN INFORMATION IDENTIFIED BY [***] HAS BEEN EXCLUDED FROM THIS EXHIBIT BECAUSE IT IS BOTH NOT MATERIAL AND IS THE TYPE THAT THE REGISTRANT TREATS AS PRIVATE OR CONFIDENTIAL.

JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENT

BY & AMONG

Ester Industries Limited

("Ester")

AND

Loop Industries, Inc.

("Loop")

Dated May 1, 2024

1

JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENT

THIS JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENT ("Agreement" or "this Agreement") is entered into on the 1st day of May, 2024 ("Execution Date"),

BY & AMONG

1. **Ester Industries Limited**, a public limited company incorporated under the Indian Companies Act, 1956, having its head office at Plot No.-11-A, Infocity-1, Sector 33–34, Gurgaon – 122 001, Haryana, India (hereinafter referred to as "**Ester**", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, be deemed to include its successors and permitted assigns), of the **First Part**;

AND

2. **Loop Industries Inc.**, a company incorporated and existing under the laws of the State of Nevada with its principal offices at 480 Fernand-Poitras Terrebonne, Québec, Canada J6Y 1Y4 (hereinafter referred to as "**Loop**", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, be deemed to include its successors and permitted assigns), of the **Second Part**;

Ester and Loop are hereinafter be referred to, individually as "Shareholder" and collectively as "Shareholders".

WHEREAS:

- A. Ester is *inter alia* engaged in the business of manufacturing PET chips, BOPET film and speciality polymer from virgin and recycled feedstock and is listed on the Recognized Stock Exchanges (*as defined hereinafter*);
- B. Loop is engaged in the business of conversion of waste PET plastic and polyester fiber into high value materials.

- C. Ester and Loop propose to establish a joint venture entity in India to undertake the Business (as defined hereinafter).
- D. Now, the Parties having reached an understanding are entering into this Agreement to record their understanding and to set out the terms and conditions, which have been agreed between them in relation to their respective participation in the JVCo (as defined hereinafter) and the manner in which the affairs of the JVCo (as defined hereinafter) will be managed, operated, and regulated.

NOW, THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PREMISES, MUTUAL COVENANTS AND PROMISES, TERMS AND CONDITIONS AND UNDERSTANDINGS SET FORTH HEREINAFTER, AND OTHER GOOD AND VALUABLE CONSIDERATIONS, SUFFICIENCY OF WHICH IS HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGED, THE PARTIES WITH THE INTENT TO BE LEGALLY BOUND HEREBY AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

For the purposes of this Agreement, in addition to the terms defined in the introduction to this Agreement, whenever used in this Agreement, unless repugnant to the meaning or context thereof, the following expressions shall have the following meanings:

2

"Act" means the (*Indian*) Companies Act, 2013 and shall include all amendments, modifications and re-enactments and corresponding rules issued therein;

"Affiliate Deed of Adherence" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.9;

"Affiliate" or "Affiliates" with respect to any Shareholder shall mean any Person, which is a holding company or subsidiary of such Shareholder, or any Person which, directly or indirectly, (a) Controls such Shareholder, (b) is Controlled by such Shareholder, (c) is Controlled by the same Person who, directly or indirectly, Controls such Shareholder, or (d) is a subsidiary of the same Person of which the Shareholder is a subsidiary, or (e) in relation to a natural Person, a relative of such Person; it being clarified that the JVCo will not be considered as an 'Affiliate' of any Shareholder for the purposes of this Agreement. For the purposes of this definition, the term "holding company" and "relative" shall have the same meaning as ascribed to such expressions under the Act;

"Agreed Form" shall mean, in relation to a document, the form of that document which is discussed and agreed amongst the Shareholders at the relevant time;

"Amended Articles" shall have the meaning ascribed to the term in Clause 3.1.9;

"Ancillary Agreements" shall mean the:

- (a) Loop Technology License Agreement;
- (b) Loop Marketing Agreement;
- (c) Ester Services Agreement; and
- (d) such other agreement(s) that shall be ascribed as an "Ancillary Agreement" mutually by the Parties;

"Applicable Law" means all applicable laws, by-laws, rules, regulations, orders, ordinances, notifications, protocols, codes, guidelines, policies, notices, directions, judgments, decrees or other requirements or official directive of any Governmental Authority or Person acting under the authority of any Governmental Authority and/ or of any statutory authority, as the context may require, whether in effect on the Execution Date or thereafter;

"Below 50% Shareholder" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 18.17.1;

"Board" or "Board of Directors" means the board of directors of the JVCo;

- "Business Day" or "Business Days" means any day of the week (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays) on which commercial banks are open for business in New Delhi, India or in Montreal, Quebec;
- "Business Opportunity" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.5.1;
- "Business Plan" means the business plan of the JVCo adopted by the Board on the Initial Closing Date, and as may be amended from time to time pursuant to this Agreement;
- "Business" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.1;
- "Call Option Exercise Price" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(ii);
- "Call Option Right" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(ii);

3

- "Call Shares" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(ii);
- "Capital Call Acceptance Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.6.3;
- "Capital Call Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.6.1;
- "CEO" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 8.12.1;
- "Certificate of Incorporation" shall mean the certificate issued by the RoC evidencing incorporation of a company under the Act;
- "CFO" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 8.12.2;
- "Chairman" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 8.6.1;
- "Charter Documents" means the memorandum of association and the articles of association of the JVCo, as amended from time to time;
- "Claims Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.2;
- "CoC Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1;
- "Commercialization Date" shall mean the date on which the manufacturing and commercial production of JV Products (as defined hereunder) is commenced by the JVCo, pursuant to the implementation of the Project;
- "Committed Capital" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under in Clause 4.3;
- "Committed Capital Default" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under in Clause 4.8.1;
- "Committed Capital Default Cure Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.8.4;
- "Committed Capital Default Securities" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.8.3(ii);
- "Committed Capital Defaulting Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.8.1(i);
- "Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.8.1(ii);
- "Committed Shortfall Amount" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.8.1(iii);
- "Confidential Information" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 14.1.1;

"Control" or "Controlled by" or "Controlling" with respect to any Person, shall mean: (a) the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by agreement or otherwise or the power to elect more than one-half of the directors, partners or other individuals exercising similar authority with respect to such person; or (b) the possession, directly or indirectly, of a voting interest of more than 50% (fifty percent);

"CP Dissatisfaction Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 3.2.3;

4

"CP Satisfaction Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 3.2.2 in the form annexed under SCHEDULE X;

"Deadlock" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 11.1;

"Deadlock Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 11.2;

"Deed of Adherence" means the deed of adherence to this Agreement in the form annexed under SCHEDULE IV;

"Depolymerization Business" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.1.1;

"Direct Claims" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.2;

"Directors" directors of the JVCo, and "Director" shall mean and refer to any 1 (one) director of the JVCo;

"Disclosing Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 14.1.2;

"**Dispute**" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 17.1;

"Encumbrance" or "Encumbrances" means any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, equitable interest, assignment by way of security, conditional sales contract, hypothecation, right of other Persons, claim, security interest, encumbrance, title defect, title retention agreement, voting trust agreement, interest, option, lien, charge, commitment, restriction or limitation of any nature, whatsoever, including restriction on use, voting rights, Transfer, receipt of income or exercise of any other attribute of ownership, right of set-off, any arrangement (for the purpose of, or which has the effect of, granting security), or any other security interest of any kind whatsoever, or any agreement, whether conditional or otherwise, to create any of the same;

"Equity Shares" means issued and fully paid-up equity shares of the JVCo, having face value of INR 10/- (Rupees Ten only) per such equity share, and comprising of such classes, as may be issued and allotted by the JVCo, from time to time, and "Equity Share" shall mean and refer to any 1 (one) such issued and fully paid-up equity share;

"Ester Directors" shall mean and refer to the directors nominated by Ester on the Board of the JVCo, and "Ester Director" shall mean and refer to any 1 (one) director nominated by Ester on the Board of the JVCo;

"Ester Group" shall mean and include Ester and its Affiliates;

"Ester Initial Committed Amount" shall mean INR 80,00,000 (Indian Rupees Eighty Lakh) only remitted by Ester as on the Initial Closing Date for the subscription of Ester Initial Investment Securities;

"Ester Initial Investment Securities" shall mean 8,00,000 (eight lakh) Equity Shares of the JVCo subscribed by Ester on the Initial Closing Date;

"Ester Liability Cap" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.8.1;

"Ester Services Agreement" shall mean the services agreement to be entered into between the JVCo and Ester, substantially in the form annexed at SCHEDULE VIII;

"Ester Subsequent Committed Amount" means such portion of the Shareholders Capital Contribution amount attributable to Ester, which shall become due and payable pursuant to receipt of a Capital Call Notice in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Business Plan;

5

"Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;

"Ester Tolling Arrangement" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.1.2;

"Fair Market Value" means the fair market value of the Securities of the JVCo, as determined by a Valuer in the manner set out in SCHEDULE IX:

"FEMA" shall mean and refer to the Foreign Exchange Management Act, 1999, read with all rules, regulations, directions, and circulars thereunder, including, but not limited to, the Foreign Exchange Management (Non-debt Instruments) Rules, 2019, and any applicable successor legislation in relation to foreign exchange management;

"Financial Year" shall mean the period ending on the 31st day of March every year;

"Financing Institutions" shall mean scheduled commercial banks and other non-banking financial institutions, sovereign funds, public, private and/or multilateral lending institutions and agencies;

"Foreign Sale" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.6.5;

"Future Funding" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 7.1;

"Governmental Authorities" means the government authority, statutory authority, government department, agency, commission, board, tribunal or court or other law, rule or regulation making entity having or purporting to have jurisdiction or any state or other subdivision thereof or any municipality, district or other subdivision thereof, including any other municipal/ local authority having jurisdiction, and "Governmental Authority" shall mean and refer to any 1 (one) of such Governmental Authorities;

"Incorporation Capital" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 2.3;

"Incorporation Securities" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 2.3;

"Indemnified Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.1;

"Indemnifying Party Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.6.2(i);

"Indemnifying Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.1;

"Initial Closing" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.4;

"Initial Closing Date" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.4;

"Initial Committed Amount" shall mean collectively, the Loop Initial Committed Amount and Ester Initial Committed Amount;

"Initial Investment Securities" shall mean collectively, the Loop Initial Investment Securities and Ester Initial Investment Securities;

6

- (a) where a Person shall admit in writing its inability to pay its debts generally, or shall make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, save and except solvent group restructuring; or
- (b) admission of any proceedings against a Person for its bankruptcy or insolvency, or similar action for seeking liquidation, winding up, reorganization, arrangement, compromise, adjustment, protection, relief, or composition of it or its debts under any law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or re-organization or relief of debtors or seeking appointment of a resolution professional or administrator or receiver or liquidator or other similar official for all or any substantial part of its property, which is not withdrawn/discharged within 60 (sixty) Business Days;

"Internal Mediation Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 11.2;

"JVCo Bank Account" shall mean the designated bank account of the JVCo, details of which would be provided by the JVCo to Ester and Loop prior to the Initial Closing Date;

"IPO" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.7.1;

"JVCo" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 2.1;

"JVCo Competitor" means any person engaged in the business of chemical recycling of all/ any kind of polyesters;

"JVCo Facility" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.6.5(i);

"JV Products" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.1.3;

"Lock-In Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.2;

"Loop Directors" shall mean and refer to the directors nominated by Loop on the Board of the JVCo, and "Loop Director" shall mean and refer to any 1 (one) director nominated by Loop on the Board of the JVCo;

"Loop Group" shall mean and include Loop and its Affiliates;

"Loop Initial Committed Amount" shall mean INR 1,00,00,000 (Indian Rupees One Crore) only remitted by Loop as on the Initial Closing Date for the subscription of Loop Initial Investment Securities;

"Loop Initial Investment Securities" shall mean 10,00,000 (ten lakh) Equity Shares of the JVCo subscribed by Loop on the Initial Closing Date;

"Loop Liability Cap" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.8.2;

"Loop Marketing Agreement" shall mean the marketing agreement to be entered into between the JVCo and Loop, substantially in the form annexed at SCHEDULE VII;

"Loop Nominee Directors" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.5.2(ii);

"Loop Subsequent Committed Amount" means such portion of the Shareholders Capital Contribution amount attributable to Loop, which shall become due and payable pursuant to receipt of a Capital Call Notice in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Business Plan;

7

"Loop Technology" shall mean the Infinite LoopTM Depolymerization Technology as patented by Loop;

"Loop Technology License Agreement" shall mean the license agreement to be entered into between the JVCo and Loop with respect to the Loop Technology, substantially in the form annexed at SCHEDULE VI;

- "Losses" shall mean and refer to direct losses, claims, damages, liabilities, fines, costs, charges, demands, expenses (including any reasonable expenses of legal counsel) and interest thereon, which for the avoidance of doubt excludes any consequential or indirect losses, claims, damages, liabilities, expenses, fines, costs, interest, damages or demands;
- "Manufacturing Territory" shall mean the Republic of India and such other territories as mutually agreed between the Parties in writing;
- "Non-Selling Shareholder" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.2;
- "Non-Referring Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.5.2;
- "Notices" shall have the same meaning as assigned to such term in Clause 18.9 of this Agreement;
- "Offer Letter" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.6.2;
- "Option Exercise Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.2;
- "Option Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.2;
- "Original Director" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 8.5;
- "Outside Date" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 3.3;
- "Parent Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.4.2;
- "Parties" shall mean Ester, Loop and the JVCo collectively; and "Party" shall mean each of them individually;
- "Person" shall mean any individual, sole proprietorship, unincorporated association, body corporate, corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, any Governmental Authority or any other entity or organization;
- "Prohibited Person" means a person who is subject matter of any Sanctions Laws or violations thereof or engaging with whom would materially prejudice or expose the engaging person to potential implications under Sanctions Laws;
- "Project Cost" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.1;
- "**Project**" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.2;
- "Project Cost Overrun" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.3;
- "Project Cost Overrun Default" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.3;
- "Put Option Right" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(i);
- "Put Option Exercise Price" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(i);

8

- "**Put Shares**" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.8.1(i);
- "RBI" shall mean Reserve Bank of India;
- "Receiving Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 14.1.2;
- "Recognized Stock Exchanges" shall mean BSE Limited and National Stock Exchange of India Limited;
- "Referring Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.5.2;

- "Relevant Party" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.9;
- "Reserved Matters" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 9.5;
- "RoC" shall mean jurisdictional Registrar of Company(ies);
- "Royalty" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 6.4.1;
- "rPolyester Resins" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.1.2;
- "Rupee" or "Rupees" or "Rs." or "INR" or "Indian Rupees" shall mean and refer to the lawful currency of the Republic of India;
- "Sale Territory" shall mean the entire world;
- "Sanctions Laws" means any sanctions administered or enforced by the United Nations Security Council, the Council of the European Union, Global Affairs Canada, the Republic of India, United Arab Emirates, the US Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control, the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or His Majesty's Treasury, and includes all legislations in the nature of the Trading with the Enemy Act, the International Emergency Economic Powers Act and the United Nations Participation Act;
- "Securities" means Equity Shares, debentures, instruments, options, warrants or other securities held by the Shareholders in the JVCo;
- "Shareholding Pattern" shall mean the shareholding of each Shareholder in the JVCo and as annexed under SCHEDULE I;
- "Selling Shareholder" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.2;
- "Senior Executive Panel" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 11.2;
- "Shareholder Group" shall mean the Ester Group and Loop Group individually or collectively, as the context may require;
- "Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.4;
- "Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.4;
- "Shareholder ROFO Exercise Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;
- "Shareholder ROFO Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.2;
- "Shareholder ROFO Offer Price" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;

- "Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;
- "Shareholder ROFO Shares" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.2;
- "Shareholder ROFO Transfer Notice Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;
- "Shareholder ROFO" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.3;
- "Shareholders Capital Contribution" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.1;
- "SIAC" shall mean Singapore International Arbitration Centre;

- "SIMC Mediation Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 11.3;
- "SMF" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.5.6;
- "Subsequent Closing Date" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.6.3;
- "Subsequent Closing" means the successful completion of the investment by Ester and Loop of the relevant Ester Subsequent Committed Amount and Loop Subsequent Committed Amount, as envisaged under the relevant Capital Call Notice;
- "Subsequent Investment Securities" shall have the same meaning as ascribed under Clause 4.6.1;
- "Tag-Along Sale Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.6.2;
- "Tag-Along Sale Right" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.6.1;
- "Tag-Along Sale Shares" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.6.3;
- "Tag-Along Shares" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.6.1;
- "Tax" or "Taxes" shall mean all forms of applicable tax on net income, gross income, gross receipts, sales, goods and services tax, capital gains, transfer; withholding tax; duties of custom and excise, octroi duty, stamp duty or other taxes, fees, assessments or charges of any kind whatsoever, together with any cess, interest and any penalties thereto and "Taxation" shall have a corresponding meaning;
- "Term" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 16.1;
- "Third Party Business Study" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.5.6;
- "Third Party Claims" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 13.2;
- "Third Party Debt" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 4.1;
- "Third Party Price" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.6;
- "Third Party Terms" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.6;

- "Third Party Transferee" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 10.5.6;
- "Third Party" or "Third Parties" shall mean any Person/ Persons that is/ are not a signatory/ signatories to this Agreement, and shall not include the Affiliates of the Parties:
- "Threshold" shall have the meaning ascribed to it under Clause 5.6.5(iii);
- "Transfer" shall mean any reference to a transfer of Securities or other voting interests of a Shareholder and shall include:
- (a) any transfer or other disposition of such Securities or voting interests or any interest therein; *provided that* nothing contained herein shall apply to any conversion of any debentures/preference shares into Equity Shares, where such debentures/preference shares are issued pursuant to this Agreement; or
- (b) any sale, assignment, gift, donation or other disposition of such Securities or any interest therein, pursuant to an agreement, arrangement, instrument or understanding by which legal title to or beneficial ownership of such securities or any interest

therein passes from one Person to another Person or to the same Person in a different legal capacity, whether or not for value; or

(c) the granting of any interest, lien, pledge/ mortgage, encumbrance, hypothecation or charge in or extending or attaching to such securities or any interest therein; and

"Valuer" shall mean the Indian affiliate of any of the following accounting firms, namely, PricewaterhouseCoopers, Ernst & Young, Deloitte Haskins & Sells, KPMG, or Grant Thornton or their affiliates; *provided that* such Valuer shall not be an auditor of the JVCo, or of any member of either Shareholder Group, unless otherwise agreed amongst the Parties.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Agreement,

- 1.2.1 any reference to any statute or statutory provision shall include:
 - (i) all subordinate legislation and rules thereunder made from time to time under that provision (whether or not amended, modified, re-enacted or consolidated);
 - (ii) such provision as from time to time amended, modified, re-enacted or consolidated (whether before or after the date of this Agreement) to the extent such amendment, modification, re-enactment or consolidation applies or is capable of applying to any transactions entered into under this Agreement and to the extent liability thereunder may exist or can arise;
- 1.2.2 any reference to the singular shall include the plural and vice-versa;
- 1.2.3 any references to the masculine, the feminine and the neuter shall include each other;
- 1.2.4 any references to a "company" shall include a body corporate;
- 1.2.5 the recitals and schedules form part of this Agreement and shall have the same force and effect as if expressly set out in the body of this Agreement, and any reference to this Agreement shall include any recitals and schedules to it. Any references to clause(s) and schedule(s) is/ are to "Clause(s)" of, and to "Schedule(s)" to this Agreement. Any references to parts or paragraphs are, unless otherwise stated, references to parts or paragraphs of the Schedule in which the reference appears;

- 1.2.6 references to this Agreement or any other document shall be construed as references to this Agreement or such other document as amended, varied, novated, supplemented or replaced from time to time;
- 1.2.7 any reference to books, files, records or other information or any of them means books, files, records or other information or any of them in any form or in whatever medium held including paper, electronically stored data, magnetic media, film and microfilm;
- 1.2.8 headings to Clauses, parts and paragraphs of Schedules and Schedules are for convenience only and do not affect the interpretation of this Agreement;
- 1.2.9 "in writing" includes any communication made by letter or fax or e-mail;
- 1.2.10the words "include", "including" and "in particular" shall be construed as being by way of illustration or emphasis only and shall not be construed as, nor shall they take effect as, limiting the generality of any preceding words;
- 1.2.11 references to a person (or to a word importing a person) shall be construed so as to include:

- (i) individual, firm, partnership, trust, joint venture, company, corporation, body corporate, unincorporated body, association, organisation, any government, or state or any agency of a government or state, or any local or municipal authority or other governmental body (whether or not in each case having separate legal personality); and
- (ii) that person's successors in title and assigns or transferees permitted in accordance with the terms of this Agreement;
- 1.2.12references to a person's representatives shall be to its officers, employees, legal or other professional advisers, sub-contractors, agents, attorneys and other duly authorised representatives;
- 1.2.13where a wider construction is possible, the words "other" and "otherwise" shall not be construed *ejusdem generis* with any foregoing words;
- 1.2.14this Agreement is a joint draft product of the Parties and any rule of statutory interpretation interpreting agreements against a party primarily responsible for drafting the agreement shall not be applicable to this Agreement; and
- 1.2.15if any approvals are required to be obtained by any Party from any Governmental Authority under Applicable Laws for consummating any Transfers, issuances or other transactions in the manner contemplated in this Agreement, the time required for obtaining such approvals shall be excluded in calculating the time periods within which such Transfer(s), issuances and other transactions are to be completed (or such transactions are to be given effect to) under or pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.

12

2. INCORPORATION OF JVCO

- 2.1. Promptly after the Execution Date and in any event no later than 180 (one hundred and eighty) days from the Execution Date, Ester shall undertake all steps that may be necessary and/or required for the purposes of incorporation of a private limited company (hereinafter referred to as the "JVCo") under the terms of the Act and Loop shall provide all the relevant information and necessary co-operation to Ester in this regard.
- 2.2. The name of the JVCo shall be Ester Loop Infinite Technologies Private Limited or such other name as approved by the RoC and acceptable to each of Ester and Loop.
- 2.3. The authorised share capital of the JVCo shall be INR 10,00,00,000 (Indian Rupees Ten Crore), consisting of 1,00,00,000 (one crore) Equity Shares. The initial issued, subscribed and paid-up share capital of the JVCo, shall be INR 20,00,000 (Indian Rupees Twenty Lakh) ("Incorporation Capital"), consisting of 2,00,000 (two lakh) Equity Shares ("Incorporation Securities") all of which shall be held by Ester and its nominee(s) at the time of incorporation of the JVCo. It is hereby clarified that the cost incurred by Ester for incorporation of the JVCo, which for additional certainty excludes the amount representing the Incorporation Capital, will be reimbursed by JVCo to Ester.
- 2.4. The registered office of the JVCo shall be situated in Gurugram, Haryana or such other place as may be mutually agreed amongst Ester and Loop.
- 2.5. The first Directors of the JVCo shall be [***], [***], and such other person as may be nominated by Ester.
- 2.6. Promptly after incorporation of the JVCo and receipt of the 'Certificate of Incorporation', the JVCo and Ester shall take all steps as may be required under Act, including the following:
 - 2.6.1.Appointing the statutory auditor of the JVCo, as mutually agreed amongst Ester and Loop;
 - 2.6.2. Authorizing the issuance of a mandate(s) for opening of new bank accounts and name of the proposed authorized signatory(ies) for operating the new bank accounts;
 - 2.6.3. Remittance of the Incorporation Capital by Ester and allotment of the Incorporation Securities by the JVCo;
 - 2.6.4. Making of necessary filings by the JVCo in relation to the allotment of the Incorporation Securities.

3. ACTIONS PRIOR TO INITIAL CLOSING

3.1. The issuance of the Initial Investment Securities by the JVCo and the subscription to the respective Initial Investment Securities by Loop and Ester shall be subject to the completion of the following to the satisfaction of the Shareholders in the manner provided in this Clause 3.1 (each a "Condition Precedent", and collectively the "Conditions Precedent"):

3.1.1. Corporate Authorizations

Each of Loop and Ester shall have received all necessary corporate and statutory authorizations/consents, if any, in connection with the transactions contemplated under this Agreement.

13

3.1.2. Representations and Warranties

The representations and warranties of the Shareholders as specified in Clause 12 shall have been true and correct on the Execution Date and remained true and correct as of the Initial Closing Date.

- 3.1.3. The JVCo shall provide (or procure the provision) to each Shareholder a valuation report from an independent and suitably qualified and experienced practising Indian chartered accountant and registered valuer as the case may be in accordance with Applicable Law, certifying the fair price of the Initial Investment Securities under FEMA, the Companies Act and the Income Tax Act, 1961.
- 3.1.4. The Board shall have, and Ester shall have ensured that the Board shall have, passed the necessary resolutions in Agreed Form for the purposes of: (i) approving the issuance of the Initial Investment Securities to the Shareholders on a private placement basis; (ii) approving the private placement offer letter (in form PAS-4) to be issued to the Shareholders; and (iii) convening an extraordinary general meeting of the Shareholders of the JVCo at a shorter notice for approving the issuance of the Initial Investment Securities to the Shareholders and the private placement offer letter (in form PAS-4) to be issued to the Shareholders.
- 3.1.5. The JVCo shall have, and Ester shall have ensured that the JVCo convenes a Board meeting and a shareholders' meeting to approve the issuance of the Initial Investment Securities to the respective Shareholders.
- 3.1.6. The JVCo shall have, and Ester shall have ensured that the JVCo shall have, filed the shareholders resolutions passed under Clause 3.1.5 with the ROC through Form MGT-14;.
- 3.1.7. Once the actions set out in Clauses 3.1.3 to 3.1.6 are complete, the JVCo shall have, and Ester shall have ensured, that the JVCo issues the private placement offer letter (in Form PAS-4) to the Shareholders.
- 3.1.8. All closing resolutions to be adopted by the JVCo pursuant to Clauses 3.1.3 to 3.1.5 shall be in Agreed Form.
- 3.1.9. The amended articles of association of the JVCo reflecting the applicable provisions of this Agreement (the "Amended Articles") shall be in Agreed Form.
- 3.1.10. The JVCo shall have, and Ester shall have ensured that the JVCo shall have, delivered to Loop the Amended Articles duly filed with the ROC (with proof of approval of such form by ROC).
- 3.1.11. Forms FC-GPR to be filed by the JVCo under FEMA pursuant to the allotment of the Loop Initial Investment Securities shall be in Agreed Form and acceptable for filing by the JVCo's bankers.
- 3.1.12.Loop shall have opened a demat account in India for subscribing to the Securities proposed to be allotted to it, including the Loop Initial Investment Securities.

3.2. CP Confirmation

- 3.2.2.Ester and the JVCo shall, within 2 (Two) Business Days from the date on which the last of the Conditions Precedent is fulfilled (except for: (i) approvals applicable to Loop under Clause 3.1.1 above, (ii) representations and warranties applicable to Loop under Clause 3.1.2 above; and (iii) actions to be completed by Loop under Clause 3.1.12 above), furnish a letter to Loop, in the form and manner as set out in **SCHEDULE X** (the "CP Satisfaction Notice"). Such CP Satisfaction Notice shall be accompanied with duly authenticated or certified copies (as the case may be) of all the necessary documents evidencing such fulfilment.
- 3.2.3.In the event that Loop is not satisfied with the status of any Condition Precedent or there is a deficiency in the satisfaction of any Condition Precedent, Loop shall notify Ester and the JVCo of such dissatisfaction or defect (the "CP Dissatisfaction Notice"), within 10 (Ten) Business Days of the receipt of the CP Satisfaction Notice; provided that if in case the CP Dissatisfaction Notice is not received by Ester within the aforesaid period, it shall be deemed that Loop is satisfied with the completion of all of the Conditions Precedent and that the CP Satisfaction Notice would be deemed to have been accepted by Loop. Ester and the JVCo shall remedy or remove the cause of dissatisfaction or the defect within 2 (Two) Business Days from the date of receipt of the CP Dissatisfaction Notice or such other longer period as Ester and Loop may mutually agree. Immediately upon remedying such dissatisfaction, Ester and the JVCo shall jointly issue the CP Satisfaction Notice again to Loop, and this Clause 3.2 shall mutatis mutandis apply to such CP Satisfaction Notice.
- 3.2.4.Each Shareholder shall submit copies of the relevant documents to the other Shareholder confirming satisfaction of the Conditions Precedent set out in Clause 3.1 required to be satisfied by such Shareholder Entity, to enable the Parties to proceed with the Initial Closing as contemplated in Clause 4.4.

3.3. Outside Date

If the Conditions Precedent listed in Clause 3.1 are not fulfilled by any Party on or before December 31, 2024 or such other date as is mutually agreed in writing among the Parties ("Outside Date"), then any of the Parties may exercise an option to terminate this Agreement immediately upon provision of written notice of the same to the other Parties and in that event, none of the Parties shall have any rights, obligations or claims against the others, except in accordance with Clause 18.3 and for those provisions which expressly survive termination of this Agreement.

4. COMMITTED CAPITAL AND CLOSINGS

- 4.1. Each of Ester and Loop anticipate that initial funding required to finance the JVCo for the purposes of construction, development and operationalization of the Project along with initial working capital requirements for the Business is expected to be United States Dollar 165,000,000.00 ("Project Cost"). The Parties agree that Project Cost shall be met through a combination of debt proposed to be raised from Financing Institutions ("Third Party Debt") and capital contributions from each of Ester and Loop, in equal ratios ("Shareholders Capital Contribution").
- 4.2. The Parties will endeavour that at least 70% (seventy percent) of the Project Cost will be funded through Third Party Debt; provided that the Third Party Debt shall in no event be less than 60% (sixty percent) of the Project Cost. Ester will lead the financing process and on a commercially reasonable basis take such steps as are necessary to procure or cause to procure receipt of adequate Third-Party Debt with respect to the Project on market standard terms prevalent in the Manufacturing Territory. Loop shall provide all reasonable co-operation to Ester as may be requested by Ester from time to time in this regard. The security, guarantees, etc., if any, required to be provided for the purpose of Third-Party Debt will be proportionately provided by the Shareholders as and when required in the shareholding ratio of the Shareholders as set out in **SCHEDULE I**, subject to Applicable Law.

- 4.3. The remaining Project Cost, i.e. the Project Cost *minus* the Third Party Debt availed pursuant to Clause 4.2 above, shall be funded through Shareholders Capital Contribution ("Committed Capital"). Each of Ester and Loop warrant and undertake to each other and the JVCo, to invest their respective portion of the Committed Capital in the manner contemplated in this Agreement and in accordance with the Business Plan. For more certainty, any amount in excess of the estimated Project Cost set forth in Clause 4.1 ("Project Cost Overrun") shall be subject to the approval of the Board and, if required of the Shareholders in accordance with Clause 9.5, before the Shareholders are requested to invest their respective portion of same, which for the avoidance of doubt shall be proportioned equally amongst the Shareholders. In the event either Shareholder does not invest its respective portion of the Project Cost Overrun after requisite approvals of the Board and the Shareholders have been obtained ("Project Cost Overrun Default"), the provisions of Clause 4.8, shall apply *mutatis mutandis* to such Project Cost Overrun Default in relation to such defaulting Shareholder and non-defaulting Shareholder as the case may be, as if such Project Cost Overrun Default was a Committed Capital Default.
- 4.4. Subject to Clauses 3.2.3 and 3.2.4, the completion of the issuance of the Initial Investment Securities against Initial Committed Amount (the "Initial Closing") shall occur on the date on or prior to the expiry of 15 (fifteen) Business Days from the date on which the CP Satisfaction Notice is accepted or deemed to have been accepted by Loop or such other later date as may be mutually agreed by the Shareholders in writing (the "Initial Closing Date").
- 4.5. On the Initial Closing Date, following steps shall be undertaken:
 - 4.5.1.Each of the Shareholders shall remit their respective Initial Committed Amount to the JVCo by way of a wire transfer into the JVCo Bank Account and provide the JVCo with proof of remittance of their respective Initial Committed Amount.
 - 4.5.2.Immediately upon the receipt of the entire Initial Committed Amount as set out in Clause 4.5.1 above, the JVCo and Ester shall procure the Board to hold a meeting at which the following business shall be conducted:
 - (i) Approve allotment of the Ester Initial Investment Securities and Loop Initial Investment Securities to Ester and Loop, respectively, free from all Encumbrances, along with delivery of the original letter of allotment in respect of the Ester Initial Investment Securities and Loop Initial Investment Securities and authorizing the entry of the name of Ester and Loop as the holder of the Ester Initial Investment Securities and Loop Initial Investment Securities in the register of members of the JVCo;
 - (ii) approve the appointment of [***], [***] and [***] as the directors nominated by Loop ("Loop Nominee Directors");
 - (iii) approve the execution of the Deed of Adherence by the JVCo to this Agreement;

- (iv) approve the adoption of the Business Plan;
- (v) approve the adoption of the Amended Articles incorporating the relevant provisions of this Agreement;
- (vi) approve the execution of the Ancillary Agreements;
- (vii) approve the change of the authorised signatories of the JVCo's Bank Account(s), if required;
- (viii) direct the convening of an extra-ordinary general meeting of the JVCo at short notice, to pass the resolutions set forth in Clause 4.5.3 below; and
- (ix) take such other actions as may be required in relation to the above or as may be agreed amongst the Shareholders;
- 4.5.3.Immediately thereafter, the JVCo shall convene an extra-ordinary general meeting of the Shareholders at short notice to pass the resolutions to confirm the appointment of the Loop Nominee Directors as Directors and for approval of the Amended Articles. Upon consummation of the Initial Closing, the shareholding pattern of the JVCo shall be as set out in **SCHEDULE** I.

- 4.5.4. Within 10 (ten) days from the Initial Closing Date, the JVCo shall deliver to the Shareholders: (i) certified true copy of Form MGT-14 duly filed with the RoC along with receipts of filing, in respect of the adoption of the Charter Documents; (ii) certified true copy of Form PAS-3 filed duly filed with the RoC along with receipts, in respect of intimating the allotment of the Ester Initial Investment Securities to Ester and Loop Initial Investment Securities to Loop.
- 4.5.5.As soon as practicable, and in no event later than 30 (thirty) days from the Initial Closing Date, undertake all corporate actions to credit Ester and Loop's respective demat accounts with the Ester Initial Investment Securities and the Loop Initial Investment Securities, respectively;
- 4.5.6. Within 30 (thirty) days from the Initial Closing Date, file Form FC-GPR through Single Master Form ("SMF") (with all relevant details and accompanying documentation in accordance with Law) in relation to issuance of the Loop Initial Investment Securities to Loop. Loop shall provide the necessary co-operation (including providing supporting documents) as may be required by the authorized dealer bank, in relation to the aforementioned filing. The JVCo shall provide Loop with proof of having filed Form FC-GPR promptly upon receipt of any communication from the RBI in this regard.

4.6. Subsequent Capital Contribution

4.6.1.The Board of the JVCo shall, in accordance with the Business Plan, raise a capital call notice as per the format provided in SCHEDULE V ("Capital Call Notice") on Loop and Ester for amounts required to be contributed by Ester, from the Ester Subsequent Committed Amount, and Loop, from the Loop Subsequent Committed Amount. The Capital Call Notice shall set out the proposed number of Securities ("Subsequent Investment Securities") to be issued and allotted by the JVCo to Ester and Loop, against receipt of the requested amount. All Capital Call Notices shall be issued at least 30 (thirty) Business Days (unless otherwise agreed between the Parties) prior to the date on which such capital contributions are expected or required to be utilized by the JVCo, which date shall be stated in the Capital Call Notice.

17

- 4.6.2. Unless otherwise agreed between the Parties, simultaneously with the Capital Call Notice, the JVCo shall issue private placement offer letters or rights issue offer letters, as the case may be in accordance with Applicable Law (each such offer letter shall be referred to as "Offer Letter") for raising the relevant Ester Subsequent Committed Amount and the Loop Subsequent Committed Amount.
- 4.6.3. Each of Ester and Loop shall promptly upon receipt of the Capital Call Notice and Offer Letter and in any event no later than 7 (seven) Business Days from the receipt thereof, issue a notice of acceptance of the Capital Call Notice and of its intention to pay the respective Committed Amount for subscription to the Subsequent Investment Securities ("Capital Call Acceptance Notice, the relevant Shareholder shall remit by wire transfer to the designated bank account of the JVCo (details of which shall be set out in the Capital Call Notice) an amount equal to the relevant Ester Subsequent Committed Amount and the Loop Subsequent Committed Amount mentioned in the Capital Call Notice. The date on which the relevant Ester Subsequent Committed Amount and the Loop Subsequent Committed Amount and the Loop Subsequent Committed Amount is received against the relevant Capital Call Notice and Offer Letter shall be the "Subsequent Closing Date".

4.7. Subsequent Closing

4.7.1.In relation to each Subsequent Closing, the events and actions set out in Clause 4.5 shall, to the extent applicable, apply *mutatis mutandis* in respect of issuance and allotment of the corresponding number of Subsequent Investment Securities to each of Ester and Loop, against the relevant Ester Subsequent Committed Amount and Loop Subsequent Committed Amount, invested by them pursuant to relevant Capital Call Notice.

4.8. Failure to invest the Committed Capital

- 4.8.1.If either Ester or Loop fails to comply with its obligation to invest its respective portion of the Committed Capital in the manner contemplated in this Agreement ("Committed Capital Default"), then:
 - (i) such Shareholder shall be deemed the "Committed Capital Defaulting Party";

- (ii) the other Shareholder shall be deemed the "Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party"; and
- (iii) the portion of the Committed Capital Defaulting Party's Committed Capital amount not funded shall be referred to as the "Committed Shortfall Amount".

4.8.2. Each Party agrees that:

- (i) a failure by either Shareholder to invest its portion of the Committed Capital will cause irreparable injury to the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party; and
- (ii) there is no adequate remedy at law or in equity in respect of such failure, and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Clause 4.8 shall be enforceable against the Committed Capital Defaulting Party, and the Committed Capital Defaulting Party hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defence against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defence that no failure to invest its portion of the Committed Capital has occurred and is continuing.

18

- 4.8.3.In the event that the Committed Capital Defaulting Party fails to invest the Committed Shortfall Amount, the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party shall have the right (but not an obligation) to either:
 - (i) not remit its portion of the Committed Capital, where the Committed Capital Defaulting Party has not issued the Capital Call Acceptance Notice; or
 - (ii) procure funding of the Committed Shortfall Amount, either by itself or through an Affiliate by subscription to same Securities as offered to the Committed Capital Defaulting Party (such securities being referred to as "Committed Capital Default Securities");
- 4.8.4.For a period of 1 (one) year commencing from the date of funding of the Committed Shortfall Amount by the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party under Clause 4.8.3(ii) above (herein after referred to as "Committed Capital Default Cure Period"), the Committed Capital Defaulting Party shall have the right (but not an obligation) to acquire from the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party, the Committed Capital Default Securities, at a price which shall be equivalent to the Fair Market Value at the relevant time provided that such price shall in no event be less than the amount invested by the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party to acquire the Committed Capital Default Securities. Further, it is clarified that the purchase price for the Committed Capital Securities shall be grossed up for any tax liabilities that may arise on Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party. For avoidance of any doubt, it is clarified that the right under this Clause 4.8.4 can be exercised by a Shareholder only once during the tenure of the Agreement.
- 4.8.5. Without prejudice to the above, upon expiry of the Committed Capital Default Cure Period, if the Committed Capital Defaulting Party has not completed the acquisition of the Committed Capital Default Securities in accordance with Clause 4.8.4 above, (to the extent such right is available to the Committed Capital Defaulting Party and has not be exhausted by such Committed Capital Defaulting Party once in terms of Clause 4.8.4 above), then the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party shall have a right to appoint an additional director such that the Committed Capital Non-Defaulting Party has majority of Directors on the Board. Accordingly, the Parties shall be obligated to ensure that the Board is immediately reconstituted and the Charter Documents of the JVCo are forthwith amended. For the avoidance of doubt, during the Committed Capital Default Cure Period, the Shareholder's rights (including, without limitation, any rights to nominate directors of the JVCo) shall remain unchanged as long as the variation in the number of Securities held by each Shareholder is attributable to the Committed Capital Default Securities.

19

4.9. Each of Ester and Loop, shall be permitted to exercise its right to invest a Committed Shortfall Amount under Clause 4.8 through an Affiliate, subject to ensuring that: (a) the, Affiliate so nominated agrees and undertakes to be bound by the terms and conditions

of this Agreement and executes an deed of adherence in the form and manner attached in **SCHEDULE III** ("**Affiliate Deed of Adherence**"); (b) the Shareholder ("**Relevant Party**"), who has designated an Affiliate, continues to be liable hereunder to the same extent as though the Relevant Party has invested the Committed Shortfall Amount; (c) the Relevant Party shall exercise all rights hereunder on behalf of such Affiliate; and (d) all notices required to be given under this Agreement shall be given to the Relevant Party. Where the Affiliate has invested in the JVCo under this Clause 4.9, the provisions of Clause 10.4 shall apply *mutatis mutandis*. Other than as permitted in this Clause 4, no Shareholder shall have the right to renounce its entitlement in favour of any Third Party.

5. BUSINESS OF THE JVCO, NEW OPPORTUNITIES & EXCLUSIVITY

- 5.1. The business of the JVCo shall be to:
 - 5.1.1.build, develop, operate and maintain within the Manufacturing Territory 1 (one) or more facilities to depolymerize polyester waste into monomers namely rDMT and rMEG using the Loop Technology ("**Depolymerization Business**"); and
 - 5.1.2.pursuant to an exclusive tolling arrangement cause Ester to produce polymers and such other products that it may require using monomers rDMT and / or rMEG ("rPolyester Resins"), on such terms as may be agreed amongst the JVCo and Ester ("Ester Tolling Arrangement"); and
 - 5.1.3.sell products produced under Clauses 5.1.1 and 5.1.2 ("JV Products") within the Sale Territory pursuant to the Marketing Agreement or upon the termination of the Marketing Agreement, such other territory as may be decided by the Board; and
 - 5.1.4. subject to Clause 9.5 conduct any other business as authorized by the Board.

(the business as set out in Clause 5.1 shall collectively be referred to as the "Business").

- 5.2. The Parties shall support the JVCo with respect to the activities specified in **SCHEDULE XI** which shall be appropriately incorporated in the binding Ancillary Agreements to be executed by the Parties in terms of this Agreement.
- 5.3. The Parties shall in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Business Plan endeavour to build for commercial production a manufacturing facility within the Manufacturing Territory to conduct the Business within 3 (three) years from the Initial Closing Date ("**Project**").
- 5.4. The Parties agree and acknowledge that except as may be otherwise agreed by Ester and Loop in accordance with this Agreement, the business of the JVCo shall be confined to the Business.

5.5. New Opportunities

- 5.5.1. The Parties agree that either of Loop and Ester may source and identify potential business opportunities to expand the Depolymerization Business which could *inter alia* include proposals for setting up/acquisition of manufacturing facilities within the Manufacturing Territory ("Business Opportunity"). Further, each of Ester and Loop agree that unless otherwise agreed to between Ester and Loop, all Business Opportunities shall be undertaken by the JVCo;
- 5.5.2.All such Business Opportunities shall be referred by either of Loop and Ester, as the case may be (the "Referring Party" and the other being referred to as the "Non-Referring Party") to the Board in writing;

- 5.5.3.In relation to each such Business Opportunity, the Referring Party shall provide to the Board and to the non-Referring Party, the following minimum information:
 - (i) the nature and background to the Business Opportunity, the investment proposition any related relevant information (including any investment timetable);
 - (ii) the due diligence performed and/or to be performed;

- (iii) the initial and future capital requirements of the Business Opportunity;
- (iv) the projected internal rate of return of the Business Opportunity;
- (v) any proposed external financing requirements;
- (vi) confirmation that the Business Opportunity can be undertaken solely through the internal accruals of the JVCo and/or through the third-party financing by the JVCo without any recourse to the Shareholders whether by way of guarantee, debt, or equity; and
- (vii) confirmation that the Business Opportunity will not have an adversarial impact on the Business of the JVCo, including the Referring Parties(ies) obligations under the respective Ancillary Agreements.
- 5.5.4. While considering the Business Opportunity, the Board shall have the right to seek reasonable clarifications that it may deem fit from the Referring Party. In the event such clarifications are sought, the Referring Party shall make best endeavours to respond fairly and accurately as soon as practically possible.
- 5.5.5.Where the Board has approved the pursuance of a Business Opportunity, the JVCo and the Shareholders shall undertake all reasonable endeavors to implement such Business Opportunity (with such modifications as may be approved by the Board) in a timely and efficient manner.
- 5.5.6.If the Non-Referring Party disagrees on undertaking the Business Opportunity based on prevalent market conditions, the business case and commercial viability for such Business Opportunity or other commercially reasonable parameters, the JVCo shall appoint a third party consultant of global repute to undertake a feasibility study in relation to the Business Opportunity ("Third Party Business Study"). The Parties agree that the decision of the JVCo with regards to appointment of a third-party consultant identified above shall be binding on all Parties. In case the Third Party Business Study indicates that the Business Opportunity is in the best interests of the JVCo and the Shareholders, but: (i) Ester, does not wish to pursue such Business Opportunity, Loop shall independently i.e. without recourse to the JVCo or Ester, be permitted to implement such Business Opportunity in the Manufacturing Territory or elsewhere, in Loop's sole discretion; or (ii) Loop, does not wish to pursue such Business Opportunity, then the JVCo shall, subject to Ester's consent, undertake all reasonable endeavors, to implement such Business Opportunity in a timely and efficient manner. If the Third Party Business Study concludes negatively in relation to the Business Opportunity, neither the JVCo, nor the Shareholders shall pursue or undertake such Business Opportunity.

21

5.6. Non-Compete & Non-Solicit

- 5.6.1.Each of Ester and Loop, undertake and warrant to the other and the JVCo that save as otherwise contemplated under this Agreement, for as long as they beneficially own directly or indirectly any Securities in the JVCo, and for a period of 2 (two) years from cessation thereof they shall not and shall use its reasonable endeavors to procure that their Affiliates shall not:
 - (i) carry on or be concerned, engaged or interested in, whether financially or otherwise and whether directly or indirectly, any business whose activities include operating any business which is the same as or is substantially similar to the Business any material part of the Business anywhere in the Manufacturing Territory; or
 - (ii) solicit or approach or entice away or poach or endeavor to solicit or entice away from the JVCo, or Ester Group/Loop Group, as the case may be, any director, executive, manager or other employee employed or engaged by the JVCo or Ester Group/Loop Group, as the case may be with a view to inducing such Person to leave such employment or to act for another Person involved in a business whose activities include operating any business which is the same as or is substantially similar to the Business.
 - (iii) in the case of Loop, solicit or approach or entice away or poach or endeavor to solicit or entice away from Ester, any customer or client of the Ester Group (a) that purchases specialty polymers, or (b) that purchases mechanically recycled PET from within the Manufacturing Territory, other than with the prior written consent of Ester.

- 5.6.2. Each of the Shareholders acknowledges that (i) the restraints imposed upon it in terms of Clause 5.6 are fair and reasonable as to subject matter, area and duration and are reasonably necessary to protect the proprietary interests of the relevant Shareholder Group and to maintain the goodwill of the JVCo and the relevant Shareholder Group; (ii) the provisions of this Clause 5.6 shall be construed as imposing a separate and independent restraint, severable from the rest of them, in respect of the period referred to therein, every locality falling within the Manufacturing Territory and every activity falling within the ambit of the Business.
- 5.6.3. Each of the Parties further acknowledges and agrees that the restraints contained in this Clause 5.6 are stipulations for the benefit of the direct and indirect shareholders of the JVCo, who shall be entitled to elect whether or not to enforce the rights conferred upon them hereunder.
- 5.6.4. Nothing in this Agreement shall preclude:
 - (i) either Shareholder and/or its respective Affiliates from collectively acquiring an aggregate of not more than 5% (five percent) of the issued equity share capital of any Entity, the shares or other equity interests of which are listed on a nationally or an internationally recognized stock exchange;
 - (ii) Loop or any of its Affiliates from continuing to conduct its business as currently being conducted as of the Execution Date and, for the avoidance of doubt, any future business of Loop and/or its Affiliates and/or any joint venture in which it may have an interest, so long as such business does not compete with the Business or any material part of the Business in the Manufacturing Territory;

22

- (iii) Ester and its Affiliates from continuing to conduct its business as currently being conducted as of the Execution Date and for the avoidance of doubt any future business of Ester and/or its Affiliates (including expansion of Ester's batch polymerization business) so long as such business is not the business of manufacturing of rDMT and rMEG;
- (iv) any Shareholder from hiring any person engaged by or with the JVCo or Ester Group/Loop Group, as the case may be, who responds to a general advertisement or recruiting campaign of any relevant Shareholder not specifically directed at employees, officers, representatives or agents of the JVCo or Ester Group/Loop Group, as the case may be; and
- (v) Loop or any of its Affiliates from independently (i.e. without recourse to the JVCo or Ester), implementing such Business Opportunity in the Manufacturing Territory in accordance with the provisions of Clause 5.5.6 of this Agreement.
- 5.6.5. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Clause 5.6, Loop shall not be, directly or indirectly, in breach of this Clause 5.6 in the event that it, directly or indirectly, offers for sale, sells, imports or distributes JV Products in the Manufacturing Territory, or licenses any third party to do so (which for the avoidance of doubt shall exclude the right/license to manufacture the JV Products in the Manufacturing Territory), (in each case, a "Foreign Sale") if:
 - (i) (a) there is no commercial production manufacturing facility built or operated by JVCo (a "JVCo Facility") producing
 JV Products within the Manufacturing Territory, or (b) Ester or an affiliate thereof is unable to meet its obligations under
 any tolling agreement entered into with JVCo;
 - (ii) once a JVCo Facility is operational in the Manufacturing Territory and able to supply JV Products to the market, the JVCo Facility will have priority for sales volumes in the Manufacturing Territory, unless the Shareholders agree to such Foreign Sale contracts to be performed, directly or indirectly, by Loop, and subject to Clause 5.6.5(iii), in the absence of such agreement between the Shareholders, Loop will no longer be authorized to conduct, directly or indirectly, any Foreign Sale in the Manufacturing Territory; or
 - (iii) the JVCo Facilities within the Manufacturing Territory reach, in aggregate, 100% (one hundred percent) sales capacity under contract for the 12 (twelve) months period following the applicable annual review date (the "**Threshold**"), such sales capacity being reviewed annually.

For the avoidance of doubt, if the JVCo Facilities within the Manufacturing Territory sales volume fall under the Threshold, JVCo shall provide a 60 (sixty) Business Days written notice informing Loop of such event. After the expiration of the

foregoing 60 (sixty) Business Days' notice period, Loop will no longer be authorized to conduct, directly or indirectly, any Foreign Sale until the Threshold is met again or unless otherwise agreed upon between the Shareholders. In such event, the Shareholders shall negotiate in good faith to reduce any disruptions on any Loop's clients or customers, which were purchasing JV Products from within the Manufacturing Territory pursuant to Foreign Sales.

23

6. CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

6.1. General

- 6.1.1.The Shareholders agree that their respective rights and obligations in relation to the JVCo and the Business shall be regulated by this Agreement, Applicable Law and the Charter Documents. The Shareholders agree to comply with the provisions of this Agreement, the Applicable Laws and all provisions of the Charter Documents which relate to them.
- 6.1.2. The Shareholders shall (so far as they lawfully can) ensure that the JVCo shall comply with all of its obligations under this Agreement, the Applicable Laws and the Charter Documents.
- 6.1.3. The JVCo shall ensure, and the Shareholders shall exercise their vote in relation to the JVCo in the best interest of the JVCo and otherwise act within their power (so far as they lawfully can) to ensure, the following:
 - (i) that the Project shall be built and constructed in accordance with and within the timelines stipulated under the Business Plan:
 - (ii) that the Business shall be conducted in accordance with the Business Plan;
 - (iii) that the JVCo shall (a) not act otherwise than in accordance with Applicable Laws and Charter Documents; (b) not act in a way which might reasonably be likely to expose any officer, Director or executive manager of the JVCo or any member of the relevant Shareholder Group or the Shareholders to any civil or criminal liability under Applicable Laws; (c) not act in any way contrary to the policies of the JVCo adopted by the Board; (d) perform its obligations under any agreements, contracts or arrangements that the JVCo (and each Shareholder Group entity) enters into from time to time; and (e) comply with all decisions taken at the Board meetings and the Shareholders.

6.2. Business Plan

- 6.2.1.On the Initial Closing Date, the Board of JVCo shall adopt the Business Plan. The JVCo shall conduct its Business as per the Business Plan.
- 6.2.2.The CEO shall, not less than 90 (ninety) days before the end of each Financial Year, submit to the Board an updated draft of the then existing Business Plan for review and approval. If the Board fails to approve an update to Business Plan for any Financial Year as contemplated in this Clause 6.2, the approved elements of the draft annual Business Plan will apply and any relevant elements of the existing Business Plan including on the cost side and revenue side (as amended in order to reflect the previous' Financial Year inflation rate, which for the purposes of this Agreement, shall be computed on the basis of the 'All India Consumer Price Index (CPI)' released by the National Statistical Office (NSO), Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation (MoSPI), Government of India), and shall continue to apply to the extent of such disagreement until the new Business Plan is approved.

24

6.3. <u>Dividend Policy</u>

- 6.3.1. The Shareholders shall approve the distribution of dividends in accordance with the Act, and in a manner that is in the best interests of the JVCo and the Shareholders.
- 6.3.2. The Parties shall cause the JVCo to make commercially reasonable efforts to distribute dividends to the reasonable extent subject to the Applicable Law and the capital requirements of the JVCo in line with the current and future Business Plans. To achieve this objective, the Board shall adopt a dividend policy through a resolution, formulated on sound commercial principles so as to both reward the Shareholders and retain earnings for future expansion of the JVCo. Such dividend policy shall also be approved by a resolution of the Shareholders of the JVCo in accordance with the provisions of Clause 9.5. Each of Ester and Loop shall endeavour to cause the JVCo to draft a dividend policy and present the same for approval of the Board and Shareholders within 90 (ninety) days of the Initial Closing Date.

6.4. License, Marketing and other Services Agreement

- 6.4.1.On the Initial Closing Date, the JVCo shall enter into the Loop Technology License Agreement with Loop to *inter alia* procure an exclusive license to use and exploit the Loop Technology and all associated intellectual property rights in the Manufacturing Territory including the know-how with respect to construction and operation of the Project which license shall be valid in perpetuity at a royalty rate as set out in the Loop Technology License Agreemment ("Royalty"). Any Tax to be incurred on receipt of Royalty will be borne solely by Loop.
- 6.4.2.Loop shall have the sole right to market and sell the JV Products in accordance with the Loop Marketing Agreement which shall be executed on the Initial Closing Date and shall amongst other things set out in detail the rights, responsibilities and obligations of the JVCo and Loop in relation to the sales and marketing of the JV Products. The service fee payable by the JVCo to Loop for the Loop Marketing Agreement shall be as set out in the Loop Marketing Agreement. Any Tax on such service fee will be borne by Loop.
- 6.4.3.On the Initial Closing Date, the JVCo shall execute the Ester Services Agreement for provisions of services set out therein including assisting the JVCo in relation to the Project like obtaining permits and registrations, identifying and purchasing land parcel, assisting the JVCo with obtaining funding for the Project Cost in terms of Clause 4.2 above. The Parties agree that the aggregate service fee payable by the JVCo to Ester under the Ester Services Agreement for a financial year shall be as set out in the Ester Services Agreement.

6.5. Financial and Other Information

- 6.5.1.At all times during the term of this Agreement, and subject to Applicable Law, the JVCo shall:
 - (i) supply to Ester and Loop, in English, with respect to the JVCo:
 - (a) the financial statements and any other operating information, as may be requested from time to time (including, but not limited to, profitability and returns statement, a balance sheet and comparisons of actual expenditure to budget) and un-audited quarterly financial statements and information, within 45 (forty five) days of the end of each fiscal quarter, prepared in accordance with the generally accepted accounting standards and principles;

- (b) the audited financial statements within 60 (sixty) days after the end of the relevant financial year end, together with notes thereto, in accordance with the generally accepted accounting standards and principles, along-with the reports by auditors or Directors in respect of such statements;
- (c) an annual budget within 30 (thirty) days prior to the end of each financial year;
- (d) the Board's compliance certificates in respect of the reports, if any, filed by the JVCo with any regulatory authority or Governmental agency or any other Governmental Authority;
- (e) any internal and external audit reports; and

- (f) information with respect to the commencement of any material claim, litigation or proceedings within 10 (ten) days of the request;
- (g) provide to Ester and Loop within 30 (thirty) days, such other additional information, as may be reasonably requested by Ester and Loop, from time to time.

6.6. Accounting Principles

The JVCo shall prepare its accounts and other financial statements and the quarterly financial statements in accordance with the applicable generally accepted accounting standards and principles in India as well as generally accepted accounting standards and principles in the United States of America.

6.7. Accounting Year

All financial records of the JVCo shall be maintained in the English language and the accounting year of the JVCo shall begin on 1st April each year and end on 31st March of the following year.

6.8. Auditors and Advisors

The statutory auditors for the JVCo shall be such firm of chartered accountants which is appointed by the Board from time to time in accordance with Applicable Law.

6.9. Books and Records

The JVCo shall at all times maintain proper books of account and records, which shall contain accurate and complete records of all transactions, receipts, expenses, assets and liabilities of the JVCo. Such books and records shall be open for inspection by any member of the Board.

6.10. Inspection and Information

Each of Ester and Loop may examine the books of accounts, records and accounts to be kept by the JVCo, at their respective costs and during normal business hours upon giving a prior written notice of 2 (two) Business Days to the JVCo. Such an inspection may be conducted through an employee of, or consultant or advisor to Ester or Loop, as the case may be.

26

6.11. Other Covenants

- 6.11.1. Related Party Transactions: The Parties hereby agree and undertake that all agreements and arrangements to be entered and/ or executed by the JVCo, and/ or Ester, and/ or Loop, with any Person in connection with the JVCo, shall be entered into subject to the unanimous approval of the Shareholders and in compliance with the Applicable Law. The Parties recognize that the related party agreements expressly enumerated below, will be entered into by the JVCo and each of the Parties shall exercise all necessary powers and authority available with them to cause the JVCo to duly execute the said agreements: (i) Loop License Agreement; (ii) the Loop Marketing Agreement; and (iii) Ester Services Agreement. Further, the JVCo and Ester shall enter into a tolling agreement in relation to the Ester Tolling Arrangement on such terms as may be agreed amongst the Parties.
- 6.11.2.<u>Branding</u>: The Parties have agreed that the JV Products will be sold under Loop's brand or any other brand as suggested or recommended by Loop in accordance with the provisions of the Loop License Agreement; provided that the name of the JVCo shall appear as the manufacturer of the JV Products on product bags, containers, or other bulk packaging materials.
- 6.11.3. <u>Project Scope Enlargement</u>: The Parties agree that the Parties may enlarge the scope of the Project, subject to mutual agreement in writing.
- 6.11.4. <u>Taxes</u>: The JVCo must pay all Taxes due and payable by it, unless:

- (i) payment of those Taxes is being contested in good faith; and
- (ii) adequate reserves are being maintained by the JVCo for the payment and discharge of those Taxes.

6.12. <u>Utilization of Cash Flows</u>

- 6.12.1. The Parties agree that the cash flow of the JVCo shall be utilized for the following purposes:
 - (i) for the ordinary business of the JVCo;
 - (ii) for payment of statutory dues including applicable Taxes;
 - (iii) for meeting the JVCo's expenses, including but not limited to those in connection with construction, development and administration of the Project, and establishment cost;
 - (iv) for payment of interest and instalment on the Third-Party Debt and working capital loans and repayment thereof;
 - (v) For future capex plan (maintenance and expansion); and/or
 - (vi) Any Business Opportunity, subject to the provisions of Clause 5.5 above.

27

7. FUTURE FUNDING

- 7.1. At any time after infusion of the Committed Capital into the JVCo, if the Board in exercise of its reasonable judgment, determines that the JVCo requires financing including to meet its working capital requirements (including, without limitation, the requirements of the Business Plan) excluding any Project Cost Overruns ("Future Funding"), then the manner and quantum of such Future Funding shall be determined based on good faith discussions amongst Shareholders and the Shareholders shall cause such Future Funding through one or a combination of the following or such other method as may be agreed amongst the Shareholders:
 - 7.1.1.loans from Financial Institutions, if and to the extent, in the determination of the Board, the terms of such borrowings are fair and reasonable, in light of then existing market conditions;
 - 7.1.2.contributions from Ester and /or Loop, by way of subscription to such types of Securities, as permissible under Applicable Law such that each of Ester and Loop continue to hold the same proportion of Equity Shares, as held by them immediately prior to the Future Funding. The procedure at Clauses 4.6 and 4.8 shall apply *mutatis mutandis* with respect to such Future Funding, if applicable.
- 7.2. To the extent permitted under Applicable Law, each of Ester and Loop shall be permitted to exercise its rights to invest under this Clause 7 through an Affiliate and if such rights are exercised then the provision of Clause 10.4 shall apply *mutatis mutandis*.
- 7.3. Other than as permitted in this Clause 7, no Shareholder shall have the right to renounce its entitlement in favour of any Third Party.

8. CORPORATE GOVERNANCE OF THE JVCO

8.1. Management of the JVCo with the Board of Directors

Subject to the rights of the Parties contained in the Charter Documents and this Agreement, the management of the JVCo shall rest with the Board, and the Board shall be responsible for the overall direction and supervision of the management of the JVCo. The officers of the JVCo shall have the authority and responsibilities delegated by the Board, consistent with the Charter Documents and this Agreement.

8.2. Number of Directors

- 8.2.1. Subject to Clause 18.17 (*Fall Away of Right*) and Clause 4.8.5, the Board shall comprise of 6 (six) Directors, one half of which shall be Ester Directors and the other half shall be Loop Directors. Further, subject to the finalization of the Board, the Parties may mutually agree to increase the number of Directors in future, as and when required by the JVCo.
- 8.2.2. The Directors shall not be liable to retire by rotation.

8.3. Appointment and Removal of Directors

- 8.3.1. The Parties agree to use their respective voting power in the JVCo to ensure that the Board is constituted by persons in the manner set out in this Agreement and in accordance with the recommendations made by the Parties pursuant to Clause 8.2 above.
- 8.3.2.Except where a Director is required by Applicable Law or the Charter Documents to vacate office, no Director shall be removed, during the term for which such Director was elected, without the consent of the Shareholder which recommended the appointment of such Director on the Board. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Shareholder may ask for removal, substitution or recall for any reason, of any of the Directors recommended by such Shareholder. Each Shareholder agrees to co-operate with the other Shareholder in convening a meeting of the Shareholders of the JVCo to effect such removal and to vote in favor thereof, if so required.

28

8.4. Vacancy

In the event a vacancy shall occur for any reason on the Board, each Shareholder agrees to cause the JVCo to immediately convene a meeting of the Board and endeavor to cause its representatives to exercise their voting rights so as to appoint a replacement to hold office until the date of the next Annual General Meeting. The failure to do so shall not constitute a waiver of such right nor shall it prevent the exercise of such right prospectively. Such vacancy shall be filled by an individual, who shall be recommended for appointment by the Shareholder that recommended the appointment of the Person to be replaced. The new appointee shall hold office up to the date on which the Director in whose place he is appointed would have held office, if such Director had not been vacated and the new appointee shall be eligible for reappointment on the expiry of his office.

8.5. Alternate Directors

In the event of any Director ("**Original Director**") being likely to be absent for a period of at least 3 (three) months from the state in which meetings of the Board are ordinarily held, the Board may at a meeting or by way of a circular resolution appoint an alternate Director for such Original Director in the manner specified herein. The Original Director in whose place such alternate Director is to be appointed or the Shareholder who appoints such Original Director shall designate the Person to be appointed as an alternate Director to the Board and the Board shall only appoint such person as the alternate Director.

8.6. Appointment of Chairman

- 8.6.1. The Board shall have a non-executive chairman (the "Chairman"). The Chairman shall not have a casting or second vote.
- 8.6.2. The first Chairman of the JVCo shall be nominated from amongst the Ester Directors and thereafter be appointed on a rotational basis between Loop and Ester. In the event that the Chairman is absent in a meeting of the Board, the Board shall elect 1 (one) of the Directors present at such meeting to be the Chairman of the meeting.
- 8.6.3. The term of office of the Chairman shall be 2 (two) years from the date of his/ her appointment.

8.7. Committees of the Board

- 8.7.1.The Board shall have the power to constitute, if necessary, committees or sub-committees of the Board and delegate such of the Board's powers to the aforesaid committees as the Board may deem fit.
- 8.7.2. Any committee or sub-committee shall consist of the same proportion of Ester and Loop representatives as the Board at any given time, except if waived by Ester/Loop (as the case may be).

8.8. Proceedings of the Board

8.8.1. Meetings of the Board:

- (i) A meeting of the Board of Directors shall be held at least once in every quarter to transact business and at least 4 (four) such meetings shall be held in every calendar year. The gap between any of the two meetings shall not be more than 90 (ninety) days, unless otherwise agreed amongst the Shareholders. The Directors may adjourn or otherwise regulate their meetings and proceedings as they may deem fit. The meetings of the Board shall be called by the Company Secretary of the JVCo or by the Chairman. Any member of the Board may request, in writing, the secretary of the JVCo or the Chairman to call a meeting of the Board, and upon being so requested the Company Secretary of the JVCo or the Chairman shall call a meeting of the Board. If such meeting of the Board is not called within 5 (five) days of the written request, such member of the Board, who has made the written request shall have the right to call a meeting of the Board. The Directors may attend a Board meeting through telephone or any other means of communication, including, but not limited to videoconferencing, as may be allowed under the Companies Act.
- (ii) The Board shall only transact the business that is set out in the agenda accompanying the notice of the meeting of the Board of Directors that is served on the Directors, unless such other matter/ business (which is not contained in the agenda accompanying the notice that is served on the Directors) is agreed to be taken up in the same meeting, in writing by at least 1 (one) Ester Director and 1 (one) Loop Director.
- (iii) The JVCo shall not directly or indirectly resolve, consider or take any action in relation to any Reserved Matter at a Board Meeting (including an adjourned Board Meeting), a meeting of any committee of any Directors or by way of a circular resolution unless the relevant Reserved Matter has received the affirmative written consent of Ester and Loop in accordance with Clause 9.5.

8.8.2. Agenda and Place of Meetings:

At least 10 (ten) Business Days' notice of any meeting of the Board (such notice being also deliverable through e-mail transmission) shall be given to each of the members of the Board. Any such notice shall contain an agenda identifying in reasonable detail the matters to be discussed at the meeting, and shall be accompanied by relevant papers or documents with respect to the items to be discussed at the meeting. Notwithstanding the above, the Parties agree that a meeting of the Board may be convened at shorter notice subject to at least 1 (one), Ester Director and 1 (one) Loop Director approving the proposal to convene such meeting at short notice. In case, a Board meeting is convened at shorter notice, the JVCo shall be entitled to present the agenda and accompanying papers in such form and manner as may be expedient in the circumstances.

30

8.8.3. Quorum – Board Meeting:

- (i) Subject to this Clause 8.8.3, no quorum for a meeting of the Board shall be validly constituted unless all of the Ester Directors and all of the Loop Directors are present or represented by his/ her alternate at any meeting of the Board.
- (ii) In the event any Ester Director or an Loop Director, or their respective alternate, is unable to attend Board's meeting, the Board meeting shall automatically stand adjourned till the same day in the next week, at the same time and place, or if

that day is a public holiday, till the next succeeding day, which is not a public holiday, at the same time and place, for the consideration of items on the agenda of the original meeting.

(iii) In the event, any Ester Director or Loop Director, or their respective alternates, is/ are absent at such adjourned meeting the Directors present (being at least 2 (two) individuals) shall constitute a valid quorum and the Board may proceed to pass a resolution on any matter on the agenda to be considered at such Board meeting, subject to such matter not being a Reserved Matter.

8.8.4. <u>Directors Expenses and Remuneration</u>:

The Directors shall not be entitled to sitting fees or any other remuneration for attending meetings of the Board and/or meetings of the committee thereof, unless otherwise determined by the Board. The JVCo shall be liable for and bear all the other out of pocket costs and expenses, including travel and hotel, incurred by the Ester Directors and the Loop Directors, as the case may be, for attending any meeting of the Board and/or meetings of the committee thereof.

8.9. Board Voting

The decisions by the Board shall be decided by a simple majority vote other than in relation to a Reserved Matter. Each Director shall have 1 (one) vote.

8.10. Resolutions by Circulation

Save as required by Applicable Law, a resolution by circulation, or a resolution passed at a video/ audio conference, which has been confirmed subsequently as a resolution by circulation, shall be as valid and effectual as a resolution duly passed at a meeting of the Directors called and held in accordance with the provisions of the Applicable Law and the Charter Documents, provided it has been circulated in draft form, together with the relevant papers, if any, to all the Directors and has been approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Directors, provided that if such matter is a Reserved Matter, the affirmative consent of at least 1 (one) Loop Director and 1 (one) Ester Director shall be required.

8.11. Minutes

- 8.11.1. The draft minutes of each Board meeting shall be circulated to all the Directors within 10 (ten) days of the Board meeting.
- 8.11.2. The minutes of a meeting shall be discussed and approved by the Directors including an affirmative vote of at least 1 (one) Ester Director and 1 (one) Loop Director, at the succeeding Board meeting.
- 8.11.3. The minutes of each meeting of the Board shall be valid upon signature by the Chairman of the meeting.

31

8.12. Appointment of CEO, CFO, Company Secretary and Directors' & Officers' Insurance

- 8.12.1.The Parties agree that the Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") of the JVCo shall be nominated by the Shareholders in accordance with Clause 9.5. The CEO shall have the powers and responsibilities, as the Board may, from time to time, delegate to the CEO. Unless otherwise agreed, the CEO shall not be a director of the JVCo.
- 8.12.2. The Parties agree that the Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") of the JVCo shall be nominated by the Shareholders in accordance with Clause 9.5. The CFO shall have the powers and responsibilities, as the Board may, from time to time, delegate to the CFO.
- 8.12.3. The JVCo shall obtain and maintain a directors' and officers' liability insurance with commercially reasonable coverage, which shall be procured by the JVCo within 60 (sixty) Business Days of the Initial Closing Date.
- 8.12.4. The Charter Documents shall at all times specifically provide for indemnification for the Directors of the JVCo.

8.12.5.One of the Directors shall be the 'occupier' under Applicable Law for the purposes of each factory owned and operated by the JVCo. The initial 'occupier' shall be an Ester Director and subject to Applicable Law, shall be alternated between an Ester Director and a Loop Director every 3 (three) years from the date of obtaining the necessary licenses for each such factory.

8.13. <u>Custody of Documents</u>

The JVCo shall keep custody of all the original title documents and approvals relating to Project, unless the same is deposited with the lender(s) to the JVCo or its trustee(s) in future.

9. SHAREHOLDERS' MEETINGS

9.1. Meetings

- 9.1.1.Meetings of the Shareholders shall be in accordance with the Applicable Law and the Charter Documents, and if not provided therein, as otherwise determined pursuant to Applicable Law, and shall be held at the registered office of the JVCo or at the place designated in the notice issued by the JVCo to the Shareholders.
- 9.1.2. The JVCo shall not directly or indirectly resolve, consider or take any action in relation to any Reserved Matter at a Shareholders meeting (including an adjourned Annual General Meeting), unless the relevant Reserved Matter has received the affirmative written consent of Ester and the Loop in accordance with Clause 9.5.
- 9.1.3. Subject to Applicable Law and the provision of proper facilities by the JVCo, the Shareholders, representatives of the Shareholders or proxies of the Shareholders, as the case may be, may participate in the relevant general meetings of the JVCo via electronic mode or such other contemporaneous communication as permitted under Applicable Law. The Chairman (appointed in accordance with this Agreement) and the Company Secretary (if appointed) shall be responsible for the matters specified under Applicable Law in relation to the conduct of the general meeting of the JVCo through video-conference.

32

9.2. Quorum – Shareholders' Meeting

The quorum for a meeting of the Shareholders shall be in accordance with the Applicable Law, *provided that* no meeting of the Shareholders shall be validly quorate unless 1 (one) authorized representative of each of Ester and Loop is present at such meeting of the Shareholders, and in absence of the quorum, the Shareholders' meeting shall automatically stand adjourned till the same day in the next week, at the same time and place, or to such other day and at such other time and place, as the Board may determine, for the consideration of items on the agenda of the original meeting.

9.3. Chairman

The Chairman of the Board shall be the chairman of meetings of the Shareholders. The Chairman shall not have a casting or second vote.

9.4. Shareholder Resolutions

- 9.4.1.A resolution of the Shareholders, considered at a meeting of the Shareholders, either by show of hands or by way of a vote on a secret poll, shall be adopted upon receipt of the requisite majority under Applicable Law.
- 9.4.2.Each Shareholder agrees to exercise its voting rights as a Shareholder to fully and effectually implement the spirit, intent and specific provisions of this Agreement. The Shareholders expressly agree and undertake to cooperate with each other in the management, administration and affairs of the JVCo and the operation of the business and at all times to exercise their voting rights, or to cause their separate representatives or proxies, who may exercise such voting rights on their behalf, at any Shareholder meeting hereunder in a manner that shall give effect to and comply with the provisions of this Agreement. Each Shareholder (as applicable) shall endeavour to ensure that every Director or representative of such Shareholder (as the case may be), while serving as Director or representative shall, in the performance of such duties, exercise good faith and the standard of diligence, skill and care required under Applicable Law.

9.4.3.In addition to its obligations under Clause 9.4.2, each Shareholder shall exercise its rights as a Shareholder in the JVCo in such manner as could reasonably be expected to prevent, and shall not exercise those rights in any manner which could reasonably be expected to result in a breach by the JVCo of any of its obligations under this Agreement or any restrictions imposed upon it under the Charter Documents (whether or not enforceable against the JVCo itself).

9.5. Reserved Matters

- 9.5.1.Notwithstanding anything contained elsewhere in this Agreement and subject to Applicable Law, the Parties agree that no decision shall be made and no action shall be taken with respect to JVCo or any of its subsidiaries, whether in general meetings, meetings of the Board or otherwise, in relation to:
 - (i) any of the matters set forth in **PART A OF SCHEDULE II**, without the written consent of each of the Shareholders holding at least 50% (fifty percent) of the total share capital of the JVCo; and
 - (ii) any of the matters set forth in **PART B OF SCHEDULE II**, without the written consent of each of the Shareholders holding at least 26% (twenty six percent) of the total share capital of the JVCo.

33

10. TRANSFER AND EXIT

10.1. Restrictions on Transfer

- 10.1.1.Subject to Clause 10.2 below, Ester covenants and agrees with Loop, that it shall not (directly or indirectly) Transfer, any of the Securities or voting interests therein owned by it to any Person or create any Encumbrance over the Securities owned by Ester, except as expressly required or permitted under Clauses 10.4 and 10.5 below.
- 10.1.2. Subject to Clause 10.2, Loop covenant and agrees with Ester that Loop shall not (directly or indirectly) Transfer, any of the Securities or voting interests therein owned by it to any Person or create any Encumbrance over the Securities owned by Loop, except as expressly required or permitted under Clauses 10.4 and 10.5 below.
- 10.1.3. The Transfer of any of the Securities by Ester and Loop in accordance with the terms of this Agreement shall only be in compliance with Applicable Law.
- 10.1.4.Any Transfer of Securities by a Shareholder, which is not in compliance with this Clause 10, shall be considered to be a material breach of this Agreement by such Shareholder and shall be *void ab initio*. The JVCo shall not record or register any such attempted Transfer/agreement or arrangement to Transfer on its books, and shall not recognize and shall reject, any equitable or other claim to, or any interest in, such Securities which have been attempted to be Transferred in any manner otherwise than in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. The Parties agree that all such Transfers in violation of this Agreement shall be deemed to be a breach of this Agreement and shall form "sufficient cause" within the meaning of the Act for the Board to refuse the registration of such transfer by the JVCo.

10.2. Lock in Period

The Parties acknowledge and agree that, subject to Applicable Law, each of Ester and Loop shall not Transfer or attempt to Transfer any of the Securities held by them until a period of 5 (five) years from the Commercialization Date (hereinafter be referred to as the "Lock-In Period").

10.3. Procedures with respect to Transfer of Securities

Any Transfer or attempted Transfer of Securities made by any Shareholder in violation of this Agreement shall be null and void. Neither the Board nor the Parties shall approve or ratify any Transfer of Securities made in contravention of this Agreement and the JVCo shall be caused not to record any such Transfer on the statutory registers maintained by the JVCo in respect of the Securities and shall reject and reverse such erroneous Transfer made or attempted, *suo moto*, and the Board may institute proceedings for this purpose, if required by Applicable Law.

10.4. Transfers to Affiliates

10.4.1.Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause 10 (except this Clause 10.4) subject to the provisions of this Agreement, each of Ester and Loop may, at any time, and in compliance with the Applicable Law, Transfer all or any of the Securities respectively owned by it, to one or more of their respective Affiliates, provided that such Affiliate, prior to such Securities being Transferred in its (the Affiliate's) name, agrees and undertakes to be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement and executes an Affiliate Deed of Adherence in the form and manner attached in **SCHEDULE III**. Such Transfer of Securities shall be permitted subject to the condition that the relevant Shareholder shall, at all times, be responsible and liable to discharge all its obligations to the other Shareholder and JVCo and subject to compliance with this Agreement.

34

- 10.4.2.If a Person holding Securities in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement by virtue of being an Affiliate of Ester or Loop (Ester and Loop in such context being hereinafter called the "Parent Party"), ceases to be such an Affiliate, the Parent Party shall, prior to the Affiliate ceasing to be an Affiliate of the Parent Party, acquire or cause any of its other Affiliates to acquire, full and unconditional title in and to all of the Securities then held by such Person ceasing to qualify as an Affiliate. Further, the relevant Parent Party shall cause such of its other respective Affiliate to comply with the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the extent applicable.
- 10.4.3.It is hereby clarified that, each of Ester and its Affiliates and Loop and its Affiliates shall act jointly as a block with respect to all rights, covenants or obligations of each of Ester and its Affiliates and Loop and its Affiliates, that is/ are exercised, made or undertaken under this Agreement under the Applicable Law and there shall be no duplication of rights among the Affiliates of Ester and Loop.

10.5. Right of First Offer

- 10.5.1. Subject to the restriction contained in Clause 10.1 and Clause 10.2 and the provisions of this Clause 10.5 and Clause 10.6, after the expiry of the Lock-In Period, each of Ester and Loop may sell any of the Securities held by it, to any Person, who is not a JVCo Competitor and/or a Prohibited Person, for cash consideration.
- 10.5.2.In the event either of Ester or Loop ("Selling Shareholder") desires to Transfer any of the Securities held by it ("Shareholder ROFO Shares") to any Person not being the Affiliate of the Selling Shareholder, such Selling Shareholder shall send a written notice (the "Shareholder ROFO Notice") to the other Shareholder ("Non-Selling Shareholder") stating its intention to Transfer the Shareholder ROFO Shares and the number of Shareholder ROFO Shares such Selling Shareholder proposes to Transfer.
- 10.5.3.At any time within 15 (fifteen) days after the receipt of the Shareholder ROFO Notice by the Non-Selling Shareholder ("Shareholder ROFO Transfer Notice Period"), the Non-Selling Shareholder shall have the right (but not an obligation), exercisable at its sole discretion, to exercise its right to purchase all but not less than all of the Shareholder ROFO Shares in accordance with this Clause 10.5 ("Shareholder ROFO") by giving a written notice ("Shareholder ROFO Exercise Notice") to the Selling Shareholder, stating (i) its intention to purchase all but not less than all of Shareholder ROFO Shares ("Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares"), (ii) the proposed price per Exercised Shareholder ROFO Share (the aggregate consideration for the Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares being the "Shareholder ROFO Offer Price"), (iii) the date of the proposed Transfer, and (iv) the material terms and conditions applicable to the proposed Transfer (collectively, "Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms"). In the event that a Non-Selling Shareholder does not wish to exercise the Shareholder ROFO, it shall inform in writing to the Selling Shareholder prior to the expiry of the Shareholder ROFO Transfer Notice Period.

35

10.5.4.If the Selling Shareholder wishes to Transfer the Shareholder ROFO Shares to the Non-Selling Shareholder on the Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms, then within 30 (thirty) days of the expiry of the Shareholder ROFO Transfer Notice Period ("Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Period"), the Selling Shareholder shall communicate to the Non-Selling Shareholder its decision to

Transfer such Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares at the Shareholder ROFO Offer Price ("Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice"). In the event a Selling Shareholder issues a Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice, the Non-Selling Shareholder shall have the obligation to purchase the Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares at the Shareholder ROFO Offer Price in accordance with the Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms.

- 10.5.5.If the Selling Shareholder issues a Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice, then, within 30 (thirty) days from the date of receipt of the Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice, the Non-Selling Shareholder shall pay the Shareholder ROFO Offer Price to the Selling Shareholder and the Selling Shareholder shall, simultaneous with such payment, tender the Exercised Shareholder ROFO Shares to the Non-Selling Shareholder, in accordance with the applicable Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms.
- 10.5.6.If the Selling Shareholder does not issue a Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Notice, then the Selling Shareholder shall be permitted to transfer all (but not less than all) of the Shareholder ROFO Shares to any Person ("Third Party Transferee") at a price which is higher than (but for avoidance of doubt, not equal to or less than) the Shareholder ROFO Offer Price ("Third Party Price") offered by the Non-Selling Investor and on terms not less favourable to the Selling Shareholder than the Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms ("Third Party Terms") offered by the Non-Selling Shareholder, subject to the transferee executing a Deed of Adherence adopting the terms of this Agreement.
- 10.5.7.If the Selling Shareholder fails to Transfer the Shareholder ROFO Shares within 90 (ninety) days from the date of receipt of the Shareholder ROFO Exercise Notice, the Selling Shareholder shall not Transfer any Shares to a Third Party without following the process set out in this Clause 10.5 again.
- 10.5.8.Where the Shareholder ROFO Shares comprise of all of the Securities held by the Selling Shareholder, the Third Party Transferee or the Non-Selling Shareholder, as the case may be shall, subject to Applicable Law, be required to acquire or appropriately substitute all debt owed by the JVCo to such Selling Shareholder and replacing all guarantees and/or other securities that may have been issued/granted by the Selling Shareholder in relation to the JVCo, from such Selling Shareholders along with the Selling Shareholder ROFO Shares and in case the acquisition of debt/replacement of guarantees is not possible under the Applicable Law, then, Third Party Transferee or the Non-Selling Shareholder, as the case may be shall ensure all relevant debt attributable to the Selling Shareholder is retired/repaid.

10.6. Tag Along Right

10.6.1.If: (i) the Non-Selling Shareholder does not exercise its Shareholder ROFO (pursuant to Clause 10.5), or (ii) the Selling Shareholder does not accept the Shareholder ROFO Offer Price and the Shareholder ROFO Offer Terms from the Non-Selling Shareholder within the Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Period, then the Non-Selling Shareholder shall have the right (the "Tag-Along Sale Right"), but not the obligation, to participate in the proposed Transfer of Shares to the Third Party Transferee by selling to the proposed Third Party Transferee, at the Third Party Price and Third Party Terms, such proportion of Securities held by the Non-Selling Shareholder which shall be equal to or less than the proportion of the Shareholder Shares ROFO Shares and the total Securities held by the Selling Shareholder ("Tag-Along Shares").

- 10.6.2. The Tag-Along Sale Right may be exercised by the Non-Selling Shareholder by delivering a written notice to the Selling Shareholder ("Tag-Along Sale Notice") no later than the expiration of the Shareholder ROFO Transfer Notice Period (in case the Shareholder ROFO is not excised by the Non-Selling Shareholder) or 30 (thirty) days of the expiry of the Shareholder ROFO Acceptance Period (in case the Shareholder ROFO is exercised by the Non-Selling Shareholder) as the case may be.
- 10.6.3.If the Non-Selling exercises its Tag-Along Sale Right pursuant to Clauses 10.6.1 and 10.6.2 the Transfer of the Shares by the Selling Shareholder to the proposed Third Party Transferee shall be conditional upon such proposed Third Party Transferee acquiring the Tag-Along Shares that the Non-Selling Shareholder wishes to sell ("Tag-Along Sale Shares") on the same price and terms as the Shareholder ROFO Shares, prior to or concurrently with the acquisition of any Shareholder ROFO Shares of the Selling Shareholder.
- 10.6.4. Where the Shareholder ROFO Shares and Tag-Along Sale Shares comprise of all of the Securities held by the Shareholders, the Third-Party Transferee shall be required to acquire or appropriately substitute all debt owed by the JVCo to the Shareholders, from the Shareholders, along with the Shareholder ROFO Shares and the Tag-Along Shares and replacing all guarantees and/or other securities that may have been issued/granted by the Shareholders in relation to the JVCo, subject to Applicable Law.

10.7. Initial Public Offering

- 10.7.1. The Parties may use commercially reasonable efforts to initiate and complete an initial public offering of the JVCo ("**IPO**") within 24 (twenty-four) months from the Commercialization Date. The IPO shall be conducted such that:
 - (i) The Equity Shares are listed or quoted on any one of the Recognized Stock Exchange;
 - (ii) The proportion of primary and secondary Equity Shares being offered are approved by the Board of the JVCo. Each Shareholder shall be entitled, at their sole and absolute discretion, to sell the Equity Shares held by them in an IPO up to their pro rata entitlement based on the Shareholders *inter se* shareholding in the JVCo; and
 - (iii) The IPO complies with all Applicable Laws and the Shareholders shall on a commercially reasonable basis comply with all requirements in relation to the IPO.

10.8. Put and Call Option

- 10.8.1. Following the Initial Closing Date, in the event there is a change in Control of either of Ester or Loop ("CoC Party"; accordingly, the other Party shall be referred to as the Non-CoC Party for the purposes of this Clause 10.8), the following provisions shall apply:
 - (i) If Loop is the CoC Party, Ester shall have an option to call upon Loop to purchase all the Securities ("Put Option Right") held by Ester ("Put Shares") at a Fair Market Value of the Securities ("Put Option Exercise Price").
 - (ii) If Ester is the CoC Party, Loop shall have an option to call upon Ester to sell all the Securities ("Call Option Right") held by Ester ("Call Shares") to Loop at a Fair Market Value of the Securities ("Call Option Exercise Price").

- 10.8.2.If the Non-CoC Party, exercises the Put Option Right or the Call Option Right, as the case may be in accordance with Clause 10.8.1 above, it shall issue a notice in writing ("Option Exercise Notice") to the CoC Party, for the transfer of all of the Put Shares/Call Shares from Ester to Loop. Within 30 (thirty) Business Days of the receipt of the Option Exercise Notice ("Option Period") Loop shall either itself or through its Affiliates purchase all of the Put Shares/Call Shares at the Put Option Exercise Price/Call Option Exercise Price and simultaneously Ester shall transfer the Put Shares/Call Shares to Loop.
- 10.8.3. The consideration to be paid by Loop to Ester shall be paid in cash.
- 10.8.4.Upon the exercise of the Put Option Right/Call Option Right, the Parties shall cooperate with each other and provide all necessary assistance to each other, including executing necessary documents, deeds, forms and undertakings (as may be required) to complete the sale and purchase of the Put Shares/Call Shares.
- 10.8.5.On completion of the sale and purchase of the Put Shares/Call Shares, unless otherwise agreed between Ester and Loop, this Agreement and all Ancillary Documents shall stand terminated with immediate effect and the selling Shareholder shall have no interest in the JVCo or management rights or right to receive any dividend. The Parties shall undertake necessary actions, including execution of documents, deeds, undertakings, filings with any Governmental Authority. Upon termination, the Parties shall be bound by all the provisions which shall survive termination of the aforesaid documents. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) all licenses agreements between the Shareholders and JVCo or any Affiliate thereof shall continue in accordance with their respective terms, and notwithstanding anything contrary contained in this Agreement, (ii) it shall be a condition to the sale and purchase of the Put Shares/Call Shares that the exiting Shareholder and JVCo enter into a 12-month transition services agreement in respect of the services provided by such exiting Shareholder to JVCo immediately prior to the sale and purchase of the Put Shares/Call Shares, the whole on terms to be negotiated in good faith between the Parties. For the avoidance of doubt it is clarified that subject to Applicable Law, Loop shall be required to acquire or appropriately substitute all debt owed by the JVCo to Ester, if any, along with the Put Shares/ Call Shares and replacing all guarantees and/or other securities that may have been issued/granted by Ester in relation to the JVCo, subject to Applicable Law.

11. DEADLOCK

- 11.1. For the purpose of this Clause "**Deadlock**" shall mean:
 - 11.1.1.the failure to pass any resolution or resolve any matter which is required to be passed or resolved by the Board or the Shareholders in a general meeting and which, if not passed or resolved, is likely to materially and adversely affect the continued existence or financial viability of a material portion of the business of the JVCo;

38

- 11.1.2.the failure to pass any resolution or to resolve any matter which is required to be passed or resolved by the Board or by the Shareholders in a general meeting and which, if not passed or resolved, will render it extremely difficult or impossible to continue carrying on the material business of the JVCo; or
- 11.1.3.an irretrievable breakdown of the relationship between the Shareholders that is materially undermining the day-to-day operations of the JVCo.
- 11.2. In the event any Deadlock arises, Ester or Loop (as the case may be) may provide a written notice to the other and the Board describing the Deadlock ("Deadlock Notice"). Such Deadlock shall thereafter be escalated for resolution and mediation to the Chairman & Managing Director of Ester and the CEO of Loop ("Senior Executive Panel"). The said mediation shall take place for a period of 12 (twelve) Business Days or such other period as may be agreed by the Senior Executive Panel from the date of referral to the Senior Executive Panel ("Internal Mediation Period") and the members of the Senior Executive Panel shall meet at-least once in every 4 (four) Business Days to resolve such Deadlock during the Senior Executive Mediation Period. Any resolution to a Deadlock shall be in writing and shall be implemented in terms of the resolution of the Deadlock.
- 11.3. In the event that the Deadlock is not resolved within the Internal Mediation Period, the Deadlock may be referred by either Shareholder to the Singapore International Mediation Centre for mediation in accordance with the Singapore International Mediation Centre Mediation Rules for the time being in force. If the Deadlock cannot be resolved through such mediation within 30 (thirty) calendar days after commencement of mediation at the Singapore International Mediation Centre, or within such extended period as may be agreed by the parties ("SIMC Mediation Period"), either Shareholder may submit the Deadlock for arbitration in accordance with Clause 17 provided that: (i) the provisions of this Agreement shall continue to apply as if no Deadlock has taken place, (ii) the JVCo shall continue to comply with all Applicable Laws, irrespective of the Deadlock, within the timelines prescribed thereunder.

12. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- 12.1. Each Party represents and warrants to the other Parties that:
 - 12.1.1it has full power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
 - 12.1.2it is duly incorporated under the Applicable Laws of its incorporation, is validly existing, and is duly registered and authorised to do and conduct its business;
 - 12.1.3the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the performance by it of its obligations under this Agreement has been duly and validly authorised by all necessary actions on its part;
 - 12.1.4it has obtained all applicable approvals of the Governmental Authorities and any third-party approvals required to empower it to: (i) enter into this Agreement; and (ii) perform its obligations under this Agreement;
 - 12.1.5the execution and delivery of this Agreement, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and the fulfilment of and compliance with the terms and conditions hereof, do not: (i) violate any Applicable Laws, judicial or administrative order, award, judgment or decree applicable to such Party; or (ii) conflict with the terms, conditions or provisions of its constitution documents or any other contractual obligations or regulations;

- 12.1.6there has been no proceeding, order, injunction, or other action issued, pending or threatened in writing, which prohibits, prevents, restrains, restricts, delays, makes illegal or otherwise interferes with the consummation of any of the transaction hereunder;
- 12.1.7there are no pending claims, investigations, injunctions, proceedings or any other actions before any court, tribunal or Governmental Authority to which it is a party, or which prohibits, prevents, restrains, restricts, delays, makes illegal or otherwise interferes with the consummation of the transactions hereunder;
- 12.1.8this Agreement constitutes the valid and legally binding obligations of the Party and shall be enforceable against it in accordance with its terms; and
- 12.1.9it is not subject to any Insolvency Event.
- 12.2. The representations and warranties given by each of the Parties in this Clause 12 shall be true on and as of the Execution Date and the Initial Closing Date with the same effect as if such representations and warranties have been made on and as of the date of the Execution Date and the Initial Closing Date.
- 12.3. Any amendment, re-enactment or changes to applicable Law made after the Initial Closing Date shall not result in an increase of the liability of any Party in respect of any representations and warranties made by it under Clause 12.

13. INDEMNIFICATION

- 13.1. Each of the Shareholder ("Indemnifying Party") undertakes to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the other Shareholder and its directors and officers, and (where the JVCo is not made an Indemnifying Party) the JVCo, (each an "Indemnified Party"), from and against any and all Losses resulting from or arising out of: (i) any breach of any representation and/ or warranty; and/ or (ii) any material breach of a covenant or undertaking contained in this Agreement, by the Indemnifying Party in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 13.2. Each Indemnified Party shall, as soon as practicable after the receipt of notice of the commencement of any claim against such Indemnified Party ("Third Party Claims") in respect of which indemnity may be sought from the Indemnifying Party under this Clause 13, notify the Indemnifying Party in writing of the commencement thereof along with all available information and documentation associated with such Third Party Claim. Similarly, the Indemnified Party shall, as soon as practicable after becoming aware of facts supporting a Claim (other than Third Party Claims) ("Direct Claims") in respect of which indemnity may be sought from the Indemnifying Party under this Clause 13, notify the Indemnifying Party in writing of such Direct Claim, along with all available information and documentation necessary to support and verify any Losses associated with such Direct Claim, including the estimated amount of Losses in connection with the Direct Claim. The notification by the Indemnified Party to the Indemnifying Party under this Clause 13.2 shall be referred to as the "Claims Notice". The omission or delay of an Indemnified Party to so notify the Indemnifying Party of any such action shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party from any liability, which it (the Indemnifying Party) may have towards such Indemnified Party, unless and only to the extent that such omission results in the Indemnifying Party's forfeiture of substantive rights or defences.

40

13.3. The Indemnifying Party shall, within 15 (fifteen) Business Days from the date of receipt of the Claims Notice, issue a reply to the same, setting forth the Indemnifying Party's intention to either: (a) accept the claim for Losses and the calculation thereto; or (b) contest the claim. In the event the Indemnifying Party accepts the claim for Losses, then, within a period of 30 (thirty) Business Days, the Indemnifying Party shall pay the indemnification amounts as stipulated under the Claims Notice to the Indemnified Party. However, in the event the Indemnifying Party intends to contest the Claim Notice, then, the Parties shall proceed to resolve the claim through the dispute resolution mechanisms set out under Clause 18.1 (Governing Law; Jurisdiction).

- 13.4. The Indemnifying Party shall not be liable in respect of any liability, which is contingent, unless and until such contingent liability becomes an actual liability and is due and payable, *provided that* any Indemnified Party may give Claims Notice prior to its becoming payable under this Clause, although the same shall be payable by the Indemnifying Party to the Indemnified Party only if, when and to the extent the Claim becomes due and payable, in accordance with the terms of the preceding sentence of this Clause 13.4. The Indemnified Parties shall not be entitled to obtain payment, reimbursement, restitution or indemnity more than once in respect of a Claim.
- 13.5. Indemnifying Party shall not be liable to the Indemnified Party for Losses hereunder to the extent such Losses are suffered by the Indemnified Party as a result of acts or omissions attributable to the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party shall perform (and caused to be performed) all reasonable actions to avoid or mitigate any Losses which it may suffer as a consequence of any event or circumstance likely to give rise to a claim of indemnity under this Agreement.

13.6. Conduct of Claims

13.6.1.Direct Claims: An Indemnified Party shall have the liberty to act against the Indemnifying Party and/or may release in whole or in part the liability of the Indemnifying Party under this Agreement, or grant any time, or any other indulgence to the Indemnifying Party without affecting the liability of the Indemnifying Party.

13.6.2. Third Party Claims:

- (i) Upon issuance of the notice of commencement of any Third Party Claim, the Indemnified Party shall, at the request of the Indemnifying Party, make available to the Indemnifying Party a copy of the documents/ information/ correspondence available with the Indemnified Party relating to and substantiating any such Third Party Claim. The Indemnifying Party shall, with prior written notice to the Indemnified Party ("Indemnifying Party Notice"), be entitled to undertake, conduct and control the defense proceedings of such Third Party Claim, with counsel of its (Indemnifying Party's) choice, so long as the defense proceedings are undertaken, conducted and controlled in a reasonable manner and in good faith.
- (ii) If, the Indemnifying Party elects to undertake, conduct and control the defense proceedings in connection with a Third Party Claim (as provided for under Clause 13.6.2(i) above):
 - (a) the Indemnifying Party shall remain responsible for any and all Losses that the Indemnified Party may suffer resulting from or arising out of or relating to or in the nature of or caused by the Third Party Claim to the fullest extent and as provided in this Clause 13;

- (b) the Indemnified Party, at its own cost and expense (which shall not be subject to indemnification by the Indemnifying Party) participate in the defense proceedings (as aforesaid) in connection with the said Third Party Claim so long as such participation does not prejudice the defense proceedings being undertaken by the Indemnifying Party;
- (c) so long as the Indemnifying Party is defending a Third Party Claim in a reasonable manner and in good faith, the Indemnified Party shall not, on its sole discretion and initiative, and without prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party (which consent shall not to be unreasonably withheld by the Indemnifying Party), settle or compromise such Third Party Claim;
- (d) notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event: (x) the Indemnifying Party does not within 30 (thirty) days from the date of the Indemnifying Party Notice, undertake, conduct and control the defense proceedings in connection with a Third Party Claim after electing to control the same; or (y) upon having assumed the conduct and control of the defense proceedings, the Indemnifying Party is not defending the Third Party Claim in a reasonable manner and in good faith and this fact has been demonstrated by the Indemnified Party, the Indemnified Party may, on its own accord and in its sole discretion and interest, choose to defend the Third Party Claim. In such an event, the Indemnified Party shall also be entitled to settle or compromise such Third Party Claim;

- (e) For avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that in the event the Indemnified Party proceeds to the settle or compromise any Third Party Claim, without prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party, where the Indemnifying Party having assumed the conduct and control of the defense proceedings in connection with any such Third Party Claim, is defending the said Third Party Claim in a reasonable manner and in good faith, the Indemnified Party shall be deemed to have waived its (Indemnified Party's) right to be indemnified;
- 13.7. Ester or Loop shall not make any Claim, whatsoever, against the JVCo towards compensation for any indemnification made by either of them as an Indemnifying Party to other (as an Indemnified Party), in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

13.8. Limitations on Indemnification

13.8.1.Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the aggregate liability of Ester for a claim under this Clause 13 in relation to any breach of the representations and warranties of Ester shall be limited to 100% (one hundred percent) of the United States Dollar amount of its respective Shareholders Capital Contribution ("Ester Liability Cap").

42

- 13.8.2. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement the aggregate liability of Loop for a claim under this Clause 13 in relation to breach of any of the representations and warranties of Loop shall be limited to 100% (one hundred percent) of the United States Dollar amount of its respective Shareholders Capital Contribution ("Loop Liability Cap").
- 13.8.3. The limitation of liabilities set out in Clause 13.8.1 and Clause 13.8.2 shall not apply to instances of fraud in relation to Claims.

13.9. Exclusive Remedy

The indemnification provided in this Clause 13 shall be the sole and exclusive monetary remedy available to an Indemnified Party. Provided that nothing in this Clause 13.9 shall limit either Shareholder's right to seek specific performance of any covenants, undertakings or other agreements in this Agreement and under Applicable Law.

14. CONFIDENTIALITY

14.1. Confidential Information

- 14.1.1.The Parties acknowledge that in the course of performing their obligations under the Agreement each of the Parties may get access to confidential information. For the purposes of this Clause 14, "Confidential Information" shall mean all such information, of any kind whatsoever (including, but not limited to, technical, commercial, financial, accounting and legal information), pertaining to the Parties, transactions contemplated herein, the Business of the JVCo (including, methods of operation, customers, customer lists, products, prices, fees, costs, technology, inventions, trade secrets, know-how, software, marketing methods, plans, personnel, suppliers, competitors, markets or other specialized information or proprietary matters) as may have been provided in writing or verbally (provided that any information which has been provided verbally shall be communicated in writing within 15 (fifteen) days from the verbal communication for it be considered as Confidential Information) in relation to this Agreement and shall include the contents of this Agreement, the fact that the Parties have been involved in the transactions contemplated herein, any analysis and review of meetings or negotiations related to such transactions, the contents, time and status of such negotiations, and generally any and all facts in relation to or concerning such transactions".
- 14.1.2. Either of the Party (the "Receiving Party") agrees not to disclose Confidential Information received (whether in writing, verbally or by any other means and whether directly or indirectly) by the other Party (the "Disclosing Party") including in relation to matters contemplated by this Agreement or its performance or in any agreement in furtherance of the performance of this Agreement, to any Third Party without the prior written consent of the Disclosing Party or use the Confidential Information other than for carrying out the purposes of this Agreement.
- 14.1.3. The Receiving Party shall keep confidential any Confidential Information it receives from the Disclosing Party and shall employ all such reasonable steps that it would have taken to protect its own Confidential Information. The Receiving Party shall disclose Confidential Information received from the Disclosing Party to its officers, employees, agents or representatives only for the purposes of carrying out its obligations under this Agreement and strictly on a "need to know" basis only. The

- 14.1.4.Notwithstanding anything contained in Clauses 14.1.1, 14.1.2 and 14.1.3, a Receiving Party's obligation of confidentiality shall not extend to any Confidential Information:
 - (i) to the extent that the Confidential Information received is in the public domain other than by breach of this Agreement;
 - (ii) to the extent that the Confidential Information is lawfully acquired by the Receiving Party from a Third Party who owes the Disclosing Party no obligation of confidence in respect of such Confidential Information;
 - (iii) to the extent that the Confidential Information was previously known or already in the lawful possession of the Receiving Party prior to receipt from the Disclosing Party;
 - (iv) to the extent that the Confidential Information received is required to be disclosed by any Applicable Law or by any Governmental Authority to whose jurisdiction the Receiving Party is subject or with whose instructions it is customary to comply under notice to the Disclosing Party provided that in the event of such disclosure being mandated, the Receiving Party shall, if legally permissible, provide prior written notice to the Disclosing Party and shall take all reasonable actions to limit the extent of such disclosure:
 - (v) in so far as it is disclosed to the employees, directors or professional advisers of the Receiving Party, provided that the Receiving Party shall procure that such persons treat the Confidential Information received as confidential; or
 - (vi) to the extent that information, materially similar to the Confidential Information received, has been independently developed by the Receiving Party without reference to any Confidential Information furnished by the Disclosing Party.
- 14.1.5. The provisions of this Clause 14 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

15. EVENT OF DEFAULT

- 15.1. An event of default (the "Event of Default") on the part of a Shareholder shall occur if:
 - 15.1.1. such Shareholder is in material breach of any terms and conditions contained in this Agreement; or
 - 15.1.2.such Shareholder is subject to an Insolvency Event.
- 15.2. Within a period of 30 (thirty) days from the occurrence of an Event of Default, the non-defaulting Party ("Non-Defaulting Party") shall have the right (but not the obligation) to give a notice in writing (the "Default Notice") to the defaulting Party (the "Defaulting Party"), with a copy to the JVCo specifying the Event of Default in reasonable detail and calling upon the Defaulting Party to cure the Event of Default (if it is capable of being cured); provided, however, that, any delay in giving such notice shall not affect the right of the Non-Defaulting Party hereunder. The Defaulting Party shall have a period of 30 (thirty) days from the date of issue of the Default Notice to cure the Event of Default (if curable) (the "Cure Period") to the satisfaction of the Non-Defaulting Party.

44

15.3. In case of an Event of Default occurring prior to Initial Closing, if such Event of Default has not been cured (if capable of being cured) by the Defaulting Party within the Cure Period to the satisfaction of the Non-Defaulting Party or is not capable of being cured, then notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the Non-Defaulting Party shall have the right to terminate this Agreement immediately upon provision of written notice of the same to the Defaulting Party and JVCo and in that event, none of the Parties shall have any rights, obligations or claims against the others, except for those provisions which expressly survive termination of this Agreement.

16. TERM AND TERMINATION

16.1. <u>Term</u>

This Agreement shall come into force on the Execution Date and shall be valid and binding unless terminated in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement ("Term").

16.2. Expiry and Termination

- 16.2.1. Ester and Loop may agree to terminate this Agreement based on mutual discussions;
- 16.2.2. This Agreement shall terminate automatically upon the Securities being admitted to trading on a Recognized Stock Exchange in connection with an IPO;
- 16.2.3. This Agreement shall terminate with respect to any Shareholder when such Shareholder ceases to hold any Securities in the JVCo.
- 16.2.4. Without prejudice to the above, either of Ester and Loop may terminate this Agreement in accordance with Clause 3.3 and/or Clause 15.3 above.
- 16.3. Notwithstanding anything contained in Clause 16.2 herein above, the Parties shall be entitled to all the rights and remedies which are available under Applicable Law, equity or otherwise, including such other rights and remedies as may be mutually agreed between the Parties in this Agreement. The rights specified in this Clause 16 shall be in addition to and not in substitution for any other remedies, including a claim for damages that may be available to the Parties under this Agreement and the Applicable Law.

16.4. Consequences of Termination

- 16.4.1The rights and obligations of the Parties under this Agreement, which either expressly or by their nature survive the termination of this Agreement, shall not be extinguished by termination of this Agreement. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, Clause 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*), Clause 12 (*Representations and Warranties*), Clause 13 (*Indemnification*), Clause 14 (*Confidentiality*), this Clause 16.4, Clause 17 (*Arbitration*), and Clause 18 (*Miscellaneous*) shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 16.4.2The termination of this Agreement in any of the circumstances aforesaid shall not in any way affect or prejudice any right accrued to any Party against the other Parties, prior to such termination under this Agreement and or Ancillary Agreements.

45

17. ARBITRATION

17.1. In the event any dispute or difference arises out of or in connection with the interpretation or implementation of this Agreement, or out of or in connection with the breach, or alleged breach of this Agreement(hereinafter referred to as the "Dispute"), between Loop and Ester, then the disputing Parties shall meet and attempt to resolve the Dispute through friendly consultations. If the Dispute is not resolved through friendly consultations within 60 (sixty) days after a Party first informs the other Party in writing of the existence of the Dispute, then the disputing Party shall refer the Dispute for resolution by arbitration. Such arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the Arbitration Rules of Singapore International Arbitration Centre ("SIAC") for the time being in force("SIAC Rules"). Such SIAC Rules shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this Clause 17. The juridical seat and venue of the arbitration shall be Singapore.

17.2. Appointment of Arbitrators

The arbitration shall be conducted by a panel of 3 (three) arbitrators, and shall be appointed in accordance with the SIAC Rules.

17.3. Language of Arbitration

The language of the arbitration shall be English. The arbitrators shall be fluent in English.

17.4. Award; Apportionment of Costs

The award rendered shall be in writing and shall set out the reasons for the arbitrator's or arbitral tribunal's decision. The award shall allocate or apportion the costs of the arbitration as the arbitrator, or the arbitral tribunal deems fair.

17.5. Award Final and Binding

The Parties agree that the arbitration award shall be final and binding on the Parties. The Parties agree that no Party shall have any right to commence or maintain any suit or legal proceedings (other than for interim or conservatory measures) until the Dispute has been determined in accordance with the arbitration procedure provided herein and then only for enforcement of the award rendered in the arbitration. Judgment upon the arbitration award may be rendered in any court of competent jurisdiction or application may be made to such court for a judicial acceptance of the award and an order of enforcement, as the case may be.

17.6. Right to Damages

The Parties expressly waive and forego any right to indirect, consequential, punitive, exemplary, or special damages in connection with any Dispute and no such damages shall be awarded or provided for in any Dispute resolution proceeding under or in aid of this Clause 17.

18. MISCELLANEOUS

18.1. Governing Law; Jurisdiction

The Agreement shall be governed and interpreted by and construed in accordance with the laws of India, and all disputes arising out of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements shall be dealt with in accordance with Clause 17 above.

46

18.2. Severability

If any provision of this Agreement shall be held to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part, under any enactment or Applicable Law, such provision or part shall to that extent be deemed not to form part of this Agreement, and the legality and enforceability of the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected.

18.3. Costs and Expenses

Each Party shall bear its respective costs and expenses for professional, legal, financial and technical advisers, in connection with the execution and performance of this Agreement. Stamp duty payable on this Agreement shall be equally borne and paid by the Parties.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any costs (except with respect to legal fees associated with the negotiation of the Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements) incurred by Loop or Ester, as the case may be, in relation to the Project, in relation to the incorporation of the JVCo prior to the Initial Closing Date, or in relation to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Clause 3.1 of this Agreement (except costs of conditions precedent that by their nature are required to be performed solely by either Ester or Loop and have no bearing on the JVCo, its operations or incorporation process whatsoever) shall be reimbursed by the JVCo to Ester or Loop, as the case may be, within 30 (thirty) days of the Initial Closing Date; provided further that in case the Initial Closing does not occur by the Outside Date for any reason whatsoever and the Agreement is terminated pursuant to Clause 3.3, all such costs shall be borne equally by Ester and Loop, and half of such cost incurred by Ester or Loop, as the case may be, shall be reimbursed to the other Party within 30 (thirty) days of the notice in this regard issued by such cost incurring Party.

18.4. Further Assurance

Each Party shall co-operate with the other Party and commit to make decisions promptly, particularly with respect to the Reserved Matters, and execute and deliver to the other Party such instruments and documents and take such other actions as may be reasonably requested from time to time in order to carry out, evidence and confirm their rights and the intended purpose of this Agreement.

18.5. Legal and Prior Rights

Subject to Clause 13.9 above, all rights and remedies of the Parties hereto shall be in addition to all other legal rights and remedies belonging to such Parties under Applicable Law and the same shall be deemed to be cumulative and not alternative to such legal rights and remedies aforesaid and it is hereby expressly agreed and declared by and between the Parties hereto, that the determination of this Agreement for any cause, whatsoever, shall be without prejudice to any and all rights and Claims of any Party hereto, which shall or may have accrued prior thereto.

18.6. Waiver

The waiver of any default or breach under this Agreement by any Party shall not constitute a waiver of the right to terminate this Agreement by such Party or otherwise exercise rights or remedies for any subsequent default of a similar nature or under any other terms and conditions of this Agreement.

18.7. Amendments

No modification, alteration or amendment of this Agreement or any of its terms or provisions shall be valid or legally binding on the Parties unless made in writing and duly executed by or on behalf of all the Parties.

47

18.8. No Agency; No Constraint on Competition; No Partnership

Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, the Parties are independent contracting parties and will have no power or authority to assume or create any obligation or responsibility on behalf of each other.

18.9. <u>Notices</u>

All notices, requests, demands or other communication ("**Notices**") required or permitted to be given under this Agreement and the provisions contained herein shall be written in English and shall be deemed to be duly sent by registered post, postage prepaid or transmitted by email transmission or courier to the other Parties at the address indicated below:

18.9.1.In the case of notices to Ester, to:

Attention: [***] and cc to Company Secretary

Address: Plot No.-11-A, Infocity-1, Sector 33–34, Gurgaon-122001, Haryana, India

E-mail: [***]

With cc to [***]

18.9.2.In the case of notices to Loop, to:

Loop Industries, Inc.
480 rue Fernand-Poitras
Terrebonne, Quebec J6Y 1Y4, Canada
E-mail: [***]

Attention: [***]

With a copy to (which does not constitute notice to Loop):

Norton Rose Fulbright Canada LLP
1 Place Ville Marie, Suite 2500
Montreal (Quebec) H3B 1R1, Canada
Exactly [***]

Email: [***]
Attention: [***]

48

18.9.3.In the case of notices to JVCo, to such address and e-mail ID as may be provided in the Deed of Adherence;

or at such other address as the Party to whom such notices, requests, demands or other communication is to be given shall have last notified the Party giving the same in the manner provided in this Clause, but no such change of address shall be deemed to have been given until it is actually received by the Party sought to be charged with the knowledge of its contents. Any notice, request, demand or other communication delivered to the Party to whom it is addressed as provided in this Clause 18.9 shall be deemed (unless there is evidence that it has been received earlier) to have been given and received, if:

- (i) sent by mail, except air mail, 10 (ten) Business Days after posting it;
- (ii) sent by air mail or courier, 6 (six) Business Days after posting it; and
- (iii) sent by email, when confirmation of its transmission has been recorded by the sender's e-mail account.

18.10.Entire Agreement

This Agreement read with the respective Ancillary Agreement constitutes and represents the entire agreement between the Parties with regard to the rights and obligations of each of the Parties and cancels and supersedes all prior arrangements, agreements or understandings, if any, whether oral or in writing, between the Parties on the subject matter hereof or in respect of matters dealt with herein.

18.11. Third Party Benefit

Nothing herein expressed or implied is intended, nor shall it be construed to confer upon or give to any Third Party any right, remedy or Claim under or by reason of this Agreement or any part hereof.

18.12.Successors and Assigns

The provisions of this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on the Parties and permitted assignees.

18.13. Assignment

Except as otherwise agreed between the Parties, this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties and their successors-in-interest. Save as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no Party may assign and transfer any of its rights under this Agreement, in whole or in part, without the written consent of the other Parties.

18.14. Specific Performance of Obligations

The Parties to this Agreement agree that, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, the rights and obligations of the Parties under this Agreement shall be subject to the right of specific performance and may be specifically enforced against a defaulting Party.

18.15. Independence of the Parties with respect of each other

Each Party is and shall remain an independent Party. None of the Party or any of its Affiliates shall be considered an agent of the other, nor shall it have authority to enter into any contract or any obligation for or make any warranty or representation on behalf of the other.

18.16.Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed by the Parties in separate counterparts each of which when so executed and delivered shall be a
original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.

49

18.17. Fall Away of Right

- 18.17.1.Notwithstanding Clause 8 (*Corporate Governance of the JVCo*) and Clause 9.5 (*Reserved Matters*), but subject to Clause 4.8.4 and 4.8.5 above, in the event the aggregate shareholding of either Ester (along with its Affiliates) or Loop (along with their Affiliates) (as the case maybe) falls below 50% (fifty percent) of the issued and paid-up equity share capital of the JVCo calculated on a fully diluted basis ("Below 50% Shareholder"), then:
 - (i) the Board and any committee of the Board shall be reconstituted such that the number of Directors on the Board or the committee of the Board (as the case may be) are proportionate to the shareholding of Ester and Loop, along with their respective Affiliates, in the JVCo, whereby the Shareholder which is not the Below 50% Shareholder shall have the majority on the Board; and
 - (ii) the Below 50% Shareholder shall forthwith cease to have the rights provided for under Clause 8.6 (*Appointment of Chairman*).

[This space has been intentionally left blank]

50

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized representatives at the place and on the date, month and year first hereinabove written:

SIGNED AND DELIVERED:

Name: Daniel Solomita

For and on behalf of ESTER INDUSTRIES LIMITED :	Witness:
By:	
/s/Arvind Singhania	/s/Rahul Guscuami
Name: Arvind Singhania	Name: Rahul Guscuami
Title: Chairman & CEO	Address: [***]
SIGNED AND DELIVERED:	
For and on behalf of LOOP INDUSTRIES INC. :	Witness:
By:	
/s/Daniel Solomita	/s/Adel Essaddam

Name: Adel Essaddam

Title: Chairman & CEO Address: [***]

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION

- I, Daniel Solomita, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Loop Industries, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 15, 2024 /s/ Daniel Solomita

Daniel Solomita President and Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer)

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION

I, Fady Mansour, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Loop Industries, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 15, 2024

/s/ Fady Mansour

Fady Mansour Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer and principal accounting officer)

SECTION 906 CERTIFICATION

In connection with the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Loop Industries, Inc. for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, the undersigned, Daniel Solomita, President and Chief Executive Officer of Loop Industries, Inc., does hereby certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) such Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) the information contained in such Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Loop Industries, Inc.

Date: July 15, 2024 /s/ Daniel Solomita

Daniel Solomita President and Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer)

SECTION 906 CERTIFICATION

In connection with the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Loop Industries, Inc. for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, the undersigned, Fady Mansour, Chief Financial Officer of Loop Industries, Inc., does hereby certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) such Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) the information contained in such Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 31, 2024, fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Loop Industries, Inc.

Date: July 15, 2024 /s/ Fady Mansour

Fady Mansour Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer and principal accounting officer)

Cover - shares

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Jul. 12, 2024

Cover [Abstract]

Entity Registrant Name Loop Industries, Inc.

Entity Central Index Key 0001504678

Document Type10-QAmendment FlagfalseCurrent Fiscal Year End Date--02-29Entity Small BusinesstrueEntity Shell CompanyfalseEntity Emerging Growth CompanyfalseEntity Current Reporting StatusYes

Document Period End Date May 31, 2024

Entity Filer Category Non-accelerated Filer

Document Fiscal Period FocusQ1Document Fiscal Year Focus2025

Entity Common Stock Shares Outstanding 47,538,745

Document Quarterly ReporttrueDocument Transition ReportfalseEntity File Number001-38301

Entity Incorporation State Country Code NV

Entity Tax Identification Number 27-2094706

Entity Address Address Line 1 480 Fernand-Poitras Terrebonne

Entity Address Address Line 2TerrebonneEntity Address City Or TownQuébecEntity Address CountryCAEntity Address Postal Zip CodeJ6Y 1Y4City Area Code450Local Phone Number951-8555

Security 12b Title Common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share

Trading SymbolLOOPSecurity Exchange NameNASDAQ

Entity Interactive Data Current Yes

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 2024	Feb. 29, 2024
<u>Current assets</u>		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 5,291	\$ 6,958
Sales tax, tax credits and other receivables (Note 3)	242	351
<u>Inventories (Note 4)</u>	99	102
Prepaid expenses and other deposits (Note 5)	525	577
<u>Total current assets</u>	6,157	7,988
<u>Investment in joint venture</u>	381	381
Property, plant and equipment, net (Note 6)	10,533	10,636
<u>Intangible assets, net (Note 7)</u>	1,671	1,548
<u>Total assets</u>	18,742	20,553
<u>Current liabilities</u>		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9)	2,891	2,321
Current portion of long-term debt (Note 10)	244	100
Total current liabilities	3,135	2,421
<u>Due to customer</u>	784	770
Long-term debt (Note 10)	5,555	3,220
<u>Total liabilities</u>	9,474	6,411
Stockholders' Equity		
Series A Preferred stock par value \$0.0001; 25,000,000 shares authorized; one share issued	0	0
and outstanding	U	U
Common stock par value \$0.0001; 250,000,000 shares authorized; 47,538,745 shares issued and outstanding (February 29, 2024 - 47,528,908) (Note 11)	5	5
Additional paid-in capital	172,162	171,792
Additional paid-in capital - Warrants	20,385	20,385
Accumulated deficit		(176,970)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(1,125)	
Total stockholders' equity	9,268	,
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	· ·	\$ 20,553

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Parenthetical) - \$ / shares

May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024

Stockholders' Equity

Series A preferred stock, par value	\$ 0.0001	\$ 0.0001
Series A preferred stock, share authorized	25,000,000	25,000,000
Series A preferred stock, share issued	1	1
Series A preferred stock, share outstanding	<u>,</u> 1	1
Common stock, par value	\$ 0.0001	\$ 0.0001
Common stock, shares authorized	250,000,000	250,000,000
Common stock, shares issued	47,538,745	47,528,908
Common stock, shares outstanding	47,538,745	47,528,908

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations		hs Ended
and Comprehensive Loss (Unaudited) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss		
(Unaudited)		
Revenue from contracts with customers	\$ 6	\$ 27
Expenses:		
Research and development (Note 12)	2,237	4,490
General and administrative (Note 13)	2,911	2,465
Depreciation and amortization (Notes 6 and 7)	137	133
<u>Total expenses</u>	5,285	7,088
Other (income) loss:		
Interest and other financial expenses	60	54
<u>Interest income</u>	(126)	(99)
Foreign exchange gain	(24)	(15)
Total other income	(90)	(60)
Net loss	(5,189)	(7,001)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(55)	20
Comprehensive loss	\$ (5,244)	\$ (6,981)
Net loss per share		
Basic and diluted	\$ (0.11)	\$ (0.15)
Weighted average common shares outstanding		
Basic and diluted	47,535,413	47,516,104

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders Equity (Unaudited) - USD (\$)	Total	Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Additional Paid-In Capital	Additional Paid-in Capital - Warrants	Accumulated Deficit	Accumulated other comprehensive Income (Loss)
Balance, shares at Feb. 28, 2023		1	47,469,224				
Balance, amount at Feb. 28, 2023	\$ 33,736,000	\$ 0	\$ 5,000	\$ 170,370,000	\$ 20,385,000	\$ (155,883,000)	\$ (1,141,000)
<u>Issuance of shares upon the</u> <u>vesting of restricted stock unit</u> (Note 14), shares	<u>ss</u>		51,963				
Issuance of shares upon the vesting of restricted stock unit (Note 14), amount	<u>s</u> 0	0	\$ 0	0	0	0	0
Stock options issued for services (Note 14)	162,000	0	0	162,000	0	0	0
Restricted stock units issued for services (Note 14)	193,000	0	0	193,000	0	0	0
Foreign currency translation	20,000	0	0	0	0	0	20,000
Net loss	(7,001,000)	\$ 0	\$ 0	0	0	(7,001,000)	0
Balance, shares at May. 31, 2023		1	47,521,187				
Balance, amount at May. 31, 2023	27,110,000	\$ 0	\$ 5,000	170,725,000	20,385,000	(162,884,000)	(1,121,000)
Balance, shares at Feb. 29, 2024		1	47,528,908				
Balance, amount at Feb. 29, 2024	14,142,000	\$ 0	\$ 5,000	171,792,000	20,385,000	(176,970,000)	(1,070,000)
Issuance of shares upon the vesting of restricted stock unit (Note 14), shares	<u>'S</u>		9,837				
Issuance of shares upon the vesting of restricted stock unit (Note 14), amount	<u>s</u> 0	0	\$ 0	0	0	0	0
Stock options issued for services (Note 14)	146,000	0	0	146,000	0	0	0
Restricted stock units issued for services (Note 14)	224,000	0	0	224,000	0	0	0
Foreign currency translation	(55,000)	\$ 0	0	0	0	0	(55,000)
Net loss	(5,189,000))	\$ 0	0	0	(5,189,000)	0
Balance, shares at May. 31, 2024		1	47,538,745				
Balance, amount at May. 31, 2024	\$ 9,268,000	\$ 0	\$ 5,000	\$ 172,162,000	\$ 20,385,000	\$ (182,159,000)	\$ (1,125,000)

Condensed Consolidated	3 Months Ended	
Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited) - USD (\$)	May 31, 2024 May 31, 2023	
Cash Flows from Operating Activities		
Net loss	\$ (5,189,000)	\$ (7,001,000)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities	<u>:</u>	
Depreciation and amortization (Notes 6 and 7)	137,000	133,000
Stock-based compensation expense (Note 14)	370,000	355,000
Accretion expense (Note 10)	28,000	17,000
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Sales tax and tax credits receivable (Note 3)	108,000	(83,000)
<u>Inventories (Note 4)</u>	3,000	(144,000)
Prepaid expenses (Note 5)	51,000	(90,000)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 9)	577,000	1,321,000
<u>Customer deposits</u>	0	(12,000)
Net cash used in operating activities	(3,915,000)	(5,504,000)
Cash Flows from Investing Activities		
Deposits on machinery and equipment	0	(2,023,000)
Additions to intangible assets (Note 7)	(176,000)	(99,000)
Net cash used in investing activities	(176,000)	(2,122,000)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities		
Borrowings under credit facility (Note 10)	2,517,000	0
Repayment of long-term debt (Note 10)	(25,000)	(16,000)
Net cash (used) provided by financing activities	2,492,000	(16,000)
Effect of exchange rate changes	(68,000)	21,000
Net decrease in cash	(1,667,000)	(7,621,000)
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period	6,958,000	30,591,000
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period	5,291,000	22,970,000
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information:		
Income tax paid	0	0
Interest paid	42,000	21,000
Interest received	\$ 195,000	\$ 99,000

The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern

The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern
The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

1. The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern

The Company

Loop Industries, Inc. (the "Company," "Loop," "we," or "our") is a technology company that owns patented and proprietary technology that depolymerizes no and low-value waste polyethylene terephthalate ("PET") plastic and polyester fiber to its base building blocks (monomers). The monomers are filtered, purified and polymerized to create virgin-quality Loop TM branded PET resin suitable for use in food-grade packaging and polyester fiber. The Company is currently in the precommercialization stage with limited revenues.

Basis of Presentation

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("US GAAP") and applicable rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") regarding interim financial reporting. Certain information and note disclosures included in these unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 29, 2024, filed with the SEC on May 29, 2024. The unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements comprise the consolidated financial position and results of operations of Loop Industries, Inc. and its subsidiaries, Loop Innovations, LLC and Loop Canada Inc. All subsidiaries are, either directly or indirectly, wholly owned subsidiaries of Loop Industries, Inc. (collectively, the "Company"). The Company also owns, through Loop Innovations, LLC, a 50% interest in a joint venture, Indorama Loop Technologies, LLC, which is accounted for under the equity method.

Intercompany balances and transactions are eliminated on consolidation. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of February 29, 2024, included herein, was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, but does not include all disclosures including certain notes required by US GAAP on an annual reporting basis. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements present fairly the financial position, results of operations, comprehensive loss and cash flows for the interim periods. The results for the three months ended May 31, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any subsequent quarter, for the fiscal year ending February 28, 2025, or for any other period.

All monetary amounts in these notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements are in thousands of U.S. dollars unless otherwise specified, except for per share data.

Going Concern

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared using accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America applicable to a going concern, which contemplate the realization of assets and settlement of liabilities in the normal course of business as they come due. In assessing whether the going concern assumption is appropriate, management takes into account all available information about the future, which is at least, but not limited to, twelve months from the date of issuance of these consolidated financial statements.

Since its inception, the Company has been in the pre-commercialization stage with no material revenues from customers, and its ongoing operations and commercialization plans have been financed primarily by raising equity and debt. Therefore, the Company has incurred net losses and negative cash flow from operating and investing activities since its inception and expects to incur additional net losses while it continues to develop and plan for commercialization. As at May 31, 2024, the Company's balance of cash and cash equivalents was \$5,291.

Management continuously monitors the Company's cash resources against its short-term cash commitments to ensure there is sufficient liquidity to fund its costs for at least twelve months from the financial statement issuance date. Management evaluates the Company's liquidity to determine if there is substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. In preparing this going concern assessment, management applies significant judgment in estimating future cash flow requirements of the Company based on budgets and forecasts, which includes developing assumptions related to the estimation of amount and timing of future cash outflows and inflows. Based on its assessment, management estimates that current available liquidity and forecasted net cash flows will not be sufficient to meet the Company's obligations, commitments and budgeted expenditures the next twelve months from the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements issuance date. These events and conditions are material uncertainties that raise substantial doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern and accordingly, the appropriateness of the use of accounting principles applicable to a going concern.

The Company's ability to move to the next stage of its strategic development and construct manufacturing plants is dependent on, among other factors, whether the Company can obtain the necessary financing through a combination of the issuance of debt, equity, and/or joint ventures, and/or government incentive programs and/or customers. However, there is no assurance that the Company will be successful in attracting additional funding. Even if additional financing is available, it may not be available on terms favorable to the Company. Failure to secure additional financing on favorable terms when it becomes required would have an adverse effect on the Company's financial position and on its ability to execute its business plan. The Company is seeking to finalize the negotiation of previously announced financing initiatives on acceptable terms (see Note 16 for additional details), however, there is no assurance it will succeed.

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements do not reflect the adjustments to the carrying values of assets and liabilities and the reported expenses and balance sheet classifications that would be necessary if the Company were unable to realize its assets and settle its liabilities as a going concern in the normal course of operations. Such adjustments could be material.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Summary of Significant
Accounting Policies
Summary Of Significant
Accounting Policies

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to use its judgment to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Those estimates and assumptions include the going concern assessment, the net realizable value of inventories, estimates for depreciable lives of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets, recoverability of tax credits receivable, assumptions made in calculating the fair value of stock-based compensation and other equity instruments, and the assessment of performance conditions for stock-based compensation awards.

Net earnings (loss) per share

The Company computes net loss per share in accordance with FASB ASC 260, *Earnings Per Share*. Basic earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the year. The Company includes common stock issuable in its calculation. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if all dilutive potential common shares had been issued, using the treasury stock method. Potential common shares are excluded from the computation if their effect is antidilutive.

For the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, the calculations of basic and diluted loss per share are the same because potential dilutive securities would have an antidilutive effect. As at May 31, 2024, the potentially dilutive securities consisted of 2,971,216 outstanding stock options (2023 - 2,782,000), 4,399,060 outstanding restricted stock units (2023 - 4,306,655), and 7,089,400 outstanding warrants (2023 - 7,089,400).

Recently issued accounting pronouncements not yet adopted

In December 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-09—Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures, which enhances the transparency and decision usefulness of income tax disclosures. The amendments in this Update address investor requests for more transparency about income tax information through improvements to income tax disclosures primarily related to the rate reconciliation and income taxes paid information and includes certain other amendments to improve the effectiveness of income tax disclosures. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures. The Company does not expect that the adoption of this guidance will have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements, other than additional disclosures in our notes to the consolidated financial statements.

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting, which expands annual and interim disclosure requirements for reportable segments, primarily through enhanced disclosures about significant segment expenses. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning in fiscal 2025 and interim periods beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2026. Early adoption

is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures.

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other Receivables

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other

Receivables

Sales Tax, Tax Credits And Other Receivables

Sales Tax, Tax Credits And Other 3. Sales Tax, Tax Credits and Other Receivables

Sales tax, research and development tax credits and other receivables as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 31,		•	
		2024	29,	, 2024
Sales tax	\$	89	\$	75
Research and development tax credits		145		160
Interest income receivable		-		70
Other receivables		8		46
	\$	242	\$	351

Inventories

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

InventoriesInventories

4. Inventories

Inventories as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	M	ay 31, 2024	ruary 2024
Finished goods	\$	549	\$ 552
Work in process		322	333
Raw materials		31	34
Allowance for inventory write-down		(803)	(817)
	\$	99	\$ 102

As at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, inventories included finished goods, work in process and raw materials. Finished goods inventories consist of bottle grade and fiber grade LoopTM PET resin which is intended to be sold to customers. Work in process inventories consist of recycled monomers (dimethyl terephthalate ("rDMT") and monoethylene glycol ("rMEG")), either purified or yet to be purified, resulting from the depolymerization of PET feedstock. These monomers are intended be polymerized into LoopTM PET resin in the future. Raw materials inventories consist of chemicals which are used as inputs in the PET depolymerization process. As at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, finished goods and work in process inventories were presented at their net realizable value, while raw materials were presented at average cost. As at May 31, 2024, the Company recorded an allowance for inventory write-down of \$803 (February 29, 2024 – \$817) on finished goods and work in process inventories related to inventory volumes not expected to be sold in the next twelve months.

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

5. Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

Prepaid expenses and other deposits as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May 31,	February
	2024	29, 2024
Insurance	\$ 399	\$ 449
Other	126	128
	\$ 525	\$ 577

Property Plant and Equipment

Property Plant and Equipment

Property, Plant And Equipment

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

6. Property, Plant and Equipment

	As at May 31, 2024			
		Accumulated depreciation, write-down N and bo		
	Cost	impairment	value	
Machinery and equipment ⁽¹⁾	\$ 8,460	\$ -	\$ 8,460	
Building	1,818	(385)	1,433	
Land	225	-	225	
Building and Land Improvements	1,844	(1,535)	309	
Office equipment and furniture	273	(167)	106	
	\$12,620	(2,087)	10,533	

(1) The equipment, which is being held in storage with the intention to be used in a commercial facility, is presented in machinery and equipment at cost and is currently not being amortized.

	As at February 29, 2024			
	Accumulated depreciation,			
		write-down and	Net book	
	Cost	impairment	value	
Machinery and equipment	\$ 8,460	\$ -	\$ 8,460	
Building	1,827	(371)	1,456	
Land	226	-	226	
Building and Land Improvements	1,853	(1,472)	381	
Office equipment and furniture	275	(162)	113	
	\$12,641	\$ (2,005)	\$10,636	

Depreciation expense amounted to \$91 for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 (2023 – \$101).

Intangible Assets

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Intangible Assets
Intangible Assets

7. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were \$1,671 and \$1,548, respectively.

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, we made additions relating to patent application costs to intangible assets of \$176 and \$99, respectively.

Amortization expense for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 amounted to \$46 (2023 – \$32).

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Fair value of financial instruments

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

8. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following tables presents the fair value of the Company's financial liabilities as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024:

	Fair Value at May 31, 2024				31, 2024
	Ca	arrying		Fair	Level in the
		mount	Value		hierarchy
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:					
Long-term debt	\$	5,799	\$	5,862	Level 2
Due to customer	\$	784	\$	784	Level 2
]	Fair Val	lue	at Febr	uary 29,
				2024	
					Level in
	Ca	arrying		Fair	the
	A	mount	•	Value	hierarchy
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:					
Long-term debt	\$	3,320	\$	3,377	Level 2
Due to customer	\$	770	\$	770	Level 2

The fair value of cash, restricted cash, due to customer, other receivables, and accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate their carrying values due to their short-term maturity.

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Accounts Payable And Accrued Liabilities

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

9. Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities as at May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024 were as follows:

	May		
	31,	Fel	bruary
	2024	29	9, 2024
Trade accounts payable	\$ 1,466	\$	602
Accrued employee compensation	546		801
Accrued engineering fees	-		511
Accrued professional fees	706		274
Other accrued liabilities	173		133
	\$ 2,891	\$	2,321

Long Term Debt

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Long Term Debt Long-term Debt

10. Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt as of May 31, 2024 and February 29, 2024, was comprised of the following:

	May 31,		, February	
		2024	29	9, 2024
Investissement Québec financing facility:				
Principal amount	\$	3,318	\$	3,353
Unamortized discount		(187)		(191)
Accrued interest		151		158
Total Investissement Québec financing facility		3,282		3,320
Less: current portion of long-term debt		(244)		(100)
		3,038		3,220
Credit facility		2,517		-
Long-term debt, net of current portion	\$	5,555	\$	3,220

Investissement Québec financing facility

The Company recorded interest expense on the Investissement Québec loan for the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 in the amount of \$30 (2023 – \$21) and an accretion expense of \$14 (2023 – \$17). During the three-month period ended May 31, 2024, the Company made repayments of \$25 (2023 – \$16) on the Investissement Québec loan.

Credit facility from a Canadian bank

On July 26, 2022, Loop Canada, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an Operating Credit Facility (the "Credit Facility") with a Canadian bank. The Credit Facility allows for borrowings of up to \$2,567 in aggregate principal amount and provides for a two-year term on amounts drawn. The Credit Facility is secured by the Company's Terrebonne, Québec property and is subject to a minimum equity covenant, tested quarterly with which the Company was in compliance as at May 31, 2024. All borrowings under the Credit Facility bear interest at an annual rate equal to the bank's Canadian prime rate plus 1.0%. As at May 31, 2024, the Company borrowed \$2,517 under the Credit Facility.

Total repayments due on the Company's indebtedness over the next five years are as follows:

Years ending	A	mount
February 28, 2025	\$	74
February 28, 2026		679
February 28, 2027		3,196
February 29, 2028		679
February 28, 2029		679
Thereafter		679
Total	\$	5,986

Stockholders Equity

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Stockholders Equity Stockholders' Equity

11. Stockholders' Equity

Common Stock

	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2024	shares	Amount
Balance, February 29, 2024	47,528,908	\$ 5
Issuance of shares upon settlement of restricted stock units	9,837	-
Balance, May 31, 2024	47,538,745	\$ 5

	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2023	shares	Amount
Balance, February 28, 2023	47,469,224	\$ 5
Issuance of shares upon settlement of restricted stock units	51,963	-
Balance, May 31, 2023	47,521,187	\$ 5

During the three months ended May 31, 2024, the Company recorded the following common stock transaction:

(i) The Company issued 9,837 shares of the common stock to settle restricted stock units that vested in the period.

During the three months ended May 31, 2023, the Company recorded the following common stock transaction:

(i) The Company issued 51,963 shares of the common stock to settle restricted stock units that vested in the period.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and Development Expenses

Research And Development Expenses

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

12. Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses for the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	\mathbf{M}	May 31,		May
		2024	3	1, 2023
Employee compensation	\$	1,144	\$	1,446
Machinery and equipment expenditures		3		1,236
External engineering		628		1,155
Plant and laboratory operating expenses		270		469
Other		192		184
	\$	2,237	\$	4,490

General and Administrative Expenses

General and Administrative Expenses

General And Administrative Expenses

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

13. General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses for the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	M	Iay 31, 2024	31	May 1, 2023
Employee compensation	\$	876	\$	833
Insurance		492		703
Professional fees		1,255		619
Other		288		310
	\$	2,911	\$	2,465

Share Based Payments

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Share Based PaymentsShare-based Payments

14. Share-based Payments

Stock Options

The following table summarizes the continuity of the Company's stock options during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024		2023	
	•	Weighted		Weighted
	Number	average	Number	average
	of stock	exercise	of stock	exercise
	options	price	options	price
Outstanding, beginning of period	2,772,000	\$ 5.10	2,542,000	\$ 5.27
Granted	199,216	2.89	240,000	3.11
Exercised	-	-	-	-
Forfeited	-	-	-	-
Expired	-	-	-	-
Outstanding, end of period	2,971,216	\$ 4.95	2,782,000	\$ 5.08
Exercisable, end of period	1,890,000	\$ 6.39	1,670,000	\$ 6.84

The Company applies the fair value method of accounting for stock-based compensation awards granted. Fair value is calculated based on a Black-Scholes option pricing model. The principal components of the pricing model for the stock options granted in the three-month period ended May 31, 2024 and 2023 were as follows:

	2	2024	2023
Exercise price	\$	2.89	3.11
Risk-free interest rate		4.09%	3.84%
Expected dividend yield		0%	0%
Expected volatility		73%	79%
Expected life	7	years	3 years

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation expense attributable to stock options amounted to \$146 and \$162, respectively.

Restricted Stock Units

The following table summarizes the continuity of the restricted stock units during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024		2023	
		ghted crage		Weighted average
	Number of units	 value rice	Number of units	fair value price
Outstanding, beginning of period	4,368,897	\$ 6.53	3,888,618	\$ 7.09
Granted	40,000	2.85	470,000	2.87
Settled	(9,837)	8.31	(51,963)	8.66
Forfeited	-	-	-	-
Outstanding, end of period	4,399,060	\$ 6.49	4,306,655	\$ 6.61
Outstanding vested, end of period	1,727,575	\$ 6.07	1,568,497	\$ 6.31

The Company applies the fair value method of accounting for awards granted through the issuance of restricted stock units. Fair value is calculated based on the intrinsic value at grant date multiplied by the number of restricted stock unit awards granted.

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation attributable to RSUs amounted to \$224 and \$193, respectively.

Stock-Based Compensation Expense

During the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, stock-based compensation included in research and development expenses amounted to \$129 and \$159, respectively, and in general and administrative expenses amounted to \$241 and \$196, respectively.

Equity Incentive Plan

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Equity Incentive Plan Equity Incentive Plan

15. Equity Incentive Plan

On July 6, 2017, the Company adopted the 2017 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan permits the granting of warrants, stock options, stock appreciation rights and restricted stock units to employees, directors and consultants of the Company. A total of 3,000,000 shares of common stock were initially reserved for issuance under the Plan at July 6, 2017, with annual automatic share reserve increases, as defined in the Plan, amounting to the lessor of (i) 1,500,000 shares, (ii) 5% of the outstanding shares on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, or (iii) such number of shares determined by the Administrator of the Plan, effective March 1, 2018. On March 1, 2024, the share reserve was increased by 1,500,000 shares (2023 – 1,500,000). The Plan is administered by the Board of Directors who designates eligible participants to be included under the Plan, the number of awards granted, the share price pursuant to the awards and the vesting conditions and period. The awards, when granted, will have an exercise price of no less than the estimated fair value of shares at the date of grant and a life not exceeding 10 years from the grant date. However, where a participant, at the time of the grant, owns stock representing more than 10% of the voting power of the Company, the life of the options shall not exceed 5 years.

The following table summarizes the continuity of the Company's Equity Incentive Plan units that were authorized for issuance as at and during the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023:

	2024	2023
	Number	Number
	of units*	of units*
Authorized, beginning of period	848,244	120,486
Automatic share reserve increase	1,500,000	1,500,000
Units granted	(239,216)	(710,000)
Units forfeited	-	-
Units expired	<u>-</u>	
Authorized, end of period	2,109,028	910,486

^{*}The use of the term "units" in the table above describes a combination of stock options and RSUs.

Contractual agreements

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Contractual agreements Contractual agreements

16. Contractual agreements

Agreement with Reed Management SAS ("Reed")

On May 30, 2024, the Company and Reed, a European investment firm focused on high impact and technology-enabled infrastructure, entered into definitive binding agreements, subject to certain closing conditions, for an investment of €35 million from Reed to fund the global commercialization of the Infinite Loop™ Technology and have agreed to form a 50/50 joint venture for the European deployment of Loop's technology.

Under the terms of the agreement, which has been signed following the completion by Reed of extensive operational, technical, ESG, and legal due diligence, Reed will provide capital as follows:

- €10M investment in a Convertible Preferred Security to be issued by Loop, which contains a 13% PIK dividend rate and 5-year term; and
- €25M loan to Loop in two equal tranches first tranche to support global deployment opportunities paid at closing and second tranche to support European deployment opportunities paid in the following 12 months with both tranches having a 13% PIK interest rate and 3-year term;

The closing of the transaction is subject to the fulfillment of certain closing conditions, principally the conditions that (i) Reed shall have successfully completed its first capital raising for its fund; and (ii) Loop shall have received a binding financing commitment from a governmental agency.

Strategic partnership with Ester Industries Ltd. ("Ester")

On May 1, 2024, the Company entered into an agreement with Ester, a manufacturer of polyester films and specialty polymers in India, to form a 50/50 joint venture based in India ("India JV"). The purpose of the India JV is to build and operate an Infinite Loop manufacturing facility in India which will produce lower carbon footprint rDMT, rMEG and specialty polymers, using the Infinite Loop Technology. To date, no amounts have been contributed by the Company to the India JV.

Subject to the terms of the relevant governing documents, Ester will be the exclusive producer of specialty polymers for the India JV, and the Company will be the exclusive seller and marketing agent of the India JV's products. Ester and the Company will work in collaboration on all financing activities for the India JV pursuant to the terms of the agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the relevant governing documents, Loop and Ester parties will endeavor to obtain debt for a minimum of 60% of the total installed cost of the Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in India and will each contribute 50% of the initial equity capital of the India JV.

Agreement with SK Geo Centric Co. Ltd. ("SKGC")

On April 27, 2023, the Company and SKGC entered into an agreement to build Infinite Loop manufacturing facilities in Asia. Pursuant to the agreement, the Company and SKGC agreed to form a new entity, which will be headquartered in Singapore. To date, no amounts have been contributed by the Company to the new entity.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Policies)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Use Of Estimates

Net Earnings (loss) Per Share

Recently issued accounting pronouncements not yet adopted

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to use its judgment to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Those estimates and assumptions include the going concern assessment, the net realizable value of inventories, estimates for depreciable lives of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets, recoverability of tax credits receivable, assumptions made in calculating the fair value of stock-based compensation and other equity instruments, and the assessment of performance conditions for stock-based compensation awards.

The Company computes net loss per share in accordance with FASB ASC 260, *Earnings Per Share*. Basic earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the year. The Company includes common stock issuable in its calculation. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if all dilutive potential common shares had been issued, using the treasury stock method. Potential common shares are excluded from the computation if their effect is antidilutive.

For the three-month periods ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, the calculations of basic and diluted loss per share are the same because potential dilutive securities would have an antidilutive effect. As at May 31, 2024, the potentially dilutive securities consisted of 2,971,216 outstanding stock options (2023 - 2,782,000), 4,399,060 outstanding restricted stock units (2023 - 4,306,655), and 7,089,400 outstanding warrants (2023 - 7,089,400).

In December 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-09—Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures, which enhances the transparency and decision usefulness of income tax disclosures. The amendments in this Update address investor requests for more transparency about income tax information through improvements to income tax disclosures primarily related to the rate reconciliation and income taxes paid information and includes certain other amendments to improve the effectiveness of income tax disclosures. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures. The Company does not expect that the adoption of this guidance will have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements, other than additional disclosures in our notes to the consolidated financial statements.

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting, which expands annual and interim disclosure requirements for reportable segments, primarily through enhanced disclosures about significant segment expenses. The updated standard is effective for our annual periods beginning in fiscal 2025 and interim periods beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2026. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the updated standard will have on our financial statement disclosures.

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other Receivables (Tables)

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other Receivables
Schdule of Sales tax, tax credits and other
receivables

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

F	ebruary
2	29, 2024
\$	75
	160
	70
	46
\$	351
	F 2 \$

Inventories (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

<u>Inventories</u> <u>Inventories</u>

	May	
	31,	February
	2024	29, 2024
Finished goods	\$ 549	\$ 552
Work in process	322	333
Raw materials	31	34
Allowance for inventory write-down	(803)	(817)
	\$ 99	\$ 102

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

Prepaid expenses and other deposits

	May	
	31,	February
	2024	29, 2024
Insurance	\$ 399	\$ 449
Other	126	128
	\$ 525	\$ 577

Property Plant and Equipment (Tables)

Property Plant and Equipment

Property, Plant And Equipment

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

	A	As at May 31, 2024			
	Cost	Accumulated depreciation, write-down and impairment	Net book value		
Machinery and equipment ⁽¹⁾	\$ 8,460	\$ -	\$ 8,460		
Building	1,818	(385)	1,433		
Land	225	=	225		
Building and Land Improvements	1,844	(1,535)	309		
Office equipment and furniture	273	(167)	106		
	\$12,620	(2,087)	10,533		
	As a	at February 29, 2024			
		Accumulated			
		depreciation,			
		write-down Net			
		and	book		
	Cost	impairment	value		
Machinery and equipment	\$ 8,460	\$ -	\$ 8,460		
Building	1,827	(371)	1,456		
Land	226	-	226		
Building and Land Improvements	1,853	(1,472)	381		
Office equipment and furniture	275	(162)	113		
	<u>\$12,641</u>	\$ (2,005)	\$10,636		

Fair Value of Financial Instruments (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

<u>Fair Value of Financial</u> <u>Instruments</u>

	Fair Value at May 31, 2024				
					Level in
	Ca	rrying		Fair	the
	A	mount	7	/alue	hierarchy
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:					
Long-term debt	\$	5,799	\$	5,862	Level 2
Due to customer	\$	784	\$	784	Level 2
	Fair Value at February 29,				
	F	air Val	ue a	at Febr	ruary 29,
	F	air Val		at Febr 2024	uary 29,
		air Val			Level in
		ar Val	2		
	— Ca		2	2024	Level in
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost:	— Ca	nrrying	2	2024 Fair	Level in the
Financial liabilities measured at amortized cost: Long-term debt	— Ca	nrrying		2024 Fair	Level in the

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Schdule of Accounts Pa	yable And Accrued Liabilities

	May 31, 2024	ruary , 2024
Trade accounts payable	\$1,466	\$ 602
Accrued employee compensation	546	801
Accrued engineering fees	-	511
Accrued professional fees	706	274
Other accrued liabilities	173	 133
	\$2,891	\$ 2,321

LongTerm Debt (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

LongTerm Debt (Tables)

Schdule of Long-term Debt		May	D.I.
		31, 2024	February 29, 2024
	Investissement Québec financing facility:	2024	29, 2024
	Principal amount	\$ 3,318	\$ 3,353
	Unamortized discount	(187)	(191)
	Accrued interest	151	158
	Total Investissement Québec financing facility	3,282	3,320
	Less: current portion of long-term debt	(244)	(100)
		3,038	3,220
	Credit facility	2,517	
	Long-term debt, net of current portion	\$ 5,555	\$ 3,220
Principal Repayments	Years ending		Amount
	February 28, 2025		\$ 74
	February 28, 2026		679
	February 28, 2027		3,196
	February 29, 2028		679
	February 28, 2029		679
	Thereafter		679
	Total		\$ 5,986

Stockholders Equity (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Stockholders Equity Common Stock

	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2024	shares	Amount
Balance, February 29, 2024	47,528,908	\$ 5
Issuance of shares upon settlement of restricted stock units	9,837	
Balance, May 31, 2024	47,538,745	\$ 5
	Number of	
For the period ended May 31, 2023	Number of shares	Amount
For the period ended May 31, 2023 Balance, February 28, 2023		
	shares	
Balance, February 28, 2023	shares 47,469,224	\$ 5 _

Research and Development Expenses (Tables)

Research and Development Expenses
Schedule Of Research And Development
Expenses

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

	May	May
	31,	31,
	2024	2023
Employee compensation	\$ 1,144	\$ 1,446
Machinery and equipment expenditures	3	1,236
External engineering	628	1,155
Plant and laboratory operating expenses	270	469
Other	192	184
	\$ 2,237	\$ 4,490

General and Administrative Expenses (Tables)

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

General and Administrative Expenses

General	And	Administrative	Expenses

	May	May
	31,	31,
	2024	2023
Employee compensation	\$ 876	\$ 833
Insurance	492	703
Professional fees	1,255	619
Other	288	310
	\$2,911	\$2,465

Share based Payments (Tables)

Share based Payments (Tables)

Schdule of Stock

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

Schdule of Stock Options Activity		2024		2023	
			Weighted		Weighted
		Number	average	Number	average
		of stock	exercise	of stock	exercise
		options	price	options	price
	Outstanding, beginning of period	2,772,000	\$ 5.10	2,542,000	\$ 5.27
	Granted	199,216	2.89	240,000	3.11
	Exercised	-	-	-	-
	Forfeited	-	-	-	-
	Expired				
	Outstanding, end of period	2,971,216	\$ 4.95	2,782,000	\$ 5.08
	Exercisable, end of period	1,890,000	\$ 6.39	1,670,000	\$ 6.84
Principle components of the pricing				2024	2023
model of stock option activity	Exercise price			\$ 2.89	3.11
model of blook option deliving	Risk-free interest rate			4.09%	6 3.84%
	Expected dividend yield			0%	
	Expected volatility			73%	6 79%
	Expected life			7 years	3 years
Schdule of restricted stock units		2024		2023	
			Weighted		Weighted
			average		average
		Number	fair value	Number	fair value
		of units	price	of units	price
	Outstanding, beginning of period	4,368,897		3,888,618	\$ 7.09
	Granted	40,000	2.85	470,000	2.87
	Settled	(9,837)	8.31	(51,963)	8.66
	Forfeited				
	Outstanding, end of period	4,399,060	\$ 6.49	4,306,655	\$ 6.61
	Outstanding vested, end of period	1,727,575	\$ 6.07	1,568,497	\$ 6.31

Equity Incentive Plan (Tables)

Equity Incentive Plan Equity Incentive Plan

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024

2024	2023
Number	Number
of units*	of units*
848,244	120,486
1,500,000	1,500,000
(239,216)	(710,000)
-	-
<u>-</u>	
2,109,028	910,486
	Number of units* 848,244 1,500,000 (239,216)

The Company and Basis of Presentation and Going Concern (Details Narrative) - USD (\$)

May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024

\$ in Thousands

The Company, Basis of Presentation and Going Concern

Ownership, Percentage 50.00%

Cash and cash equivalents \$ 5,291 \$ 6,958

Summary of Significant	3 Months Ended		
Accounting Policies (Details Narrative) - shares	May 31, 2024	4 May 31, 2023	
Note Warrant			
Dilutive Securities	7,089,400	7,089,400	
Stock Option			
Dilutive Securities	2,971,216	2,782,000	
Restricted Stock Units			
Dilutive Securities	4,399,060	4,306,655	

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other Receivables (Details) -USD (\$)

May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024

\$ in Thousands

Sales Tax Tax Credits and Other Receivables

Sales tax	\$ 89	\$ 75
Research and development tax credits	145	160
Interest income receivable	0	70
Other receivables	8	46
<u>Total</u>	\$ 242	\$ 351

Inventories (Details) - U (\$)		2024 Feb. 28, 2024
\$ in Thousands	1 11ay 51, 2	20241 (b. 20, 2024
<u>Inventories</u>		
Finished goods	\$ 549	\$ 552
Work in process	322	333
Raw materials	31	34
Allowance for inventory wri	<u>te-down</u> (803)	(817)
Inventory net	\$ 99	\$ 102

Inventories (Details
Narrative) - USD (\$)
\$ in Thousands

May 31, 2024 Feb. 28, 2024

Inventories

Allowance for inventory write-down \$ (803) \$ (817)

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses (Details) - USD (\$) May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024 \$ in Thousands

Deposits and Prepaid Expenses

<u>Insurance</u>	\$ 399	\$ 449
<u>Other</u>	126	128
Prepaid expenses and deposits	\$ 525	\$ 577

Property Plant and Equipment net (Details) -USD (\$)

May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024

•	•		
•	ın	Thousands	
Ψ		1 HUUSanus	

\$ In Thousands		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	\$ 12,620	\$ 12,641
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairment	<u>t</u> (2,087)	(2,005)
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	10,533	10,636
Building		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	1,818	1,827
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairment	<u>t</u> (385)	(371)
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	1,433	1,456
<u>Land</u>		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	225	226
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairmen	<u>t</u> 0	0
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	225	226
Building and land improvements		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	1,844	1,853
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairmen	<u>t</u> (1,535)	(1,472)
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	309	381
Office equipment and furniture		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	273	275
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairmen	<u>t</u> (167)	(162)
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	106	113
Machinery and Equipment [Member]		
Property, Plant And Equipment, Gross	8,460	8,460
Less: Accumulated Depreciation, Write-down And Impairmen	<u>t</u> 0	0
Property, Plant And Equipment, Net	\$ 8,460	\$ 8,460

Property Plant and 3 Months Ended **Equipment net (Details**

Narrative) - USD (\$)

May 31, 2024 May 31, 2023

\$ in Thousands

Property Plant and Equipment

Depreciation Expense \$91 \$ 101

Intangible Assets (Details	3 Mc	onths Ended	
Narrative) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 2	024 May 31,	2023 Feb. 29, 2024
Intangible Assets			
<u>Intangible assets</u>	\$ 1,671		\$ 1,548
Additions to intangible assets	176	\$ 99	
Amortization expense	\$ 46	\$ 32	

Fair Value of Financial Instruments (Details) - Level 2 - USD (\$) May 31, 2024 Feb. 29, 2024

\$ in Thousands

Due to customer		
Carrying Amount	\$ 784	\$ 770
Fair Value	784	770
Long-term Debt		
Carrying Amount	5,799	3,320
Fair Value	\$ 5,862	\$ 3,377

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities (Details)

- USD (\$)

May 31, 2024 Feb. 09, 2024

\$ in Thousands

Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

Trade Accounts Payable	\$ 1,466	\$ 602
Accrued Employee Compensation	546	801
Accrued Engineering Fees	0	511
Accrued Professional Fees	706	274
Other Accrued Liabilities	173	133
Accounts Payable And Accrued Liabilities	\$ 2,891	\$ 2,321

LongTerm Debt (Details) -		
USD (\$)	May 31, 2024	Feb. 29, 2024
\$ in Thousands		
Principal Amount	\$ 5,986	
Credit facility	2,517	\$ 0
Less: current portion of long-term debt	(244)	(100)
Long-term Debt, Net Of Current Portion	5,555	3,220
Investissement Quebec Financing Facility [Member]	-	
Principal Amount	3,318	3,353
<u>Unamortized Discount</u>	(187)	(191)
Accrued Interest	151	158
Total Investissement Quebec financing facility	3,282	3,320
Less: current portion of long-term debt	(244)	(100)
Long-term Debt, Net Of Current Portion	\$ 3,038	\$ 3,220

LongTerm Debt (Details 1) May 31, 2024 \$ in Thousands **USD (\$) LongTerm Debt (Tables)** February 28, 2025 \$ 74 679 February 28, 2026 February 28, 2027 3,196 679 February 28, 2028 February 29, 2029 679 **Thereafter** 679 **Total** \$ 5,986

LongTerm Debt (Details	3 Months Ended			
Narrative) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 202	24 May 31, 202	3 Feb. 29, 20	024 Jul. 26, 2022
Borrowings				\$ 2,567
Credit Facility	\$ 2,517		\$ 0	
Annual interest rate				1.00%
Investissement Quebec Financing Facility [Member	<u>d</u>			
Interest Expense	30	\$ 21		
Accretion Expense	14	17		
Repayments of loans	\$ 25	\$ 16		

Stockholders Equity	3 Months Ended		
(Details) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 2024	4 May 31, 2023	
Balance, amount	\$ 14,142	\$ 33,736	
<u>Issuance Of Shares Upon Settlement Of Restricted Stock Units, Shares</u>	9,837	51,963	
Common Stocks [Member]			
Balance, shares	47,528,908	47,469,224	
Balance, amount	\$ 5	\$ 5	
<u>Issuance Of Shares Upon Settlement Of Restricted Stock Units, Shares</u>	9,837	51,963	
Issuance Of Shares Upon Settlement Of Restricted Stock Units, Amoun	<u>t</u> \$0	\$ 0	
Balance, Share	47,538,745	47,521,187	
Balance, Amounts	\$ 5	\$ 5	

Stockholders Equity (Details Narrative) - shares

3 Months Ended May 31, 2024 May 31, 2023

Stockholders Equity

<u>Issuance Of Shares Upon Settlement Of Restricted Stock Units, Shares 9,837</u>

51,963

Research and Development	3 Months Ended		
Expenses (Details) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023	
Research and Development Expenses	\$ 2,237	\$ 4,490	
Research and Development Expenses	2,237	4,490	
Employee Compensation [Member]			
Research and Development Expenses	1,144	1,446	
Research and Development Expenses	1,144	1,446	
Machinery and Equipments [Member]			
Research and Development Expenses	3	1,236	
Research and Development Expenses	3	1,236	
External Engineering [Member]			
Research and Development Expenses	628	1,155	
Research and Development Expenses	628	1,155	
Plant and Laboratory Operating Expenses [Member]]		
Research and Development Expenses	270	469	
Research and Development Expenses	270	469	
Other [Member]			
Research and Development Expenses	192	184	
Research and Development Expenses	\$ 192	\$ 184	

General and Administrative		3 Months Ended		
Expenses (Details) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands	May	31, 2024	May 31, 2023	
General And Administrative Expenses	\$ 2,9	11	\$ 2,465	
Insurance [Member]				
General And Administrative Expenses	492		703	
<u>Professional Fees</u>				
General And Administrative Expenses	1,255		619	
Other (Member)				
General And Administrative Expenses	288		310	
Employee Compensation [Member]				
General And Administrative Expenses	\$ 876	I	\$ 833	

Share-based Payments	3 Months Ended		
(Details) - \$ / shares	May 31, 20	May 31, 2024 May 31, 2023	
Share Based Payments			
Number Of Options Outstanding, Beginning	2,772,000	2,542,000	
Number Of Options, Granted	199,216	240,000	
Number Of Options Outstanding, Ending	2,971,216	2,782,000	
Exercisable, End Of Year	1,890,000	1,670,000	
Weighted Average Exercise Price Outstanding, Beginnin	g \$ 5.10	\$ 5.27	
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Granted	2.89	3.11	
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Exercised	0	0	
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Forfeited	0	0	
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Expired	0	0	
Weighted Average Exercise Price Outstanding, Ending	4.95	5.08	
Weighted Average Exercisable, End Of Year	\$ 6.39	\$ 6.84	

Share-based Payments	3 Months Ended			
(Details 1) - \$ / shares	May 31, 20	024 May 31, 2023		
Share Based Payments				
Exercise price	\$ 2.89	\$ 3.11		
Risk-free interest rate	4.09%	3.84%		
Expected dividend yield	0.00%	0.00%		
Expected volatility	73.00%	79.00%		
Expected life	7 years	3 years		

Share-based Payments	3 Mon	3 Months Ended		
(Details 2) - Restricted Stock Units - \$ / shares	May 31, 2024 May 31, 2023			
Number Of Units Outstanding, Beginning	4,368,897	3,888,618		
Number Of Units, Granted	40,000	470,000		
Number of Units, Settled	(9,837)	(51,963)		
Number Of Units Outstanding, Ending	4,399,060	4,306,655		
Number Of Units Outstanding Vested, Ending	1,727,575	1,568,497		
Weighted Average Exercise Price Outstanding, Beginning	\$ 6.53	\$ 7.09		
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Granted	2.85	2.87		
Weighted Average Exercise Price, Settled	8.31	8.66		
Weighted Average Exercise Price Outstanding, Ending	6.49	6.61		
Weighted Average Exercise Price Outstanding Vested, Endin	ng\$ 6.07	\$ 6.31		

Share-based Payments (Details Narrative) - USD (\$) \$ in Thousands		3 Months Ended		
		2024 May 31, 2023		
Stock-based Compensation Expense Attributable To Stock Options	\$ 146	\$ 162		
Stock-based Compensation Attributable To Rsus	224	193		
Research and Development Expenses [Member]				
Stock-based Compensation Expense	129	159		
General and Administrative Expenses [Member]				
Stock-based Compensation Expense	\$ 241	\$ 196		

Equity Incentive Plan (Details) - Equity Incentive Plan [Member[- shares	3 Months Ended			
	May 31, 202	24 May 31, 2023		
Automatic share reserve increase	1,500,000	1,500,000		
Number Of Units Authorized, Beginnin	g 848,244	120,486		
<u>Units Granted</u>	(239,216)	(710,000)		
<u>Units forfeited</u>	0	0		
Units expired	0	0		
Number Of Units Authorized, Ending	2,109,028	910,486		

Equity Incentive Plan (Details Narrative) - shares	3 Months Ended				
	Jul. 06, 2017	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023	Mar. 01, 2024	Mar. 01, 2023
Expected Life		7 years	3 years		
2017 Equity Incentive Plan [Member]					
Common Stock Shares Reserved For Future Issuance	3,000,000				
Common Stock Shares Reserved For Future Issuance	1,500,000		1,500,000	1,500,000	
Annual Increase			1,500,00	1,300,000	J 1,500,000
Expected Life		10 years			
Voting Power Percentage		10			
<u>Life Of Option</u>		5 years			
Common Stock Outstanding Shares Percentage	5.00%				

Contractual agreements (Details Narrative) - EUR (€) € in Millions

May 02, 2024

1 Months Ended

May 30, 2024

months with both tranches having a 13%

Agreement with Reed

Management SAS [Member]

Dividend rate 13.00%

Total investment amount € 35

Investment in Convertible
Preferred Security

€ 10

Period of agreement 5 years

Description of agreement

€25M loan to Loop in two equal tranches –
first tranche to support global deployment
opportunities paid at closing and second
tranche to support European deployment
opportunities paid in the following 12

PIK interest rate and 3-year term

Strategic partnership with
Ester Industries Ltd. [Member]

Description of agreement Loop and Ester parties will

endeavor to obtain debt for a minimum of 60% of the total installed cost of the Infinite LoopTM manufacturing facility in India and will each contribute 50% of the initial equity capital of the India JV

_

_

```
Company of the compan
```

Construction of the Constr		
Superior Section 1		
Section Control Contro		
Similar and the second		
Section 2 and a section 2 and 2		
The second secon		
Parties of the control of the contro		
Enterprise Control of		
Section 1.		
The state of the s		
The state of the s		
Control of the Contro		
Bernard State -		
The second secon		
END THE CONTROL OF TH		
Service Control of the Control of th		
Fig. 1. Section 1. Sec		
The state of the s		
Enter Comments Service Comments France		
Campaigness		
The state of the s		

_

Company Comp
hand. □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □
Tentralization Tentra
The state of the s
IN CONTRACTOR OF THE PROPERTY
The control of the co
Tamba Mangarananananananananananananananananana
With the common
Tagent Tagent
The state of the s
The state of the s
ESCHERAL STATE OF THE STATE OF
The state of the s
Tana Tana Tana Tana Tana Tana Tana Tana
In the control of the
STATEMENT OF THE STATEM
Tage Control C
TO THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERT
ESCALEDATION TO THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY O
Application of the control of the co
Service Control of the Control of th
TOTAL STATE OF THE
The state of the s
The control of the co
The second secon
Ferritarian Control of the Control o
The Parties on The Pa
es pini control de la control
Signature of the state of the s
The state of the s
The control of the co
The state of the s
Comments of the Comments of th
The state of the s
The state of the s
The state of the s
100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100
The state of the s
Territoria (1997)
James
The Control of the Co

```
The state of the s
```

_

in a

4...

Barana

Section (III)

many to the control of the control o

Section of the sectio

Section Control Contro

Section 1 (1) The control of the con

EMERICAN EME

E service

Esperant

September (1997) and the second control of t

production from the control of the c

Section (Section (Sec

Security (P)

sections (P)

Description of the control of the co

Service of the servic

The second secon

Party Trail,
party

page 100.

Second Street Stree

Section 1 Lance on the contraction of the contract of the con-

The second secon

Section (Section (Sec

The control of the co

The control of the co

Enter the Control of the Control of

The state of the s

COLUMN TO THE PROPERTY OF T

Section 1. Comment of the comment of

Section (197)

Sectio

Series - Ser

| 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 | 1900 |
